A treatise on the cataract : with cases to prove the necessity of dividing the transparent cornea, and the capsule of the crystalline humour, differently, in the different species of this disease / by M. de Wenzel, jun. Baron of the Holy Roman Empire, physician of the Faculty of Nancy, and regent doctor of the Faculty of Medicine, in the University of Paris. Translated from the French, with many additional remarks, by James Ware, surgeon.

Contributors

Wenzel, M. de -1810. Howell, John, 1777-1857 Mallet, William Lodge, John, active 1754-1796. Bristol Royal Infirmary. Library University of Bristol. Library

Publication/Creation

London : Printed for C. Dilly, in the Poultry, 1791.

Persistent URL

https://wellcomecollection.org/works/e2xdff64

Provider

Special Collections of the University of Bristol Library

License and attribution

This material has been provided by This material has been provided by University of Bristol Library. The original may be consulted at University of Bristol Library. where the originals may be consulted. This work has been identified as being free of known restrictions under copyright law, including all related and neighbouring rights and is being made available under the Creative Commons, Public Domain Mark.

You can copy, modify, distribute and perform the work, even for commercial purposes, without asking permission.



Wellcome Collection 183 Euston Road London NW1 2BE UK T +44 (0)20 7611 8722 E library@wellcomecollection.org https://wellcomecollection.org





JE Howell

D 308. d

Refer to

to the Library of the

BRISTOL INFIRMARY.

May 312 1844

1513164815 Y STREET, YALLING Rist. Med. 18







TREATIS

A

ON THE

CATARACT;

WITH

CASES

TO PROVE THE NECESSITY OF DIVIDING THE TRANSPARENT CORNEA, AND THE CAPSULE OF THE CRYSTALLINE HUMOUR, DIFFE-RENTLY, IN THE DIFFERENT SPECIES OF THIS DISEASE;

BY M. DE WENZEL, JUN.

Baron of the Holy Roman Empire, Phyfician of the Faculty of Nancy, and Regent Doctor of the Faculty of Medicine, in the University of Paris.

Translated from the French,

WITH MANY ADDITIONAL REMARKS,

BY JAMES WARE, SURGEON.

Wallet: Othe HELONDON: 14: 1795 Mail Wach / PRINTED FOR C. DILLY, IN THE POULTRY.

M.DCC.XCI.

SHT DENNE THE NECESSITY OF DIVIDING THE RENILY, DO THE DIFFERENT SPECILS OF THIS DISEASE;

M. DEWENZEL, JUN.

HANY ADDITIONAL REMARKS.

SHT NO ATARAC.T.

THE LANT IS

THE

TRANSLATOR's

PREFACE.

THE late Baron de Wenzel acquired fo much celebrity, and bis reputation is fo well established in this Country, as well as upon the Continent, that it is needless to pass any encomium here upon his extraordinary skill in performing the operation, which is the subject of the following Treatife. The Translator has, for many years past, devoted a considerable part of his attention to the study of this interesting branch of a furgery:

[ii].

Surgery :- be has carefully perused every publication he could procure relative to it, that has appeared in this, and the neighbouring kingdoms: and, in addition to the advantages which these have afforded him, he has, in the course of his practice, reduced to the test of experience most of the hints of improvement, that have been suggested by professional writers. But, after all, he feels it incumbent upon him to acknowledge, that he has derived the most useful and important information, from the opportunities with which he was favoured of seeing the Baron operate, and from the remarks occasionally made by the Baron, on the different parts of his process.

In the present Treatife these remarks, [iii]

marks, with many others of equal importance in this branch of furgery, are related with a candour which does honour to their Author. By prefenting them therefore to the Englifh Reader in his native language, the Translator flatters himfelf that he shall contribute to render the Baron's experience more extensively useful, and the Operation of Extraction more generally approved.

But as it is perhaps impossible for any two perfons so exactly to agree in opinion, with regard to the various minutiæ of this operation, as not to have any difference in fentiment concerning them, the Translator has taken the liberty to point out those parts in which he could not perfectly coincide with the Author; a 2 be

[iv]

be has added the reasons for his difsent, at the bottom of the page in which they occur. In a few instances he has also thought it adviseable to render the Author's expressions a little more explicit than they appear to him to be in the original work.

These additions he hopes will prove not unacceptable.

New Bridge Street, April 18, 1791.

THE

AUTHOR'S PREFACE.

HE

HAT branch of Surgery which relates to difeases of the Eyes, and the proper mode of treating them, is of the greatest importance; whether it be confidered with regard to the address and dexterity, or the accurate and extensive knowledge, which are requifite to the fuccessful practice of it. This remark particularly applies to the Operation for the cure of the Cataract, which has at all times been confidered as extremely difficult, and has engaged the attention of a great number of authors. a 3

thors. There are, indeed, few fubjects in the art of Surgery, upon which more has been written. Various methods of performing this Operation have prevailed at different times; and concerning each of these, professional men have been very much divided in opinion. Even in the prefent day, although Surgeons in general have relinquished the practice of depressing the Cataract, on account of the illfuccefs and the inconveniences that too commonly attend it, yet a man of great eminence in the profession, Percival Pott, still prefers this Operation to that of Extraction. And among those who adopt the latter Operation, the most proper Mode of performing it has never yet been determined, nor the best shape

of

[vii]

of the inftruments adapted to this purpofe. Some, to divide the cornea, make ufe of an inftrument fhaped like a fpade on cards; others, of one whofe blade is curved and rounded on one fide; and there are fome who even ftill employ fpecula, to fix the eye, notwithftanding the mifchievous effects which, as I have particularly fhewn in the following Treatife, thefe always produce.

Why do not Surgeons adopt one uniform plan in performing Operations? Why do they not agree among themfelves, which Mode is the moft fimple and eafy; and which the moft likely to procure fuccefs? Why, from the mere love of innovation, are new inftruments continually introduced, which fall a 4

[viii]

short of the boasted advantages attributed to them by their inventors? These questions are peculiarly applicable to the various Operations recommended for the Cure of the Cataract. If the inventors of new instruments had been less eager in recommending them, the greater number of fuch perfons would have learnt, by experience, that they did not, in fact, answer the expectations which had been formed concerning them. When new inftruments are really good, it is enough for the inventor to avail himfelf of the ufe of them, in those operations which he himself performs. He has no occafion to announce them to the world. Their peculiar advantages being known to his patients, will speedily be communicated to the faculty; and

and a fort of popular eclat, in its confequences beneficial to fociety, will, fooner or later, prove a fure means of eftablifhing their preeminence. Upon this plan, there can be no danger of involving others in error. If the inftruments are afterwards found to have lefs merit than they were at firft fuppofed to poffefs, the illufion created by the firft ideas of the inventor will infenfibly vanifh, and the public fuftain no injury.

[ix]

This is the plan which my father has purfued. The inftruments he employs in extracting the Cataract, and the method to which he has conftantly adhered in performing the Operation, he invented above above five and thirty years ago*. A long and happy experience have fully afcertained their utility. And though, during the whole of this period, he has not published any thing on the fubject, yet his Inftruments, and his mode of Operating, have been adopted by most Oculifts; and many who have written on the Cataract, have taken the liberty to defcribe them, without doing him the justice to which he is entitled. This, in fome may have proceeded from an ignorance of my father's claim, but in others, it can only be attributed to a defire of appropriating to themfelves the merit of his invention. A few who have described his mode of Operat-

* This Treatife was published at Paris, in the year 1786.

ing,

[xi]

ing, have indeed quoted him, but the greater number have paffed * him by in total filence.

Brought up under my father's instructions, and guided by his advice, I have studied with particular attention, the treatment of Diforders of the Eyes, and for more than twelve years I have been much engaged in the Operation of extracting the Cataract. I now confider it no lefs as a duty, than as a tribute of gratitude due to my father, to publish an account of his fuccefs. And I am the more ftrongly determined to this measure, from a conviction of the advantages which must refult to the public, when his practice becomes better understood, and

* See Richter's Observation de la Cataracte, p. 20. 1770.

more

[xii]

more accurately defined. With this view, I have observed the greatest precision, in describing the Inftruments he employs, as well as the Method in which he uses them. I have pointed out the precautions proper to be obferved, before, during, and after the operation. I have explained the different methods to be purfued, according as the Cataract is more or lefs complicated with other Diforders of the Eye. This part of my Treatise, I venture to affirm, is entirely new. I have also combated many prejudices, which have too commonly been adopted, on points relative to this diforder.

It being my fole view, in the prefent publication, to give an account of the fuccess of my Father's Plan

[xiii]

Plan of Operating; to guide those who are difposed to follow it; and to correct fome errors, which have been propagated by those who have taken upon them to defcribe it, without fully understanding it; to these objects I have particularly directed my attention. I have not entered into a minute detail of the causes of the Cataract, nor of its cure by internal remedies; becaufe I believe the former are very little known, and the latter, when the difease has made any progress, totally impracticable. I have not dwelt upon the hiftory of the Operation, nor upon the different Methods that have been propofed for performing it, from the time of Celfus, down to the prefent day. Nor, in fhort, have I added one 9 word,

[xiv]

word, which did not appear indifpenfably requifite to render our mode of operating clear and intelligible.

If I had thought it neceffary, I might, like a modern Surgeon *, have prefented to the public a very large collection of cafes. But as this could have anfwered no other purpofe, than to fwell the fize of my book; I have defcribed only thofe which were remarkable, and calculated to fupport the affertions I have advanced. Thefe cafes have been collected from a very confiderable number; as will readily be admitted by the judicious and candid practitioner, who knows how

† M. G. Pellier fils, Chirurgien de Montpellier. Recueil de Mem. et d'Observat. sur les Maladies de l'Œil, Montpellier, 1783, in 8° de 524 pages.

rarely

rarely fuch cafes occur, in comparifon with those of the common Cataract. They are derived either from my father's experience, or from my own, and may be confidered as the refult of forty years practice. It is my earness hope that this account of them may prove useful to the Public.

[xv]

CON TENTS.



[xvii]

CONTENTS.

SECT. I.

THE Definition of a Cataract, Page 1

SECT. II.

The Opinion of the Antients, with Regard to the Seat of the Cataract, 4

SECT. III.

On the Causes of the Cataract, - 7

SECT. IV.

On the Inefficacy of the Remedies usually employed in this diforder, - 9

SECT. V.

b

SECT.

[xviii]

SECT. VI.

An Examination of the Objections against Extraction, - -

SECT. VII.

On the Accidents produced by Couching, - - -

SECT. VIII.

The History of the Operation of Extraction, - - 41

SECT. IX.

Cases proper for the Operation of Extraction, - - - 49

SECT. X.

On preparing Patients for the Operation, - - 65

SECT. XI.

A Description of the Knife we employ in dividing the Cornea, - 68

SECT.

21

34

[xix]

SECT. XII.

On the Inutility and Inconveniences of Specula, - - - 78

SECT. XIII.

On the Mode of performing the Operation in common Cafes, - - 104

SECT. XIV.

On a Mode of opening the Capfule, necessary in some particular Cases, - 123

SECT. XV. On the Section of the Cornea, - 148

SECT. XVI.

On the Extraction of the adherent Cataract, - - - 155

SECT. XVII.

On the Extraction of the opaque Cryftalline, when the vitreous Humour is difeafed, - - 165

b2 SECT.

[xx]

SECT. XVIII.

On the Extraction of the opaque Crystalline, when complicated with varicous Vessels, - - - 176

SECT. XIX.

On the Section of the Cornea upwards, 181

SECT. XX.

On the Opacity of the fore Part of the Capfule;—the fmall Portions of the Crystalline that sometimes remain after this Humour is extracted; and the Effusion of the vitreous Humour during the Operation, - 194

SECT. XXI.

On the Cataract that has its Seat in the Humor Morgagni, - - 201

SECT. XXII.

On the Separation of a Part of the Iris from the Choroides; a Circumstance which sometimes takes Place in the Operation for the Cataract, - 208 SECT.

[xxi]

SECT. XXIII.

On the Re-union of the Fibres of the Iris, after their Division by the Knife, during the Section of the Cornea, - - 218

SECT. XXIV.

On the Treatment of Patients, after the Operation, - - - 223

SECT. XXV.

On the Staphyloma that follows the Operation, - - - 237

SECT. XXVI. On the various Kinds of Secondary Cataracts, - - - 249

SECT. XXVII.

On the Clofure of the natural Pupil, and the Mode of making an artificial One, - - - - 266

+

A TREA-

Published in 1787, and printed for DILLY,

Price THREE SHILLINGS,

REMARKS on the Ophthalmy, Pforophthalmy, and Purulent Eye. With Methods of Cure, confiderably different from those commonly used; and Cases annexed, in Proof of their Utility: Also the Case of a Gutta Serena cured by Electricity.

By JAMES WARE, Surgeon. The Second Edition, with Additions.

TREATISE

A

ON THE

CATARACT.

SECT. I.

The Definition of a Cataract.

O F all chirurgical operations, none have been attended with more remarkable fuccefs, than that which reftores fight to the blind, by taking away the opaque body, which intercepts the light in its paffage to the immediate organ of vifion. This malady, of which we find no mention in the writings of Hippocrates, is known by the name of Cataract. It fhews itfelf as a fpeck or fpot in the pupil of B the the eye, occupying fometimes the whole, and fometimes only a part of this aper-It is most commonly of a grey, ture. or whitish, colour; but sometimes of a deep white; and may in all cafes be eafily diftinguished from the naturally dark appearance of the pupil. In the commencement of the diforder, it occasions a weaknefs and imperfection of the fight; and it terminates, fooner or later, in the almost total extinction of this fense. During its progrefs, the perfons who are affected by it perceive objects more diftinctly in a moderate, than in a ftrong light; the reason of which is, that the pupil being more dilated in a weak light, still admits fome rays through the yet transparent circumference of the chrystalline. This difease, which feldom attacks perfons before the age of forty, comes on, nevertheless, sometimes at a much earlier period. In this latter cafe, the chryftalline humour is generally milky; and both the anterior and posterior portions of the capfule are alfo, at the fame time opaque. The

The operation, therefore, is not fo certain a cure for the cataract in children, as in perfons of a more advanced age. Children, again, fome of whom are born with cataracts, are in general, fo unmanageable, that the operation becomes almost impracticable. For thefe reafons, it is advisable to postpone it, until they arrive at the age of reafon and reflection, and feel by experience the neceffity of fubmitting to it. In fuch fubjects no danger is to be apprehended from delay. Their cataracts are not apt to form adhefions to the neighbouring parts : whereas, those of old perfons often form fuch adhefions; and thefe render the operation not only more difficult, but much lefs certain of fuccefs.

SECT.

[4]

SECT. II.

The Opinion of the Antients, with regard to the Seat of the Cataract.

THE antients, fuppofing that the eye could have no perception of objects without the chryftalline humour, which they confidered as the effential and immediate organ of fight *, generally believed that the cataract was produced by a pellicle, formed before the chryftalline, in the pofterior chamber of the aqueous humour; and modern writers, fupported by their authority, efpecially that of Galen +, have eagerly

* Celfus, lib. vii. cap. 7, p. 432. in 12°. Amftelod. 1687. Sub his gutta humoris est ovi albo similis; a qua videndi facultas proficiscitur; xpus arrowing a Græcis nominatur.

Galen de Usu Partium, lib. x. cap. 1. p. 529. edit. Charterii, Lutetiæ, 1679, in fol. tom. 4.

+ See Oribafius Synopf. lib. viii. cap. 47.

Ambrofe Paré, lib. xviii. cap. 19. p. 456. Lyon. 1623. Mery Mem. de l'Acad. des Sciences, 1707, p. 497. in 4°.

Woolhoufius in Diario erudit. menfis Novemb. 1720, p. 568.

Hovius

· cagerly defended the fame opinion, until the beginning of the prefent century. About this time, fome opaque chrystallines, having been depressed with the needle, rose again, and, paffing through the pupil into the anterior chamber*, were thence extracted through an incifion made for that purpose in the cornea +. These facts, supported as they are by repeated diffections, and by the operation of extracting the opaque chrystalline, which has been practifed in many thousand instances without any injury to the fight, have now fully fet afide the erroneous opinion of the antients; and have fatisfactorily proved that the cataract is folely owing to an opacity, either of the chrystalline humour ‡, or its capfule; and that

Hovius de Circul. Humorum in Ocul. Motu, 1740. De la Hyre, junior, Mem. de l'Acad. des Scienc. 1707, p. 553.

* Briffeau appears to have been the first who gave the name of chambers to those parts which contain the aqueous humour.

+ S. Ives, Malad. des Yeux, Paris, 1767, p. 237,-Mem. de l'Acad. des Sciences, anno 1708, p. 242.

t Lasnier Recherches sur la Chirurgie, p. 404.
B 3 Rolfincius
that the lofs of fight, in this diforder, is occafioned by the opaque humour intercepting the rays of light in their progrefs to the immediate organ of vision *.

Rolfincius in Differt. Norimb, 1656, lib. i. cap. 13, p. 179.

Gaffendi Oper. Phyfic, tom. 2. p. 371.

Rohault Tract. Physic, tom. i. p. 416.

Marriotte nouvelles Decouvertes fur la Vuë, Paris, 1668.

Briffeau Traité de la Cataracte et du Glaucoma, Tournay, 1706.

Ant. Maitre Jean Malad. dex Yeux, in 12°. p. 98, 1740.

* I have frequently feen the membrane of the aqueous humour (a) rendered opaque after an hypopion. This accident will be deferibed in another place. It would tend to confuse the defeription of diforders of the eye, if the name of membranous cataract was given to fuch an opacity.

(a) The translator has taken pains to afcertain the existence of this membrane of the aqueous humour, by diffecting a very confiderable number of eyes of different animals; but he has, hitherto, been unable to difcover it in any of them.

SECT.

SECT. III.

[7]

On the Causes of the Cataract.

HE caufes of opacity in the chryftalline humour are fo various and uncertain, that I shall not dwell upon them, any more than upon the remedies that have been proposed for the prevention and removal of this diforder. I shall only remark, that perfons who are much exposed to ftrong fires, as blacksmiths, locksmiths, glaffmen, and those who are engaged in fimilar employments, feem to be more fubject to it than others. In general, it first shews itself, by the appearance of threads, flies, cobwebs, black fpecks, bars, and other fantastic figures, dancing before the eyes. Thefe are feldom accompanied with any pain, except it be an occafional flight fenfation of weight in the ball of the eye, and about the forehead. When the cataract is produced by an internal caufe, both eyes are almost always affected, the

B 4

one

one after the other, in the fame way. A blow, or any other external act of violence, may excite the diforder in one eye only; but in this laft cafe, the operation feldom reftores fight to the patient, becaufe other parts of the eye are, in general, injured by the accident, as well as the chryf-

talline humour *.

* The translator is fomewhat furprized that the author, in his lift of the internal fymptoms of the cataract, fhould omit to mention the appearance of a fettled mift covering objects, and confusing those that are minute. In the inftances of this diforder that have fallen within the translator's observation, and especially in those which have been formed without any affignable external cause, this mift has almost always been perceived by the patient, before any opacity has been visible in the pupil. All the other symptoms, which the Baron defcribes, appear to the translator to be more likely to proceed from extreme fensibility in the optic nerve, than from an incipient opacity in the chrystalline humour.

ŞECT.

SECT. IV.

[9]

On the Inefficacy of the Remedies usually employed in this Disorder.

THE principal external remedies that have been employed in the cure of the Cataract are, bleeding, cupping, fcarifying, fetons, iffues, blifters, and fumigations; and the principal internal remedies are, aperients, incifives, emetics, cathartics, fudorifics, cephalics, and fternutatories. Preparations of eyebright, millepedes, wild poppy, henbane *, and hemlock †, have alfo been much commended as fpecifics for this diforder. There would be no end of enumerating the various remedies that have been propofed and ad-

* Sauvage, Nofolog. Method. p. 724, Amfterdam, 1768.

† Anton. Stoerk libell. quo demonstratur cicutam, &c. Vindobon. 1760. Libell. cum Supplem. 1771. See an extract from it in the Journal de Medicine, 1760, June, p. 503.—Journal de Medicine, tom. 24. p. 366. 1766, par M. Chemin.

ministered

ministered under the same idea. Their number and variety are fufficient proofs of their inefficacy. It is neverthelefs true, that many eminent phyficians, antient and modern *, have thought that incipient cataracts might be diffipated by internal remedies; and fome have flattered themfelves with the idea of having fucceeded, not only in the commencement of the difeafe, but when the cataract was further advanced, and even when perfectly formed +. Scultetus ‡ afferts, that he had checked its progrefs, by applying to the eye the gall of a pike, mixed with fugar; and Spigelius, as we are informed by the fame author, boafted of having fuccefsfully used, for this purpose, the oil of the eel

* Celfus. lib. vii. cap.7. Nº 13. p. 431, 432. Amfterd. 1687.—Hilden. Epiftol. 69.

Fabr. ab Aquapend. Oper. Chir. cap. de Suffuí. Venetiis, 1619. p. 23.

Boerhaave de Morb. Ocul. p. 119, 120. Paris, 1748. Lemoine, Thèfe aux Ecoles de Medicine, Paris, 1728. Stoll. Ratio Medendi, tom. 3. 8vo. Vindob.

+ Hovius, Tract. de Circul. Humor. in Ocul. Motu, p. 122, 1740.

‡ Armam. Chirurg. Declar. p. 127. an. 1672. Amftel.

pout

pout (mustela fluviatilis). These affertions, however, and others of a fimilar nature, have been severely censured by men whose opinion is of great authority in the medical profession *,

It has been faid, that cataracts have been cured, in venereal patients, whilft they were under a course of mercurial médicines; but it is highly probable, that the complaints, fo cured, were totally different from an opacity of the chrystalline humour. It requires a more accurate acquaintance with diforders of the eye, than is generally fupposed, to diffinguish an incipient cataract from those extravasations of lymph, which occafionally are formed between the lamina of the cornea. These diforders. however, may readily be known from each other, by examining the eye fide-ways; in which polition, an opacity in the cornea will evidently appear to be fituated anterior to the aperture of the pupil, and an opacity in the chrystalline as evidently pofterior to it. The reflection of the light

* Heister, Instit. Chir. Amstel. in 4to. p. 564.

from .

8

from the cornea tends to millead, in these cafes, on taking a front view of the eye, and efpecially if the examination be fuperficial, and the patients complain of feeing mists in the air, or objects darting through it. Now it appears to me evident, that the diforder above mentioned, which gave way to the use of mercury, was nothing more than an extravalation of lymph in the fubstance of the cornea. And, as there is no well-authenticated cafe, which proves the fuccefs of any remedies in diffipating the cataract; and as, on the contrary, I have, in a great number of instances, had occasion to observe their total inefficacy, I think myfelf authorized in afferting, that internal remedies, either of the mercurial, or of any other kind, are inadequate to the cure of this diforder; and, equally fo, whether the opacity be in the chrystalline, or in the capfule *, whether incipient, or advanced. Such applications tend only to feed a delufive hope, and vainly to torment

* Tenon, Thèfe aux Ecoles de Chirurgie de Paris, ann. 1757.

those

those patients, who at last must have recourse to the operation, as the only fure means by which their fight can be restored * +.

SECT.

* Antoine Maitre Jean, Malad. des Yeux, article de la Cataracte, Paris 1740. " Des autorités affez graves m'avoient fait croire autrefois que les cataractes dependantes d'un vice vénérien, pouvoient ceder à l'ufage du mercure; mais, des obfervations multipliées, que j'ai eu lieu de faire depuis, m'ont abfolument de trompé, et m' ont convaincu qu'elles etoient auffi rebelles à toutes especes de remèdes que les autres."

+ Although the translator affents to the truth of the obfervation here made, on the uncertainty of all known medicines to diffipate an opacity, either in the chryftalline, or its capfule, or even to prevent the progrefs of fuch opacity when once begun, yet many cafes have occurred, which prove that the powers of nature are often fufficient to accomplifh these purposes. The opacities, in particular, which are produced by external violence, he has repeatedly feen diffipated, when no other parts of the eye have been hurt, in a fhort fpace of time; and, in general, in cafes of this defcription, the chryftalline humour has been diffolved; which has been proved by the benefit the patient has afterwards derived from adopting the ufe of deeply convex glaffes. In fome of these cases, though the chrystalline has been diffolved, the greater part of the capfule has remained opaque, and the light has been transmitted to the retina only through a fmall aperture which has become tranfparent

[14]

SECT. V.

On the different Modes of operating for the CataraEt.

T WO modes of operating, totally different from each other, have been practifed, at different times, for the cure of the cataract; one by means of depreffion, which is called *couching*; the other by extraction. The former, and most antient of these, which is supposed to have

parent in its center. Inftances, again, are not wanting, in which cataracts, which were formed without any violence, have been fuddenly diffipated in confequence of an accidental blow on the eye. For thefe reafons, the tranflator is willing to hope that means may hereafter be difcovered, by which an opaque chryftalline may be rendered transparent without the performance of any operation whatfoever. The remedies which have appeared to him more effectual than others, in thefe cafes, have been the application to the eye itself of one or two drops of æther, once or twice in the courfe of the day; and the occasional rubbing of the eye, over the lid, with the point of the finger, first moistened with a weak volatile or mercurial liniment.

been

been invented by Celfus, confifts in piercing the coats of the eye, on the fide next the fmall angle of the eyelids, and at the diftance of about one-fixth of an inch from the cornea, with a ftrait needle *; by means of which inftrument, the cataract is to be difplaced and depreffed. Needles that are round +, and flat, blunt, and cutting, have at different times been employed in this operation; and by fome, those that are shaped like the tongue of a carp have been confidered as most convenient. The chrystalline, by this mode of operating, is depressed below the pupil, and deposited in the inferior part of the vitreous humour. I cannot affent to the opinion of those practitioners, who think that it is here diffolved 1; fince what has been advanced in support of this opinion, has not been. confirmed by experience. In the oppor-

* Celfus de Medicina, lib. vii. cap. 7. Nº 14, de Suffuí. p. 434. Amfterd. 1687.

+ Heister. Instit. Chir. Amsterd. 1750. p. 569.

‡ Henckel, Differt. Medic. Francofurti ad Viadrum, 1728.

tunities

[16]

mining the eyes of perfons after death, fome of whom had, long before, been operated upon according to this method of depression, I have always seen the chryftalline entire, and in its natural shape.

The needles employed in depreffing the cataract have been much varied, as I before observed, by different operators. The round needle appears to me, to be the most improper; becaufe it enters the eye with lefs facility than others, and, bruifing the membranes through which it paffes, is more apt to induce inflammation.

Avicenna* recommended the use of two needles; one sharp, to pierce through the coats of the eye, and the other blunt, to deprefs the cataract.

I cannot conceive it poffible to extract a cataract in the way Albucafis + propofed, by introducing into the eye a hollow needle, in the shape of a canula,

* Lib. iii. Tract. 4. cap. 19.

+ Appendix, varior. Instrum. Scultel. tab. 14. p. 63. fig. 1. 1672.

and

and fucking ftrongly at its extremity. It is equally unaccountable, that Rocho Mathioli, furgeon to Charles Ferdinand, archduke of Auftria, fhould advife the introduction of a gold wire, inclofed in a canula, into the eye, to feize the cataract, (which he in common with his cotemporaries believed to be membranous) and, by gently moving the inftrument, to extract the cataract on the point of the wire. This operation is defcribed in Scultetus *.

Bernard Albinus propofed to extract the cataract, which he alfo believed to be membranous, by means of an inftrument refembling a fmall forceps +.

Freytagius advifed to extract the cataract with a needle bent like a hook. He infifted, that the cataract was in all cafes membranous, and that it fcarcely ever was occafioned by an opacity of the chryftalline humour. The remark I have made above concerning this fuppofed membrane,

* Armament. Chir. p. 79. Amfterd. 1672.

+ Heifter, Inftit. Chirurg. p. 580. tom. I. in 4to. Amfterd. 1750.

C

applies

applies equally to Freytagius *, and to Heinr. Wilhelmus Geisler +, who also maintained that the cataract was produced by an opaque membrane formed in the aqueous humour.

Petit recommended, in the operation of couching, carefully to avoid wounding the anterior portion of the chryftalline capfule, and to divide only the lower part of its pofterior portion. He was confident, that by this method, the vitreous humour filling up the fpace that was previoufly occupied by the chryftalline, the rays of light would be refracted nearly as much as if the eye was in its natural ftate, and the neceffity of ufing glaffes afterwards would, in a great degree, be obviated ‡.

I think it unneceffary to enter further into an explanation of the different modes of depreffing the cataract, fince this operation is at prefent almost universally ex-

* Thèse foutenue à Strafbourg, en 1721.

† Differtatio inauguralis medica de curandis præcipuis oculorum affectibus, &c. Erfordiæ, 1723, p. 8. § x.

‡ Vide Platner, Instit. Chirur. in 8°. anno 1783. p. 696.

ploded.

ploded. Exclusive of many other inconveniences attending it, it is, in fact, in many cafes impracticable. Not to fpeak of the opaque capfule, (which is entirely out of its reach,) if the chrystalline be foft, and, as it frequently happens, almost in a fluid state, its depression cannot be accomplished by means of the needle. This impoffibility of depreffing it has given rife to the affertion, as abfurd as it is erroneous, that fuch a cataract is unripe *, and not of a proper confiftence to admit of an operation. It would, however, be in vain to wait till it gains folidity, fince fuch a cataract continually becomes fofter. It is therefore impoffible that by this mode the patient should ever be cured. In vain do the ad-

* Percival Pott, Remarques fur la Cataracte, p. 498, traduit de l'Anglois par M. Semoine, 1779 (a).

(a) From the reference above made to Mr. Pott's remarks on the cataract, it appears, that the Baron understood Mr. Pott to entertain an opinion of the cataract's increasing gradually in confistence, and thereby becoming more and more fitted for the operation. In justice to Mr. Pott, the translator feels it incumbent on him to observe, that this gentleman took great pains to correct fo great an error. And in proof of this, he refers the reader to Mr. Pott's Remarks on the Cataract, p. 5.

Cuffon Remarques sur la Cataracte, p. 8. in 4°. Montpellier, 1719.

C 2

vocates

vocates for depression exaggerate the accidents that follow the operation of extraction. It is proved by observation and experience, that they are much less confiderable than those which attend depression.

[21]

SECT. VI.

An Examination of the Objections against Extraction.

T HE accidents which are charged upon the operation of extraction may be reduced to the eight following: 1ft, the ftaphyloma;—2dly, pain;— —3dly, the ftaphyloma;—2dly, pain;— —3dly, the difcharge of the vitreous humour;—4thly, the irregularity of the pupil;—5thly, the deformity of the cicatrix; —6thly, the clofure of the pupil;—7thly, the fecondary cataract;—and 8thly, the fection of the iris.

If, With regard to the ftaphyloma, I fhall make it appear, that the mode in which we divide the cornea, moft commonly prevents this accident, by hindering the iris from coming forwards. But if fuch an accident fhould at any time happen, notwithftanding this care to prevent it, I hope to prove in the fequel, that it may be reduced by merely rubbing the eye-lids; C_3 and and that it does not occasion those ill effect: which some authors have dreaded *.

2dly, The unavoidable pain that attends the operation of extraction is to be moderated, as in other operations, by general remedies. It is, however, notwithstanding the affertion of a late author \uparrow , less fevere than that which is produced by depression.

3dly, It is difficult for any confiderable portion of the vitreous humour to escape, when the operation is performed according to the mode I shall prefently describe, If such an accident happens, in cases where the cataract is simple, where the vitreous humour is free from disease, and where the posterior part of the capfule does not adhere to the body of the chrystalline, it must be attributed to unskilfulness in the operator, and must not be confidered as a necessary confequence of the operation itfelf. When the posterior part of the capfule comes away, together with the

* Guntius, Differt. de Staphylomate, Lipfiæ, 1748.

+ Remarques fur la Cataracte, par Cusion, Montpelher, 1779, p. 31, in 4°,

cataract,

cataract, the effusion of a small portion of the vitreous humour may fometimes unavoidably take place; but this effusion, if fmall, does not necessarily deftroy the fight, as will be evident from many of the cafes related in this differtation. In fome patients, even a confiderable effusion has not prevented the fuccefs of the operation; though in others, it must be owned, this accident has much diminished the clear perception of objects.

4thly, An irregularity in the figure of the pupil, is an accident which rarely occurs, unlefs the eye has been much fatigued during the operation ; and even when this has happened, I have not always found that the irregularity has injured the fight; on the contrary, it is generally accompanied with an enlargement of the aperture of the pupil; which enlargement, if the cicatrix be flowly formed in the cornea, and extends far over this coat, will prove beneficial, rather than injurious; because it will admit the entrance of a more confiderable number of rays of light into

C A

into the eye, than could have been admitted if the pupil was fmall.

5thly, With regard to the cicatrix of the cornea, if the incifion be made with one inftrument, and one ftroke; if it be near the margin of the fclerotica, and large enough to allow the opaque chryftalline to pafs through it without violence; in this cafe, the cicatrix will fcarcely be vifible, and will not at all obftruct the rays of light in their paffage to the retina.

6thly, A total clofure of the pupil is a misfortune which rarely happens after the operation of extraction, but much more frequently after that of couching *.

7thly, A fecondary cataract, by which I mean an opacity of the posterior capfule of the chrystalline lens +, takes place alfo much

* The operation which I propose in cases of a clofure of the pupil, is described at the end of this differtation.

+ The Baron, in this and many other parts of his treatife, mentions particularly the posterior capfule of the chrystalline humour, la capfule posterioure du chrystallin. But, notwithstanding there is unquestionably a confiderable much oftener after the operation of depreffing the cataract, than after that of extracting it; and, in the former of thefe cafes, the method I shall propose for its cure is much more difficult to perform than in the latter. But, whether the opacity of the capfule be occasioned by one or the other of these operations, the needle is inadequate to the purpose of removing it, and effecting a cure; because,

confiderable difference between the anterior and posterior portions of the capfule, in point of ftrength, the former being much firmer than the latter, the translator believes it has never yet been proved that thefe are diffinct one from the other. When fuch an opaque fubftance as is here defcribed is perceived in the pupil, after the operation either of extraction or depression, this opacity has appeared to him to be much oftener fituated in the anterior than in the posterior portion of the capfule; and the former of these he believes to be alone capable of deriving relief from any operation. Senfible, however, that it is very difficult to diffinguish between the opacity of the anterior and that of the posterior part of the fame capfule, after the chrystalline has been removed, he has here, and in many other parts of the present treatife, taken the liberty to translate the French words, capfule posterieure du chrystallin, folely by the words, capfule of the chrystalline.

though

this membrane, yet, when punctured, the fides of the capfule can in no way be removed by the needle from their first pofition, and of courfe will still intercept the rays of light. It is not impoffible that they may again unite. There remains, therefore, no other remedy but the extraction of the opaque capfule, or of the portions into which it has been divided. For this purpofe, an incifion must be made through the cornea, and a fmall forceps introduced, with which the opaque portions may be taken away. This method, if the capfule has formed no adhesions *, prefents a flattering prospect of fuccess; but it is a much more hazardous operation after a depression of the cataract than after its extraction. In the operation of

* If the opaque capfule adheres to the iris, and an attempt to extract it be perfifted in, there is danger of feparating the iris from its connection at the outer margin, and inducing blindnefs from this caufe. A few inftances, however, will be mentioned in the fequel, which fhew that blindnefs is not always the confequence of fuch an accident.

extraction,

extraction, for inftance, the vitreous humour, and the cellulæ formed by its enveloping membrane *, remain unhurt; but, on the contrary, in that of depreffion, it is indifpenfibly neceffary to break through this membrane, in order to provide a place in which to depofit the depreffed chryftalline; and, in confequence of the derangement of the vitreous humour produced by this dangerous operation, it is highly probable that during the extraction of a fecondary cataract, an abundant difcharge of this humour will take place. The following cafes afford fo many proofs of the truth of this remark.

CASE I.

Mifs Deene, a lady of Ireland, having a cataract in each eye, put herfelf under the care of an oculift paffing through

* Riolan. Anthrop. lib. iv. p. 173, appears to be the first anatomist who accurately described the cellules of the vitreous humour.

Dublin,

Dublin, the place of her refidence, who operated in the old way of couching. When he had depressed the cataracts, he withdrew his needle, and applied the ufual dreffings. After fome days had elapfed, he examined her eyes; but fhe could not fee at all, the chrystallines having refumed their former fituation. As the lady had fuffered great pain under the operation, the would upon no account allow it to be repeated by the fame oculift. She therefore determined to go to Paris, and to put herfelf under the care of my father; who performed the following operation, in the year 1769, in prefence of M. Pibrac. He began by removing the anterior part of the capfules of both chrystallines, with the fmall forceps reprefented in fig. XI. Thefe were become opaque in confequence of the former operations, and white lines were diffinctly perceived to crofs them, occafioned most probably by the point of the needle; which having pierced, and perhaps torn them, had altered their texture, although the fides of the wounds were afterwards

terwards re-united. The anterior portions of the capfules were fcarcely removed, when the vitreous humour began to efcape; on which account it became neceffary, as quickly as poffible, to extract the cataracts, which had funk to the bottom of the eye. For this purpose an instrument shaped like a hook (see fig. X.) was introduced under the cornea, and with it the cataracts were feized and drawn out. It was afterwards neceffary again to introduce the forceps into both eyes, to take away fome large fragments of the posterior part of the capfule, which, now becoming vifible, appeared to be as opaque as the anterior. This part of the operation required great dexterity, and could not be accomplished without the escape of an additional portion of the vitreous humour. Notwithstanding all these impediments, the young lady was perfectly cured; and from this time diftinguished objects much better than could have been expected previous to the operation. She neither fuffered from pain, inflammation, nor a staphyloma, and

was

was foon able to read, with the help of proper glaffes. The pupils, indeed, were irregular in fhape, and larger than they ufually are; but their enlargement in this, as in most cafes of a fimilar kind, was rather beneficial than hurtful, because it permitted a proportionably greater number of luminous rays to enter the eye.

CASE II.

M. Percival, in Thames-ftreet, London, had been twice couched by a furgeon of eminence, in the fpace of three years; and each time the cataract role again, and refumed its former fituation. Upon this, defpairing of a cure from a fimilar mode of treatment, and having fuffered greatly from the operations already performed, he, in the year 1770, confulted my father, who was at that time in London. Upon examination, the opaque chryftalline was ftill found to be in its natural fituation. The pupil was become irregular, and vertically oblong;

oblong; and it was evident, that the anterior as well as posterior portion of the capfule had been lacerated in the different attempts to deprefs the cataract. The vitreous humour alfo was confiderably injured, and its cellulæ fo much deranged, that no fooner had my father completed the incifion through the cornea, than a part of this humour, in confiftence like the white of an egg, immediately efcaped. The cataract, now losing the fupport which it had before received from the vitreous humour, fell to the bottom of the eye. It became neceffary, therefore, to feize it with a fmall hook, and thus extract it. This was not accomplished without difficulty, and the effufion of another portion of the vitreous humour. It was then expedient, by means of a fmall forceps, to take away fome opaque portions of the posterior capfule; which procefs was very painful, and occafioned the lofs of an additional quantity of the vitreous humour. In order to prevent a still further loss of it, the operation x

tion was no fooner finished, than the eye was inftantly covered, and the dreffings were applied, without allowing the patient the usual fatisfaction of trying whether he could perceive the objects about him. The treatment was fimple; no accident occurred, nor did any pain or inflammation enfue *. When the eye was afterwards uncovered, the patient at first faw very little; but the fight fenfibly increased from day to day; and after fome time he perceived all objects pretty diffinctly, the eye being of the fame fize and fulness as it was before the operation.

In the fequel of this work I shall have, occasion to relate many similar cases, in which the recovery of sight was not prevented by the effusion even of a large quantity of the vitreous humour. All the difficulties, which attended the operation in the case above related, were occasioned by the two successive depressions which

* I have remarked, that when a part of the vitreous humour is difcharged during the operation, the patient feldom fuffers much pain.

M. Per-

[33]

M. Percival had undergone; and there is reafon to believe that none of these would have occurred, if the operation of extraction had been at first performed.

8thly, The laft accident I mentioned, as chargeable on the operation of extraction, was a wound of the iris. This is not likely to happen, if the operation be performed in the manner I propose to recommend; fince if, at any time, in making the section of the cornea according to this method, a portion of the iris becomes entangled by the edge of the knife, it may always be difengaged by gently rubbing the fore-finger of the hand that is at liberty, on that part of the cornea which lies before it.

SECT.

[34]

SECT. VII.

On the Accidents produced by Couching.

SUCH are the objections that have been urged against the operation by extraction. But those against couching are infinitely greater, and the effects of it much more to be dreaded. This is too well confirmed by the incurable diforders to which the latter operation often gives rife.

1ft, The pain of couching is not only fevere during the operation, but it likewife torments the patient with apprehenfions, too well founded, of the dreadful effects it may produce afterwards.

2dly, The vomiting, which frequently comes on at the diftance of fome hours after the operation *, is apt to produce a collection of matter in the eye. This is particularly to be apprehended, if any of the ciliary nerves are wounded, which ac-

* Heister. Instit. Chir. pars I. sect. 2. cap. 55, in 4[•]. Amstelod. 1750.

cident

cident is not unufual in couching; and it is frequently occafioned by the puncture of the retina only, which is unavoidable in this operation *.

3dly, The pain produced by the puncture of the retina and the ciliary nerves, is often followed by a fuppuration of the eye, or by the formation of a fecondary cataract.

4thly, Thofe perfons who have undergone the operation of couching, fometimes feel conftant and violent pains in the eye as long as they live. Thefe pains are probably occafioned by the injury which the retina fuftains, in confequence of its preffure between the choroides and the deprefied chryftalline. I have had an opportunity of diffecting and examining the eyes of two women, after their deceafe, who fuffered unceafing pain from the time of the operation; and, in both thefe cafes, the deprefied chryftalline was depofited on the retina, in the way I have here mentioned.

5thly, In introducing the couching needle, the blood veffels, both of the choroides

• Warner, Description of the Human Eye, &c. in 8°. p. 107. Lond. 1775.

D 2

and

and retina, are liable to be wounded; and the extravalated blood, in confequence of it, not only confules the fight of the operator, but unlefs fpeedily abforbed, is very apt to produce a fuppuration of the whole eye.

. 6thly, The foft and milky cataract cannot be depreffed by the needle; nor can the needle be employed in fuch a cafe with any profpect of fuccefs. This I take upon me to affert, notwithftanding the opinion of a celebrated author *, that the milky cataract, when placed in the anterior chamber, and mixed with the aqueous humour, or when depreffed to the bottom of the eye, will, in either cafe, gradually diffolve and difappear, fo as to leave no trace of its exiftence behind + \ddagger .

7thly,

* Percival Pott, Remarques fur la Cataracle traduites, p. 509, 1779.

+ Palucci, Remarques sur la Cataracte, p. 121, in 12°. 1752.

‡ Notwithstanding the opinion of the Baron is here, and, in many other parts of his treatife, very decidedly given against the diffolution of the depressed chrystalline, and

[37]

- 7thly, After the chrystalline humour has been depressed in the best manner poffible, it is liable to rife again. Many have found it neceffary repeatedly to have recourfe

and even of the fmall portions of this humour that are fometimes left in the eye after the operation of extraction, the translator has met with many cafes which have led him to form a contrary opinion. He does not take upon him to declare that the depreffed chryftalline will always diffolve, fince he has frequently feen that it will not; but he has no fcruple in afferting that it fometimes has diffolved, and that under the management of different perfons. He has also to add, that an opacity in the chrystalline has occasionally disappeared, in cases where no operation of any kind has been performed; and in proof of this latter remark, he refers the reader to a paper on this fubject, which he delivered to the London Medical Society about twelve months ago. This paper will be published in the third volume of the Transactions of the Society, and is now in the prefs. In addition to the cafes there related, he begs leave to obferve, that he has fince feen the anterior portion of a capfule, in the cafe of a cataract of many months continuance, largely punctured by an inftrument introduced through the cornea for this purpofe, in order to bring the aqueous humour into contact with the opaque chrystalline; and in this cafe, at the end of fome weeks, the cataract removed out of its capfule, and came forward into the anterior chamber, in which it floated a confifiderable time, gradually decreafing in fize, until at length

 D_3

courfe to the operation *, even at the diftance of fome years after the time when it was first performed. Cuffon + afferts, that he has never known more than one instance of this kind; but as he did not apply himfelf particularly to this branch of furgery, it is not extraordinary that he should confider fuch a circumstance as

length it totally difappeared. During the time that the opaque chryftalline oated in the anterior chamber, the eye was conftantly in a flate of irritation; in confequence of which the patient was repeatedly requefted to allow the opaque body to be extracted; but he always objected to fubmit to it. The pupil remained large and clear, after the cataract difappeared, but the irritation, which its preffure on the iris kept up, continued fo long, that it produced a true gutta ferena, which totally deftroyed vision. Some months after this, a cataract was completely formed in the oppofite eye; which being extracted in the ufual manner, the fight was thereby reftored.

* Maitre Jean, Maladies des Yeux, article de la Cataracte.

S. Yves, Maladies des Yeux, de la Cataracte.

Jofeph Warner, Description of the Human Eye, &c. in 8°. p. 87.

+ Remarques fur la Cataracte, par M. P. Cuffon, Medecin. de Montpellier, à Montpellier, 1779, in 4°, p. 41,

fcarcely

fcarcely poffible. The opaque capfule cannot, I think, be miftaken for a true cataract, fince, upon an attentive examination, the true cataract may always be diftinguished by the appearance of its external rim, and by the flight motion which, under fuch circumstances, it is occasionally obferved to undergo; whereas, on the contrary, when the capfule is opaque, the opacity rarely covers the whole pupil, and never admits the smalless change of fituation. In such a case, also, the opacity appears more deeply fituated in the eye, than when the chrystalline humour is the set

8thly, The ciliary proceffes which furround the chrystalline are liable to be

* The author, by the defcription he here gives of an opacity in the capfule, muft certainly mean an opacity in its pofterior portion; but, from the obfervations the translator has made in fimilar cafes, he is disposed to believe, as he before remarked, that its anterior portion is much oftener the feat of the opacity. And if this be the cafe, the whiteness, instead of appearing deeper in the eye than when the chrystalline itself is opaque, will necessarily appear more prominent.

wounded

wounded by the different movements of the needle, which are neceffary to be made, in order to complete the operation; and this must unavoidably increase the pain the patient undergoes.

The fhort comparison here drawn between the operation of extraction and that of depression will, I think, be fufficient to demonstrate the superior advantages of the former, notwithstanding the contrary opinion of Pott, Callifen, Custon, and others.

pours more doubly time of in the ever than

when the taby walling humour is the fast

to a preside des reprises no livre giver a s

State and an all of

the Baucre by

di mont dut to those out the

foch a onie; alto, the opacity ap-

SECT.

[41]

SECT. VIII.

The History of the Operation of Extraction.

A S foon as it was fully proved that the true cataract was an opacity of the chryftalline humour,—that the lofs or deprivation of fight would not neceffarily be occafioned by the removal of this humour,—that the cornea may be divided without danger, —and that, if the aqueous humour be difcharged, it will quickly be regenerated *, the

* The aqueous humour is regenerated with fo much facility, that frequently, within three or four feconds of time, after the incifion of the cornea has been completed, this tunic, which was flattened by the effufion of the humour, will be found to have refumed its natural convexity: I have fometimes feen it reproduced, even whilft my eye was engaged in obferving it. This humour is not found to poffers the fame degree of tranfparency at all ages. In youth, it is more limpid than in advanced age. In the fœtus, and alfo in children newly born, it is, according to the remark of Zinn, p. 146. Defcriptio
the mode of cure by extracting the cataract out of the eye, must naturally, I think, prefent itself to the mind.

When Daviel first introduced this operation*, the instruments he employed were much

Descriptio Anatom. Oculi, &c. and of M. Sabbatier Traité d'Anatomie, p. 546, vol. i. &c. thick and reddifh. In perfons of a middle age it is very transparent, and flightly vifcous. In fome it posselles a confiderable degree of faltnefs, which my tongue has often experienced when I have been employed in extracting the cataract. Though it may be frozen, as anatomists have proved by experiments, it is of a spirituous and volatile nature. These qualities it is necessary that it should posses, in order to favour the alternate contraction and dilatation of the pupil, whofe motions would be much embarrafied, if the iris floated in a fluid which had more confistence. Anatomists are much divided in opinion with regard to the organs that fecrete this humour. That opinion appears to me the most probable, which attributes this function to the terminations of the arteries of the iris. The veffels, which were faid to be formed for the particular purpose of fecreting and abforbing this fluid, and which were defcribed by Nuck and Hovius, have never been perceived fince their time, even by the beft anatomifts.

* Freytag was the first operator who made an attempt to extract the cataract, about the close of the last century. After him, Lotterius, of Turin, performed this operation. Daviel first communicated this method to the public. And the ingenuity and industry much too numerous; but I shall not here dwell on their description, fince a full account of them may be seen in the Memoirs

of the Academy of Surgery at Paris *. La Faye, a celebrated furgeon of the fame city, conceiving that the operation was rendered not only tedious and difficult, but often unfuccefsful, by the multiplicity of inftruments which Daviel employed, contrived a knife, with which he proposed to make the section of the cornea at one ftroke. Some authors + have fancied a refemblance between this inftrument recommended by La Faye, and that employed by my father, which I fhall prefently defcribe. But fuch a notion could only arife from an imperfect description of my father's knife, and not from an infpection of the inftrument itself ‡. If La

industry of Wenzel has, at length, brought this mode of operating to a state of perfection never before attained. Joannis Alexandr. Brambilla Instrumentarium Chirurgicum Austriacum, 1782, p. 71. tab. x.

* Tom. ii. in 4°. p. 337. Paris. 1769.

+ Guerin, Maladies des Yeux, p. 367, Lyon, 1769. ‡ Janin, Mem. fur les Maladies des Yeux, Lyon, 1772, p. 190.

Faye's

Faye's inftrument, as defcribed in the Memoirs of the Academy of Surgery *, be compared with this of my father, it will be fufficient to undeceive the reader. The fame might be observed of the instruments recommended by Tenon +, Sharp 1, and Tenaaf ||, all of which, indeed, bear a nearer refemblance to the inftrument of La Faye, than to that of my father. There is one inftrument, however, which has fo ftriking a likeness to the latter, that it is, indeed, as exact as poffible; and of this the reader may be convinced by perufing a fmall tract on the cataract, published at Gottingen, in the year 1770. The author of this tract was M. Richter, a German phyfician, who, when on his travels, made fome ftay in London, and there furnished

* Tom. ii. p. 565.

† Thèse sur la Cataracte, aux Ecoles de Chirurgie, Paris, 1757.

‡ Mem. de l'Academie de Chirurgie, tom. ii. p. 586.

|| Korte verhandeling door voorbeelden gesterkt, nopens de nieuwe wyze om de Cataracta, &c. door Gerard. Tenhaaf, &c. in 12° te Rotterdam, 1761, fig. 1.

Journal de Medicine, Aout. 1761.

himfe'f,

8

himfelf, at Savigny's, a cutler in that city, with a dozen inftruments, which were conftructed for our ufe. Only a few months elapfed after M. Richter returned to Gottingen, before he publifhed the pamphlet above alluded to; in which he prefented to the faculty our inftrument, of which he appeared to claim the invention, notwithftanding my father had ufed it for more than twenty years before this time *.

I shall not detain the reader with a defoription of the instruments which have been employed by many different furgeons in this operation, fuch as those of Coutouly \uparrow , and Poyet \ddagger , men of diftinguish-

* There can be no doubt, I think, that M. Richter affumes to himfelf the merit of inventing this inftrument, fince he often ufes the expreffions, *Cultellus nofter*, and *Cultellus quo utor*, without mentioning my father's name. But I fhould not have noticed his want of candour in this refpect, if many authors, and among the reft Kraufius, in his Notes on Platner Planck's Treatife on Surgery, &c. had not fo far been mifled by him, as to beflow on this inftrument the unwarranted appellation of Richter's Knife.

† Thèfe aux Ecoles de Chirurgie de Paris, en 1766.
‡ Memoires de l'Academie de Chirurgie de Paris, tom. ii. 17.

ed

ed eminence in the profession; because these bear no refemblance to the instrument we use; nor does the description of them constitute any part of the design of this treatife.

It cannot be doubted, that many oculifts, who, fince the time of Daviel, have invented new inftruments, and deferibed new methods of extracting the cataract, have exerted themfelves in this manner, with a view, which is very laudable on fome occafions, to excite the notice of the public; but unfortunately, the refult of their efforts has not always been anfwerable to their wifhes.

A few years fince, M. J** announced to the public a new mode of operating for the cataract. He obtained permiffion from M. Morand, who at that time was furgeon-major of the invalids, to perform the operation in that hofpital, which he accordingly did before Meffrs. Louis, Sabatier, and many other celebrated furgeons. He made his first incision through the inferior part of the felerotica, at the diffance of

of the twelfth part of an inch from the cornea, with an inftrument refembling the ace of fpades. This incifion was fufficiently large to allow the admiffion of a fecond inftrument, in shape like a small hook, fixed in a handle. M. I** made use of this to fearch, and as it were to fish for the chrystalline; but unfortunately he, at the fame time, fished out a large portion of the vitreous humour. He performed his operation on feven patients, neither of whom was reftored to fight; but, in confequence either of the inflammation, the pain, the derangement of the internal parts of the eye, or the quantity of the vitreous humour that was discharged, the power of vifion was irretrievably deftroyed. My father, unable to refift the folicitations of M. Morand, operated, in the fame hospital, on the fame number of patients, and reftored them all to fight. Since this time, it appears that M. J** has wonderfully improved his mode of operating. If we confult his treatife on diforders of the eyes, we shall find he makes no mention of the operation

operation I have above related, as performed by himfelf; but defcribes that which was performed by my father, to which he is pleafed to give a decided preference *. His defcription, however, of the knife we ufe, and the fancied fimilitude he difcovers between this inftrument and that of La Faye, evidently fhew that he is egregioufly miftaken in his idea of it.

* Memoires sur les Maladies de l'Œil, p. 190.

the state of the s

SECT.

[49]

SECT. IX.

Cases proper for the Operation of Extraction.

BEFORE I proceed to defcribe the mode of operating I have to recommend, it is neceffary to point out the particular cafes to which this operation is adapted, and in which it affords a profpect of fuccefs; and to diftinguish them from those cafes in which there is little ground of hope, as well as from those in which it is wholly improper to undertake it.

The following circumstances are generally favourable to the fuccess of this operation.

The opacity of the chrystalline should be readily difcerned, the subject healthy, the cornea transparent, and the other parts of the eye in their natural state. It is defirable also, that the eye-lids should be free from ædema, and that the eye should

E

fecrete

fecrete its due proportion of tears; being neither too watery, nor too dry. When, on the contrary, the lids are ædematous, and the eye watery, depofitions of matter fometimes come on, forming a fpecies of hypopion, without violent pain, but almost always preventing the recovery of fight; efpecially if the means I have prefcribed be neglected. In fuch cafes I have always found it useful, eight or ten days previous to the operation, to apply a blifter to the nape of the neck, and to keep up a difcharge from the part on which the blifter is applied, until the fuccefs of the operation states in the part on longer requisite *.

* The Translator confiders this as a very important remark. The cafes to which the Baron here alludes are not uncommon, and the tumefaction of the lids is generally accompanied by an excoriation of their edges. Befides the ufe of blifters, and other general remedies, those local applications should also be employed which are most effectual to correct acrimony, and abate irritability; nor should the operation be undertaken till every symptom of diforder in the lids be fully removed. See, in connection with this subject, Remarks on the Ophthalmy, Pforophthalmy, &c. by the Translator, second edition, published in 1787, by Dilly.

It

03

[51]

It is fcarcely neceffary to add, that proper internal general remedies should also be administered.

It is defirable that the patient be not fubject to habitual pains in the head, fince thefe pains fometimes return with great violence after the operation, and occafion fome other very troublefome fymptoms. I have observed that men are less liable to fuch pains than women, in whom they are commonly attended with more ferious effects. It is just as necesfary in this cafe, as in that last mentioned, to apply a blifter to the nape of the neck, two or three weeks before the operation. The natural evacuations should alfo be promoted, particularly by purging; which I have found fo beneficial, that, under these circumstances, it cannot be too ftrongly recommended.

Among the fymptoms that promife fuccefs to the operation, a free motion of the pupil, and that degree of fenfibility in this part, which manifefts itfelf by its quick contraction, upon a fudden exposure to the

E 2

light,

light, is very defirable. It should, however, be remembered, that fome pupils retain the power of contracting and dilating, though the optic nerve be totally paralytic. This phænomenon will be clearly explained, upon attending for a moment to the Aructure of the eye. The motion of the pupil is produced by the action of the ciliary nerves distributed to the iris; and these spring from the femilunar or lenticular ganglion, which is formed by a junction of the nafal branch of the nervus ophthalmicus Willifii, or first branch of the fifth pair, with a branch of the third pair, or motores communes. Now, these nerves may retain their fenfibility entire, and communicate it to the pupil, though the optic nerve, whofe pulpous expanfion conftitutes the retina, or the feat of vision, may be in a state of total infensibility. In this state of the eye, it would be useles to perform any operation, though the pupil preferved its power of motion; and it may be known by the absence of those favourable fymptoms I have mentioned in the beginning of this fection, and by the total inability

inability of the eye to perceive the difference between day and night *.

Perfons who are in the habit of attending diforders of the eyes, know well that thefe cafes fometimes occur; though it much oftener happens, when the optic nerve is paralytic, that the pupil is nearly, if not entirely, deprived of the power of motion.

There are, likewife, perfons whofe fight is good, and yet the pupils of whofe eyes, upon the moft attentive examination, in different degrees of light, difcover no motion whatfoever. I have extracted the cataract from feveral eyes fo circumftanced, and with the moft perfect fuccefs. The following cafes are adduced in fupport of this affertion; and it is confirmed by a remark I have repeatedly

* When one eye only is affected, and it becomes neceffary to examine the pupil of this eye, care must always be taken to cover the found eye. Without this precaution, there is danger of forming a mistaken judgment; fince the pupil of the diseased eye will often borrow its motion from that of the found one, if both are exposed at the fame time, and the pupil of the latter still retains its faculty of moving.

E 3

made;

made; that, after the operation has been most fuccessfully performed, and the fight has been restored as completely as possible, the pupils have, notwithstanding, often remained almost without motion.

CASE III.

My father having been fent for to Vienna, in the year 1760, to give advice to the Empress Queen, who had a confiderable relaxation of the eye-lid (of which fhe was foon cured) operated, during his stay in that city, on the General-Marichal Molck, the pupils of whole eyes had no motion, and the chryftallines were fo black, that both the celebrated Van Swieten and De Haen imagined his diforder to have been a gutta ferena. As, however, it appeared to my father, after the neceffary questions, and a due examination of the eye, that the operation was likely to fucceed, the General determined to fubmit to it. The cornea, and the anterior part of the capfule

capfule of the eye first operated upon were fcarcely divided, when the chrystalline escaped through the incision with great velocity, fell at fome diftance from the patient, and broke into two parts. Upon examination, it was found to be almost black, firm, and of the confiftence of plaister. The chrystalline of the fecond eye came out entire; my father taking care gradually to drop the upper lid, in proportion as the incifion of the cornea advanced, in order to prevent its fudden expulsion. This was as black as the first, much more folid, and almost stony. The General had no bad fymptoms after the operation, and in the ufual course of time recovered his fight *.

» It

* Though it cannot be denied that a cataract fometimes exifts in an eye, whofe colour is dark, yet this darkness is very different from the clear black appearance which the pupil has, not only when the eye is in a flate of health, but also when it is affected with a true fimple gutta ferena; and if the cataract be in a flate favourable to the operation, this opasity is rarely, if ever, accompanied with a fixed pupil. E 4 Notwith-

It is furprifing that the celebrated Pott fhould deny the exiftence of this fpecies of the hard cataract*. Many examples, analogous to that which I have here recited, may be found in the works of St. Yves, Maitre Jean, and Gendron; and indeed, they happen fo frequently, that there can be no reafonable doubt on this fubject.

ut entire, inv father, taking

Notwithftanding the fuccefs, therefore, which attended the operation in the cafe deferibed above, as well as in those cafes which immediately follow, complicated as they were, not only with a blacknefs but immobility of the pupil, the translator is of opinion that they ought not to be adopted by practitioners as precedents, to which they may fafely adhere in cafes of a fimilar defeription. It is, on the contrary, a rule, as certain as almost any in furgery, that when an eye, in a flate of blindnefs, is accompanied with a clear black pupil, which is incapable of varying its fize, according to the degree of light to which the eye is exposed, this blindnefs is produced by a defect of fensibility in the immediate organ of vision, and removable only by the application of proper flimuli to rouse it again to its natural action.

* The Baron, in fupport of this cenfure on Mr. Pott, refers to the translation of his works into the French language, p. 501. The translator, however, is afraid that there is a miftake in the translation, as he cannot find fuch an opinion expressed in any part of Mr. Pott's original works.

CASE

[57].

CASE IV.

The late M. Recolin, member of the Academy of Surgery at Paris, had two cataracts, one of which was much more advanced than the other. The chryftalline of the eye, in which the cataract was completely formed, was extremely opaque, although the patient could diftinguish day from night, and the shadow of the hand when moved before the eye. But of the different circumstances requisite to the fuccefs of the operation, one, which has ufually been confidered effential, was wanting; I mean the free motion of the pupil. As the pupil of the other eye, however, in which the cataract was only incipient, was also immoveable, my father determined upon the operation, which he performed in the presence of Mess. Louis and Delaporte. It fucceeded perfectly well, although the pupil still retained its fixed and motionless state. About 8 a year

a year afterwards, my father performed an operation upon the other eye, and with like fuccefs; the pupil; here alfo, remaining as immoveable after the cataract was extracted as it was before.

CASE V.

OWN'S DOS

M. Tonnelier, of the household of Madame Adelaide, of France, was in a fituation nearly fimilar to that of the two perfons, whose cases I have last described, He had been under the care of many oculifts in Paris, all of whom had confidered his complaint to be a palfy of the optic nerve. And under this idea, he for a long time used the various remedies that are recommended for this difease, but without effect. At last, he confulted my father, who encouraged him to hope for the reftoration of fight by fubmitting to an operation. The patient, who had never before fufpected he had cataracts, was the more gratified by this opinion, because the surgeons he had before confulted

confulted had never once fuggefted fuch an idea, and he had hitherto thought his malady to be abfolutely incurable. My father performed the operation upon both eyes, and the patient afterwards diftinguifhed perfectly every object that was placed before him. Both the chryftallines were equally black *, and of a very hard confiftence; and both pupils poffeffed a very finall degree of motion. It was, doubtlefs, on account of the black colour of the cataract, and the immobility of the pupils, that the diforder had been confidered as a gutta ferena.

The preceding cafe shews that much experience and judgment are requisite, in order properly to distinguish cataracts, when

* This alteration in the colour of the chryftalline must not be confounded with that of which Mr. Pott fpeaks, under the name of the black catarati; by which name the Germans understand a palfy of the optic nerve, or gutta ferena. See Mr. Pott's Remarks on the Cataract. See also, Morgagni de Sedib. et Causis Morborum, Ep. xiii. p. 207. vol. i. in 4°. at Yverdon, in Switzerland; where the epithet of a black cataract is also given to a palfy of the optic nerve.

accompanied

accompanied with these symptoms, from other diforders of the eye. But I shall speak more particularly of this difficulty, and of the means of obviating it, in another part of this differtation.

CASE VI.

I was confulted by a young woman who had had a cataract in the right eye from the time of her birth. The pupil of this eye was fixed; but that of the left, the fight of which was perfect, retained its proper motion. Notwithstanding the want of motion in the pupil of the right eye threw an obfacle in my way, yet I determined to undertake the operation, becaufe every other fymptom encouraged me to entertain hopes of fuccefs. I found the forepart of the capfule not only opaque, but as hard as bone, and brittle. No inftrument could puncture it; and at length the capfule came out of the eye entire, with the cataract contained within it. The cure was

was not lefs perfect on this account; and the pupil, after the operation, became as moveable as that of the other eye, which was not difeafed.

[61]

This cafe affords a proof that the immobility of the pupil is fometimes occafioned by the preffure of the anterior part of the capfule against the posterior furface of the iris. It will be feen, as I proceed, that this immobility of the pupil often accompanies the hydatid tumour, that is produced by a partial diffolution of the chryftalline, whilst contained within its capfule ; and, in this cafe, it is evident that the preffure of the projecting capfule against the furface of the iris, is the cause of its immobility.

To the cafes here mentioned, I could add many others, which prove to a demonftration, that a fixed and immoveable ftate of the pupil, unlefs it be accompanied with other unfavourable fymptoms, ought not to be regarded as an objection to the operation. The fuccefs attending it, when the pupil has been thus

thus fixed, has often been as complete as when all the fymptoms have been favourable; and we may be enabled to judge, if this immobility be a natural or preternatural flate of the eye, by enquiring whether the fight be wholly loft, or whether any degree of it still remains; and alfo by obferving, when one eye only is affected, whether the pupil of the found eye be equally immoveable with that of the difeafed eye.

It is not fo eafy to diffinguish a black cataract from a gutta ferena. Though the difference in the appearance of the eye in thefe two diforders be fmall, it may, however, be diftinguished, by a careful observer ; fince the difeafed chrystalline has always a peculiar appearance, unlike to that of the bottom of the eye.

The colour of the chrystalline is, in general, of very little confequence in the operation of extracting the cataract. When it is very white, and fills the whole aperture of the pupil, it is usually foft, and fometimes fluid; but under these circum-

x

ftances

[63]

stances it is more probable that the operation will prove fuccefsful, than when the chrystalline is hard, because it comes out of the eye with lefs difficulty. It might be supposed, when the chrystalline is soft, that it is unneceffary to make the incifion in the cornea fo large as when it is hard. But I am of opinion, that it is almost of as much confequence, that it be made large in this cafe, as when the chrystalline is voluminous; and I will give my reafon for this opinion. When the chrystalline is foft, the viscous matter that accompanies it cannot always be extracted, even with the most diligent fearch, and the most skilful use of the curette : in fact, it fometimes continues to pafs off gradually for four and twenty hours after the operation. But if the incifion of the cornea be fmall, the aqueous humour, with which the vifcous matter comes away, does not pass fo freely as when the incifion is larger, and confequently this matter may be retained within the eye; in which cafe it will obscure the fight if it do not entirely obstruct it. I am convinced,

by

by experience, that the operation requifite to this fpecies of the cataract excites but little pain, and that the wound occafioned by it in the cornea is closed up very foon, without producing either an inflammation or ftaphyloma.

[65]

SECT. X.

On preparing Patients for the Operation.

HAVING pointed out the cafes in which the proposed operation may be fuccessfully practifed, I should now proceed to describe the operation itself, were it not necessary, first of all, to add some remarks upon the means which it has been thought proper to adopt, in order to prepare perfons for submitting to it.

It has ufually been advifed, to purfue a plan of preparation for fome time before the operation is performed *. The means in common practice are bleeding and purging, together with a diluting and cooling diet. But if the patients, in other refpects, enjoy a good flate of health, I am fully perfuad-

* Hoin, Memoire fur la Cataracte Capful. in the . Memoirs of the Academy of Surgery of Paris, vol. II. in 4°. 1769.

F

ed

ed that fuch a regimen is at least unneceffary. In common cafes, I think it fufficient that the patient should put his feet in a warm bath the evening before the operation, and have a glyster injected, in cafe the body be not open.

Plethora which tends to inflammation, acrimony, and heat, are the inconveniences chiefly to be guarded againft; wherefore bleeding, and cooling remedies, may be omitted, unlefs the neceffity of them be indicated by thefe fymptoms.

If the prime vie be obstructed by indigestible substances, emetics and cathartics should be administered; but, where there is no such indication, they would produce more harm than good.

I should indeed advise, as a necessary precaution, to diminish the quantity of the patient's food, five or fix days previous to the operation; and during this time, I usually preferibe a vegetable diet.

The proper feafon of the year for performing the operation, is still a subject of much conjecture. It is necessary, as much

28

as poffible, to avoid very hot weather; becaufe patients are in general obliged to keep in bed afterwards. Some have preferred the fpring; but in cafes of neceffity all feafons are alike indifferent.

F2

SECT.

[68]

SECT. XI.

A Description of the Knife we employ in dividing the Cornea.

LTHOUGH the fuccess of all A chirurgical operations depends much more on the skill of the operator, than on the figure of the inftruments he employs, yet these have their share in contributing to his fuccess; and therefore they deferve a particular attention. It is a general obfervation, that inftruments the most fimple in their form are the beft adapted to ufe: it is furprifing, therefore, that furgeons should have been fo flow in attaining to a fufficient degree of fimplicity, in the confruction of inftruments for extracting the cataract. In this respect, I may venture to affert that no inftrument is fuperior to that which was contrived by my father, and which he has now employed with fuccefs for upwards of five-and-thirty years. It is no where defcribed but in a differtation published

published by M. Richter, in the year 1770, who procured fome of these instruments from our instrument-maker in London. But, as it is reasonable to suppose that the inventor should understand his own inftrument better, and be able to describe it with more accuracy than his copyist can possibly do, I proceed to give the reader a particular description of it; and, in doing this, I shall take occasion to rectify some mistakes which have escaped the notice of the Gottingen physician.

This inftrument, which, from its ufe in dividing the transparent cornea, might more properly be called *Ceratotome* than *Ophthalmotome*, refembles the common lancet employed in bleeding, excepting that its blade is a little longer, and not quite fo broad. Its edges are ftrait; and if it has fometimes the appearance of convexity, like that in the figure which M. Richter prefented to the public, this is owing 'to a fault in the maker. The blade is an inch and a half (eighteen F 3 lines) lines *) long, and a quarter of an inch (three lines) broad, in the wideft part of it, which is at the bafe. From hence it gradually becomes narrower towards the point; fo that this breadth of a quarter of an inch extends only to the fpace of about one-third of an inch (four lines) from the bafe; and, for the fpace of half an inch (fix lines) from the point, it is no more than one-eighth of an inch (one line and a half) broad,

But, in order to convey a full idea of the fhape and ufe of this inftrument, its two edges muft be defcribed with ftill more accuracy than its length and breadth; becaufe thefe are more immediately concerned in the operation. The lower edge, by which I mean that which is ufually loweft during the operation, is fharp through the whole length of the blade. At the diftance of a quarter of an inch (three lines) from the bafe, this lower edge has a flight projection, which is of

* A line is the twelfth part of an inch.

ufe

ufe in making the fection through the cornea, as will be shewn more particularly in its proper place. The upper edge I defcribe as divided into three portions, For the fpace of five-fixths of an inch (ten lines) from the bafis, this edge is blunt, and very flightly flattened. For the fpace of half an inch, or rather fix lines and a half, further, towards the point, it is blunt and rounded; although to the naked eye this part appears fharp, on account of its being very thin. And the extremity of this edge, to the extent of one-eighth, of an inch (one line and a half) from the point, is keen like the lower edge, in order to facilitate the conveyance of the inftrument through the cornea.

It may be useful here to take notice of the projecting part of our inftrument. This fometimes appears greater than it really is, in confequence of the inftrumentmaker's narrowing the blade too much from its broadest part to its basis. Since the whole length of the blade is never used in the operation, and fince, in dividing a

F 4

cornea

cornea of the largest fize, no more than from ten to twelve lines of it, at the utmost, can be employed, that part of the inftrument which is nearest to the handle is of very little importance; and the instrument-maker, by giving it more or lefs breadth, will caufe the part of the inftrument in the middle division to appear more or lefs projecting. This I suppose to have been the cafe with the inftruments which M. Richter procured from our cutler in London. In the figures he has delineated, that which reprefents the inftrument plunged into the cornea, is perfectly fimilar to ours; whilft the edge of that which is delineated fingly, has too great a degree of convexity. The middle part of his blade, on the flat fide, is reprefented as having a kind of fwelling to denote its thicknefs. This has no other use than to give a little more ftrength to the inftrument, to prevent its bending; and M. Richter is mistaken when he afferts, that this thick part of the blade is defigned to keep the inftrument at a diftance from the iris,

iris, and fo to prevent this membrane from being wounded *. Far from preventing fuch an accident, we are of opinion, that this fulnefs of the blade would rather tend to produce it. But all inftruments, without care, are apt to occasion this accident; it may, however, always be obviated by a dextrous operator, and is not to be apprehended, if the mode of operation which I am about to defcribe, be adopted. In fhort, this fwelling in the middle of the blade is merely intended to prevent the inftrument from breaking, which might otherwife happen, if its point should be entangled, as I have fometimes feen it, in the tough edge of the fclerotica, which incloses the border of the cornea.

The blade of the knife fhould be made of well-tempered fteel, in order that it may take a good polifh, and have a fharp point and edge.

The handle, in which the blade is fixed, has eight fides, which are alternately large and finall; or, rather, it is a quadrangular

* Fascicul. de Cataract. p. 26. Gottingen, 1770.

prism,

prifm, whole four angles are cut off, and flightly rounded. In this form it appears to us more convenient than when it is cylindrical; becaufe it may be held more firmly between the fingers; and becaufe it is not fo apt to turn round in the hand, It is generally three inches and two-thirds in length, and from two lines to two and a half in thicknefs. The blade is fo fixed in the handle, that the two fides of the former lie parallel with the broadeft fides of the latter. On the upper fide of the handle, which anfwers to the upper or blunt edge of the knife, a finall mark is placed, which directs the proper manner in which the inftrument fhould be held in performing the operation *.

The fame inftrument is adapted to both eyes; and it is directed with equal facility by the right-hand and the left. It is, neverthelefs, proper that the operator fhould be provided with feveral inftruments, as the fame ought never to be ufed on both eyes, even

* See the figures, and their explanation, at the end of this treatife.

when

[75]

when the operation is performed on both, in fucceffion, in the fame day. Whatever care may be taken to cleanfe it, the blade, after the firft operation, is foiled with an unctuous greafy fubftance, which prevents it from cutting clean; and repeated obfervation convinces me, that the blade cannot be fo perfectly cleanfed from this unctuous matter adherent to it, as that it may be again fit for ufe, until fome hours after the firft operation.

Such is the form of the inftrument invented by my father. The accurate defoription I have given of it fufficiently points out its fimplicity and its advantages. It bears no refemblance to any of the inftruments proposed by other furgeons. Its fhape is well calculated to effect the divifion of the cornea with the utmost ease and fafety, as it cuts this membrane in proportion as it enters into the eye; and the aqueous humour cannot escape, at least not in a confiderable quantity, until the knife has made its way quite through this tunic. It cuts only with its lower edge; and the upper upper edge, being blunt, can do no injury to any part with which it may come into contact. It has one ftriking advantage over the inftrument invented by De la Faye, with which it has been improperly compared *; and this is, that when it has penetrated the anterior chamber, it is equally distant from the iris in every part, and may eafily be brought out of the cornea, on the infide next the nofe, exactly oppofite to the point by which it entered this tunic; an advantage which our ftrait blade muft neceffarily poffefs over a curved blade, like that of M. de la Faye. It is needlefs to observe, that it differs very much from that of Beranger, in which the convexity of the edge is fo confiderable, that it renders it difficult to divide the cornea, as it prefies against, rather than cuts through this tunic. Beranger's instrument has also a tendency to force the eye into the inner angle of the orbit, and confequently it occasions the greatest difficulty in bringing the knife

* See Guerin's Maladies des Yeux, and Janin's Maladies de l'Œil. properly properly through, on the inner fide of the cornea *.

SECT.

* The Translator begs leave to observe, that the knife which he has been in the habit of using (fee Fig. XV. in the annexed plate) is, in regard to its dimensions, not unlike the inftrument employed by the Baron. The principal difference between them confifts in this circumftance: that the Translator's knife is lefs fpear-pointed; in confequence of which, when this latter inftrument has pierced through the cornea, its lower, or cutting edge will fooner pass below the inferior margin of the pupil, than that of the Baron reprefented in Fig. I. &c. in the fame plate. On this account the Translator is of opinion that the iris will be lefs likely to be entangled under the use of the knife now recommended, than under that of the Baron, when the inftrument begins to cut its way downwards, and the aqueous humour is difcharged.

The Translator has only to add, on the construction of the knife, that great care fhould be taken to have it increase gradually in thickness from the point to the handle; by which means, if it be conducted fleadily through the cornea, it will be next to an impoffibility, that any part of the aqueous humour fhould escape, before the fection is begun downwards; and confequently, during this time, the cornea will preferve its due convexity. But if, on the contrary, the blade be fo formed as not F 7 to
[78]

25

22

op Th

the

mo

en

er

as

SECT. XII.

On the Inutility and Inconveniences of Specula.

T is very extraordinary, that amongft the eminent perfons who have defcribed the operation of extracting the cataract, moft of them have enumerated amongft its principal difficulties, the quick and convulfive motion of the eye; and that they fhould have taken fo much pains to contrive inftruments for the purpofe of fixing it. Long experience has taught me, that thefe inftruments are always unneceffary, and that a dextrous perfon may, in every cafe,

to increafe in thicknefs from the point; or if it be incurvated much in its back or edge, it will unavoidably happen, that the aqueous humour will be fpilt before the puncture is completed; and the iris, being brought under the edge of the knife, will be in great danger of being wounded by it.

[79]

as I shall defcribe more fully hereafter, eafily feize a moment to perform the operation, in which the eye is motionlefs. The different inftruments which have been contrived to fix it, not only render the operation more complicated in itfelf, more dreadful to the patient, and more embarraffing to the operator, but they are alfo very liable to irritate and wound the eye. On these accounts they have been relinquished by almost all operators; and even by the inventors themfelves. This has been the fate of the inftruments contrived by Beranger, Guerin, Pope, Petit, Le Cat, and many others, of which I shall take no further notice at prefent. The needle invented by M. Poyet, which has a hole pierced in it near the point, does not answer its intended purpofe, at the time when its affistance is wanted; fince, before the thread which is to fix the eye can be difengaged from the needle, this inftrument must be paffed through both fides of the cornea * :

* See les Mem. de l'Acad, de Chir. vol. ii. p. 353:

and

and it is then needlefs to ufe any particular means for this purpofe; becaufe the inftrument employed to divide the cornea, when it has been carried through the anterior chamber, and its point is come out on the fide next the nofe, will of itfelf fully anfwer this intention. An eye thus traverfed may readily be difengaged from the great angle to which it retires, and be brought back again to the pofition that fhall be most convenient for completing the incifion.

The inftrument called *la Pique*, invented by M. Pamard, a furgeon at Avignon, has fuggefted the idea of moft of the fpecula invented fince his time; and this may feem lefs exceptionable than many prior inventions. But, if we confider it attentively, we fhall find, that the great diftance at which the hand of the operator muft be held from the eye, will render it very difficult for him to direct the inftrument properly; fo that, on this account, the operation will neceffarily be impeded by it. M. Rumpelt has in fome meafure guarded guarded against this defect, in the instrument invented by him, (fee fig. 12. in the plate annexed) which is nothing more, as defcribed by Feller, in 1782*, than a thimble, at the end of which is a sharp-

* See the figure of this inftrument, in a treatife on the cataract, published at Leipfic, which has for its title, Libell. de Methodis Suffus. Oculor. curandi à Casa amata, et Simone cultis, published by Christian Gothold. Feller 1782. Krausius, in his Notes on Platner's Institutes of Surgery, expresses himself in the following manner on this inftrument.

" Haftulam Pamarti applicatam generi cuidam digi-" talis ferruminando juffit jungi Rumpeltus, chirur-" gus dexterrimus. Digitale id digito medio aut annu-" lari impofitum mucronem haftulæ in eodem loco " bulbi imprimit, dum interea digitus index manûs " ejuídem palpebram inferiorem diducit. Similem qui-" dem haftulam, vel fi mavis unum habet ferramentum " quo cafa amata ad bulbum oculi ftabiliendum utitur. " Id bis flexum refert figuram literæ Romanæ S, in " cujus capite eft haftula illa. Iconem apud Fellerum, " l. c. inspice. Cuspis autem ferramenti imprimitur « non in conjunctivâ fed in corneâ, eo quidem loco " qui à conjunctivâ dimidiam lineam diftat et punctum " illud in quo cultellus corneam pertundit et ingreditur " è diametro spectat. Scalpellum Chirurgus ita pro-" movet, ut is eo ipío loco corneæ ubi haftula imprefía « est, è camera oculi egrediatur. Cavetur fic con-" junctivæ, cujus, utpote fenfilioris, læfio alioquin in-" flammationem augere poteft."

pointed

pointed inftrument like the pique of Pamard. This thimble is to be placed on the middle finger of the operator. Now, if we could approve of any fort of fpeculum, we fhould certainly give the preference to this, becaufe it does not obftruct the use of the fore-finger, but leaves it at liberty to keep down the lower eye-lid.

Some among the moderns have fuppofed that the ufe of fpecula is proper during the fection of the cornea, in order to prevent the iris from being wounded; which accident, they think, is particularly to be apprehended when the eyes have a quick motion. But experience fhews, on the contrary, that fuch inftruments are more frequently the caufe of this accident than the means of preventing it.

The moft fimple, as well as the fureft method to avoid wounding the iris, when it becomes entangled under the edge of the knife, is to prefs the iris gently down with the fore-finger applied over the cornea, at the fame time that the middle-finger is employed in keeping the lower lid from rifing. rifing. In confequence of this, the iris will inftantly be found to retire, and quit the knife, which is then steadily to be

the knife, which is then steadily to be pushed on, until the incision be completed. If the fingers of the operator were engaged in holding a fpeculum, the operator could not have recourfe to this mode of liberating the iris; and therefore, by using fuch an inftrument, he would be in greater danger, than if he did not use it, of cutting this membrane. Though the fpeculum of M. Rumpelt be fitted to the middle-finger, yet the fore-finger, by means of it, will be kept at fo great a diftance from the cornea, that it cannot properly affift in difengaging the iris; and even if it could be brought nearer, still it would often be ufelefs; becaufe in cafes where the inftrument is much entangled in the iris, both fingers are neceffary to difengage it, and therefore both should be entirely at liberty. I need not add, that, befides this inconvenience, which has led us always to fhun the ufe of instruments for the purpose of fixing the eye, the speculum of M. Rumpelt further G 2' partakes

[83]

partakes of the inconvenience which is common to all fpecula, that of rendering the operation complicated and intricate: and this is a circumftance very much to be dreaded if the patient falls into the hands of an unfkilful operator; fince, by means of it, he may irritate and inflame the eye, and, by a very flight preffure, rupture the capfule of the vitreous humour, which, in fome fpecies of the cataract, is remarkably tender.

I might here add fome other general remarks on the inftruments conftructed for the purpofe of fixing the eye; and I might dwell on the great difficulty under which the operator who employs them labours, from the want of a free, unconfined, and unembarraffed ufe of both hands. This conftraint might, doubtlefs, give occafion to no fmall inconvenience. But, waving this, it is evident that the point of Rumpelt's inftrument muft neceffarily irritate and lacerate the membrane to which it is applied, although the object of fixing the eye, by this means, be real-

ly

ly attained. I may be told that the cornea is totally infenfible, and that no mifchief is to be apprehended from its being punctured. The uneafinefs produced by foreign fubftances adhering to it *, by the

* Various authors have related cafes in which foreign fubftances, having infinuated themfelves into the eye, have become attached to the transparent cornea. I have feen many of these, and believe it to be an accident which happens much more frequently than is commonly supposed, especially among artificers who work in iron and steel. Among many instances which I could enumerate, if it were my design to treat of this particular subject, I shall select one which is very remarkable.

In the year 1784, Mad. Thaurin, in the Ruë du Jour, confulted me on account of her nephew, a little boy, who had a fingular complaint in the left eye. A round yellowifh fpot was perceived on the cornea, elevated above its furface, and refembling a fmall bladder. From this fpot proceeded a number of varicous veffels, diverging like radii from a center. The cornea being, in a great measure, covered by these, the eye was almost wholly deprived of fight. The child had been under the care of several oculists in Paris, who had confidered his diforder as a *phlyEtene*, or blifter on the cornea, and had accordingly, for many months, prescribed remedies for its removal, without the smallest fucces. On carefully examining the eye, I could not conceive the complaint to be a mere blifter, because of the yellow colour

G 3

of

the eye-lashes when turned inward, and rubbing upon it, and by various other causes,

of the fpot; and having occasionally feen many cafes of a fimilar nature, it ftruck me, that the projection, in this inftance, might poffibly be produced by a foreign body fixed on the cornea. I was encouraged in this opinion by confidering, that the child fuffered very little pain ; that the light did not much affect the eye ; and that the remedies applied had produced no effect. To afcertain this circumftance, I touched the fpot repeatedly, but with much difficulty, on account of the untractablenefs of the child, with the golden needle, which we use in operating for the cataract; and, after feveral attempts to detach the foreign fubftance, I at length happily fucceeded, and completely removed it from the cornea. I found it, upon examination, to be a part of the hard fkin of a millet feed; which, having fallen into the child's eve, fluck in the cornea in fuch a way that its fharp edge and concave fide adhered to this membrane, while its fmooth and convex furface made a flight projection outwards. The accident had happened about four months before I was confulted, at the time the child was looking up at a cage, from which a bird was fcattering the hufks of millet feeds after he had bruifed them with his bill. This fkin had, by degrees, made its way into the cornea, in confequence of the repeated preffure of the eye-lids, and its colour had misled the practitioners, who, at first, had the care of the child. After having removed this foreign fubftance, I perceived a cavity in the center of the varicous veffels, which plainly pointed out the place where this fubstance had been lodged. I applied nothing 10

causes, daily contradict this affertion. The formation of the unguis, and the elongation of its varicous veffels over the cornea, fully prove, not only that the conjunctiva is continued over the cornea, but alfo that this tunic is highly fenfible. A puncture of it cannot therefore be looked upon as an indifferent circumstance. And, besides this objection to Rumpelt's inftrument, the preffure made at one and the fame time, in two oppofite directions, on one fide by the speculum, and on the other by the knife, must occafion the aqueous humour to efcape with great rapidity as foon as a paffage is opened for it. In confequence of this, the iris coming forward will not only be in danger of getting under the edge of the knife, but of being totally enveloped by it; and, in this last cafe, its division will be almost inevitable. The time when it is of peculiar im-

to the eye but common fresh water. The cause that had produced and continued the diforder being removed, the varicous vessels subsided of themselves, and in a very few days no trace of the accident remained, and the sight of the eye became as perfect as ever.

G 4

portance

portance to have the eye fleady is, when the knife, having paffed through the anterior chamber, is on the point of piercing through the inner fide of the cornea, in order to complete the incifion of this tunic. Now, when a fpeculum is ufed, the whole compression, at this instant, will be on the infide of the cornea; and, if the eye be fubject to convulfive motions, it will, at this time, as I have occafionally feen, give a fudden turn towards the inftrument. Again, when the aqueous humour has been prematurely fqueezed out by the preffure of the fpeculum, before the knife has pierced, through the inner fide of the cornea, this tunic becoming flaccid, the paffage of the knife through it has often been rendered extremely difficult.

From what has been faid, I think it is evident that none of the inftruments above mentioned are competent to the purpofe of fixing the eye at the inftant when it is moft defirable that this end fhould be obtained. I am perfuaded that no one will make ufe of them, when once he has given

given them a fair trial, and has proved by experience their many inconveniences. It is likewife my invariable opinion, that the fewer inftruments are employed,-the lefs the eye is fatigued,-and the more fimple the mode of performing the operation,--the more certain will always be its fuccefs. Inftruments to fix the eye may poffibly be used with fafety, when they are applied to an eye naturally fleady; though, even in this cafe, it will be better to reject them. And when, on the contrary, the eye, on being touched, is liable to a convulfive motion, the application of inftruments to confine it will be found nearly as difficult as the operation itfelf; and the points of these instruments, during the quick motions of the eye, will, almost unavoidably, injure the parts to which they are applied.

In fhort, as the chief motive for recommending the use of a speculum is to avoid injuring the iris, during the incision of the cornea, it cannot too often be repeated, that this accident arises, more frequently, from the application, than from the difuse ufe of fuch inftruments. With a proper degree of attention there is no danger of wounding this membrane, even when the knife is entangled in it, if the operator only remembers gently to prefs down the cornea with his finger, and purfues the incifion without hefitation; but, in fuch a cafe, to withdraw the knife, in order to finish the incision by the application of the fciffars, would be highly improper, and must carefully be guarded against*. I shall

* The Tranflator, for the most part, affents to what is advanced by the author in this fection, in regard to the fubject under immediate difcuffion. At the fame time he must observe, that in some instances of children born with cataracts, he has been under the neceffity of having recourfe to the ufe of a fpeculum, in order to fix the eye; without the aid of which, he has found it totally impracticable to make the incition through the cornea with any degree of precifion or fafety. The fpeculum he has employed on fuch occafions, is an oval ring, the longest diameter of which is about twice as long as the diameter of the cornea, and the fhortest about half as long again as this tunic. Annexed to the upper rim of the fpeculum is a reft, or fhoulder, to fupport the upper eye-lid; and, by its lower rim, it is fixed to a handle of fuch a length, and bent in fuch a way, as may render it convenient to be held in the hand of the operator.

[91]

shall now adduce a few cases in support of the preceding observations.

CASE VIII.

Monf. ***, a phyfician at Droit, furnifhes an inftance of the convulfive eye, defcribed in the preceding fection. He had had a cataract extracted from the left eye, by an oculift at Paris, without fuccefs. My father, afterwards in the year 1784, performed a fimilar operation on the right eye. He at firft fimply divided the cornea, without attempting, at that time, to pierce the capfule of the cataract. This he afterwards accomplifhed with a fharp-

rator. With an inftrument of this fhape, which he believes was first used by the late Mr. Else, he not long fince fixed the right eye of a young lady, about fourteen years of age, which was remarkably unsteady, and extracted from it a folid cataract with great ease and success. About two years prior to this operation, a pulpy cataract had been extracted from the same young lady's left eye by a French oculist, who was then in Scotland; but the operation was extremely tedious, and afterwards the pupil unfortunately closed; so that, of course, the patient received no benefit from it.

t

pointed

pointed golden inftrument, in fhape fomewhat refembling a needle. The mufcles both of the eye-lids and globe of the eye were highly irritable; and, during the incifion of the cornea, the aqueous humour efcaped with fo much rapidity, that the knife was totally enveloped in the projecting iris. My father, however, difengaged this membrane from the inftrument, by gently rubbing his finger on it over the cornea; and he afterwards finished the operation without the fmalleft accident.

In this example, if my father's hand had been embarraffed by holding a fpeculum, it would have been impoffible to avoid hurting the iris. It was, probably, the fear of this accident which prevented the oculift who performed the firft operation from making the incifion of the cornea fo large as it ought to have been. This I infer from an infpection of the cicatrix in the left eye. The difficulty with which the opaque cryftalline came through fo fmall a wound was, without doubt, the caufe of the violent and deftructive fymptoms that followed. lowed. The operation which my father performed on the other eye was attended with no one difagreeable fymptom, and at length was crowned with the fullest fuccefs.

CASE IX.

Madame ***, the muscles of whose eyes and eye-lids were ftrongly difpofed to be convulfed on the flighteft occasion, had a complete cataract in the left eye, which was operated upon fome time paft, by an oculist in Paris. The operation was followed by very fevere fymptoms; and, at length, after the patient had fuffered the most excruciating pain, a suppuration took place in the eye. After all that I could colleft from the account given me by the lady herfelf, and by those who were present at the operation, of the method in which it was performed, I conclude, that as foon as the incifion of the cornea was commenced, the eye became convulsed, and the aqueous humour humour instantly escaped. Upon this, the vitreous humour, in confequence of the contraction of the straight muscles, came forward, and forced the iris upon the inftrument; which, being thus entangled, the operator, perhaps unacquainted with the means of difengaging it, was obliged to make the fection of the cornea too fmall in order to avoid wounding it. The efforts neceffary to bring the cataract through this confined aperture, no doubt, excited a violent inflammation and pain; and thefe terminated in a suppuration, and confequent deftruction, of the whole globe of the eye. The extraction of the cataract from the right eye was performed by me. At the time of the operation, this eye was convulsed for some minutes; but, watching my opportunity when it was quite still, I made the incifion through the cornea without attempting, as in common cafes, at that time, to puncture the capfule of the cryftalline. Notwithstanding all the dispatch I could use, in this first part of the operation, my knife was quite entangled in. in the iris. I difengaged it, however, by rubbing the cornea in the manner I have before advifed; and the fection of the cornea was large enough to give a free paffage to the cataract, after I had punctured the capfule of the cryftalline by means of the golden needle. In fifteen days, the lady was perfectly cured, and was afterwards able to read even a fmall print.

After what has been stated, I have reason to believe, that if my right hand had been embarraffed by any inftrument whatever, I should not have been able to difengage the iris from the knife; and, under a fear of wounding this membrane, it would have been very difficult for me to have made the incifion in the cornea -fufficiently large. In confequence of this, the great preffure I must have used to bring a large and firm cryftalline through a fmall incifion, would have excited a confiderable inflammation, acute pain, and probably a suppuration in the eye; by which means this eye, without doubt, would have been deftroyed, as the left had been before. CASE

[96]

CASE X.

M. F**, in the Ruë des Noyers, like the two patients just mentioned, was fubject to a great degree of irritability in the eyes. The muscles both of the lids and globe of the eye were fo ftrongly contracted, that I had great difficulty to fupport the upper lid with my finger, whilft my father performed the operation on the right eye, in the year 1779. The fame obstacles occurred as in the former cafes, and the fame methods were adopted with a view to furmount them. The fection of the cornea was completed, without attempting, till afterwards, to puncture the capfule of the cryftalline, which was then eafily accomplished by means of the needle. The operation, which was performed in the prefence of my colleague, M. Navier, was attended with perfect fuccess, and the patient was cured in the course of twelve days, without any material accident. The left eye, which had been

been operated upon twelve months before, by an oculift in Paris, had fuffered much from fevere pain and a very violent inflammation, which terminated, at length, in its fuppuration and deftruction. Thefe accidents were, doubtlefs, occafioned by bringing the cataract through too finall an incifion in the cornea.

CASE XI.

The late Prince's de Rohan-Guemené, from whofe left eye my father extracted a cataract with fucce's, in the year 1776, affords a ftriking example of this extreme irritability of the eye. Her eyes were naturally very large and prominent; and, during the incifion of the cornea, the contraction of the muscles of the lids, and of the ftraight muscles of the eye, preffing on the vitreous humour, pusched the iris fo far forwards against the knife, that the inftrument feemed to be entirely enveloped by it; but, on my father's making a gen-H

tle friction on the cornea downward, this membrane quickly contracted, and left the edge of the knife free. The back of the knife being blunt, as I have already defcribed it, any attention to the upper part of the iris, which preffed upon it, was needlefs. When the fection of the cornea was completed, the capfule of the crystalline was punctured with the gold needle ; and afterwards, during the extraction of the cataract, the vitreous humour, which repeatedly pushed against the aperture of the cornea, was prevented from escaping by the upper lid, which was gradually clofed, according as the cataract came through. This, though large, was extracted with tolerable eafe. In a fortnight, the Princefs was perfectly cured; and, at the end of a month, fhe could read the finallest characters with the help of proper glaffes.

In this operation, the use of a speculum would have embarrassed my father's singers, and much interfered with their free action in disengaging the iris from the knife. By the pressure it must have made on the eye, § during

during the incifion of the cornea, it would, alfo, most probably, have forced out the cataract fuddenly, and with it a portion of the vitreous humour; a flight compreffion being often fufficient to rupture the membrane of the vitreous humour, when this body is voluminous, and when the muscles of the eye act powerfully upon it; and, in fome cafes, even without a fpeculum, the contraction of the muscles of the eye is fo ftrong, that unlefs the greateft care be taken to drop the upper lid, as the operator proceeds in dividing the cornea, the cataract, pushed forwards by the vitreous humour, will fuddenly burft its capfule, and follow the inftrument, together with a confiderable portion of this humour. This is particularly to be apprehended in that species of the cataract, which I shall hereafter describe under the name of the hydatid cataract.

H2 CASE

[100]

CASE XII.

The late Cardinal de Rohan, Bishop of Strafbourg, was precifely in the fame fituation with the Princess de Rohan. It was extremely difficult to fix his eyes, which were inftantly convulfed as foon as they were touched. My father, who had been fent for to Strafbourg to fee the Princefs Poniatouska, niece to the King of Poland, was confulted by the Cardinal, and entrufted with the care of the operation, which he accordingly performed upon the right eye, in the prefence of many phyficians of that city. The fame difficulties occurred in this, as in the preceding cafe; and they were happily fubdued by the fame means. The only imperfection after the operation was a flight staphyloma, which remained a longer time than is usual. My father, being obliged to return to Paris, after three weeks flay at Strafbourg, and, convinced by long experience, that the

the air, and gentle frictions on the cornea, would foon reduce this hernia, advifed the Cardinal to make no application to the eye on the account of it. But the perfon who attended, and who was entrusted with this direction, unwilling to appear wholly ufelefs, applied compreffes on the eye, and used a variety of other means; which, in fact, only tended to torment the patient, and to retard the reduction of the tumour. This, when all other applications were laid afide, took place of itfelf, as my father had predicted, and, in fix weeks after the operation, the Cardinal was able to read, with the affiftance of glaffes, as well as could be wifhed *.

* It fhould be remembered, that the word, ftaphyloma, is used by authors, at different times, to denote two different difeases. One of these is a projection either of the whole, or of a part, of the tunica cornea, and accompanied fometimes with a projection of part of the fclerotica alfo. The other, which is the diforder the Baron here means, is a protrusion either of an opaque or transparent membrane through an aperture in the fubftance of the cornea. When the protruded membrane is opaque, the diforder is always accompanied with an alteration in the figure of the pupil, and the tumour is H 3 evidently evidently formed by the removal of a part of the iris from its natural fituation. When, on the contrary, it is transparent, the French writers on this subject usually call it, with Baron de Wenzel, a protrution, or hernia, of the membrane of the aqueous humour. The Translator, however, having never been able to difcover this membrane in the eye of any animal after death, is not yet fatisfied with regard to its nature; and, he ftill doubts whether the transparent projection above mentioned, be any thing more than an infpiffation of the fubftance, which is fecreted through the fides of the divided cornea to form the connecting medium, and which is gradually ftretched and preffed out by the aqueous humour behind it. It is not uncommon for this projection to appear after the operation of extracting the cataract. The Translator has met with it in feveral inftances, and in fome of thefe the operation has been performed by the Baron's father. But though exposure to the air, and frictions on the eye, have occasionally been fufficient to accomplish its reduction, as in the cafe here defcribed, he has, in more than one inftance, been obliged, in confequence of its long continuance, gently to touch its furface with the caufticum lunare; immediately after the use of which, a few drops of water fhould be dropped into the eye, to prevent its influence from extending too far; and by this method, he has evidently haftened its reduction, and expedited the cure. This remedy, when applied in the gentle manner the Tranflator here recommends, produces no flough, and gives much lefs pain than might be imagined by those who are unaccustomed to its use on fuch occasions. The temporary inflammation which it excites, he believes to be of use, as it is accompanied with a contractile action in the morbid part,

part, which tends to reduce it to its proper dimensions. It goes off in a fhort space of time; and, in general, the application may be repeated every second day, until the cure be completed. He does not mean, however, to confine its use to those cases in which the protruded part is transparent. He has also occasionally employed it with great advantage when the projection has been opaque, and was evidently formed by a part of the subftance of the iris. See a case of this kind in his Remarks on the Ophthalmy, &c, p. 82 of the 2d edition.

H 4

SECT.

[104]

SECT. XIII.

On the Mode of performing the Operation in common Cases*.

W HEN the patient is judged to be in a ftate fit for the operation, and has been duly prepared for it in the manner I have already defcribed, let him be feated in a low chair, before a light which is not too bright and active. We have always obferved that, in a moderate light, the patient is more calm and tranquil; and this is alfo favourable for the incifion of the cornea, becaufe it does not occafion too great a contraction of the pupil⁺. The found eye being

* The Translator has given a title to this fection agreeable to the literal meaning of the author's words. He cannot but be of opinion, however, upon a careful examination of its contents, that it would more properly be entitled,—On the Mode of dividing the Cornea, and puncturing the Capfule of the Crystalline Humour, in common Cafes.

+ I fhall not here enter into an anatomical enquiry concerning

being covered with a comprefs retained by a bandage, an affiftant, placed behind, muft hold the patient's head, and fupport it on his breaft. With the fore-finger of the hand that is at liberty, he is then to raife

concerning the caufe of the contraction of the pupil; nor fhall I fay any thing about the contracting and dilating mufcles of the iris, the exiftence of which has been fuppofed by many anatomifts. It appears to me much more probable, that the action of this membrane depends upon its vafcular and nervous texture, and not upon any real mufcular fibres, fince thefe have never been perceived by the moft celebrated anatomifts. See, on this fubject, Duverney (a), Morgagni (b), Mery (c), Winflow (d), Ferrein (e), Haller (f), Zinn (g), Warner (b), Porterfield (i), Senac (k), and Mauchart (l).

(a) Hiftoire de l'Academie des Sciences, 1678. p. 247. in 4º.

(b) Adverfar. Anat. vi. Animadv. 69, 70. p. 227. Venetiis, in. fol. 1762.

(c) Mem. de l'Acad. des Sciences, 1704. p. 261.

(d) Mem. de l'Acad. des Sciences, 1721. p. 318.

(e) Mem. de l'Acad. &c. 1741. p. 381.

(f) Herman Boerh. Prælect. Academ. vol. iv. p. 107. in 12°. Leyden, 1758.

(g) Defcript. Anat. Ocul. Human. p. 91. Gottingen, 1755.

(b) Defcription of the Human Eye, p. 67. London.

(i) A Treatife on the Eye, the Manner and Phænomena of Vision. Edinburgh, 1759. vol. i. p. 153. in 8°.

(k) L'Anatomie d'Heister, avec des Essais de Physique, in 8°. p. 692. Paris, 1735.

(1) Differtat. de Mydriafi, feu pupillæ præter natur. dilatatione. Tubing. Mart. 1745. p. 52. fect. 26.

the

the upper lid of the eye to be operated upon, and gently to prefs the tarfus, with the extremity of the finger, against the upper edge of the orbit. In order to affist this arrangement, and properly to fix the upper lid, the affistant should take care to draw up the skin over the orbit, and strongly to fold the teguments that support the eye-brow. By this method, the eye will be entirely uncovered, an undue pressure upon it will be avoided, the fingers of the affistant will not interfere with those of the operator, and the eye-lid will be so fixed, as to be incapable of any motion *.

The operator is to be feated on a chair, a

* It is of importance, if poffible, to procure an affiftant, who is well acquainted with the operation, and even in the habit of performing it. Such a perfon alone is competent to follow the motions, and to accommodate himfelf to the wifnes of the operator, by widening or clofing the lids as circumftances may require, and, in a word, by executing the different movements which tend to aid and facilitate the progrefs of the operation. With the advantages of fuch an auxiliary, the difficulties of the operator will be greatly diminifhed, and he will often be preferved from much, otherwife unavoidable, embarrafiment.

little

[107]

little higher than that of the patient. The eyes naturally turning towards the light, he is to place the patient's head obliquely to a window; fo that the eye to be operated upon may be inclined towards the outer angle of the orbit. This polition of the eye will enable the operator to bring out the knife, on the inner fide of the cornea, opposite to the part where it pierces this tunic, more exactly than he would otherwife be able to do. The operator is to reft his right-foot on a ftool, placed near the patient, that his knee may be raifed high enough to fupport the right elbow, and to bring the hand with which he holds the knife to a level with the eye on which he is to operate *. He

* I have learnt from long experience, that this pofition, both of the operator and the patient, is preferable to any other that can be proposed. In the first place, the operator is feated perfectly at his eafe, which, as furgeons well know, is effential to the right performance of every operation; and, in the next place, the position of the patient is better calculated than any other in which he can be placed, to prevent accidents during the operation.

is

is then to take the cornea knife in his right hand, if it be the left eye on which he is to operate, and, vice verfa, in the left hand, if it be the right eye. The knife is to be held like a pen in writing; and his hand is to reft fleadily on the outer fide of the eye, with the little finger, feparated a little from the reft, on the edge of the orbit. In this polition he is to wait, without any hurry to begin the incifion, until the eye, which is usually very much agitated by the preparations for the operation, becomes perfectly still. This always takes place within a few feconds of time; and, therefore, as I have already fully expressed myself on this subject, every instrument invented to fix it, is nfelefs.

When the eye is ftill, and fo turned towards the outer angle of the orbit, that the inner and inferior part of the cornea, through which the point of the inftrument is to come out, may be diffinctly feen, the operator is to plunge the knife into the upper and outer part of this tunic, a quarter ter of a line diftant from the felerotica, in fuch a direction that it may pafs obliquely from above, downwards, parallel to the plane of the iris. At the fame time, the operator muft deprefs the lower lid with his fore and middle fingers, which are to be kept a little diftant one from the other; and muft take the greateft care to avoid all preffure on the globe, which is to be left perfectly free, as the fureft way to diminish its power of moving *.—See fig. 4.

The Tranflator has fo often perceived the ill effects of leaving the eye unfixed, while the incifion is made through the cornea, that, for many years paft, he has purfued, with no finall degree of fuccefs, a method different from that here recommended by the Baron; and, as this is a part of the operation highly neceffary to its fuccefs, he begs leave to explain himfelf, by going into a minute detail of his ideas upon the fubject. It fhould be remembered, that the danger likely to arife from undue preffure, can alone take place after the inftrument has made an opening into the eye : and when the Translator recommends preffure as necessary to be employed, in order to fix the eye, he would be underflood to mean, that this preffure fhould be removed the inftant the knife is carried through the cornea, and before any attempt is made to divide this tunic downwards. But, to be more clearly understood, he would fuppofe

[110]

in the plate annexed, which reprefents the pofition of the knife, at the inftant when it pierces the cornea.

When

fuppose the incision of the cornea to be divided into two diffinct proceffes ; of which the first may be called Punctuation, and the fecond, Section (a). So long as the knife, described in p. 77, fills up the aperture in which it is inferted, that is, until it has paffed through both fides of the cornea, and its extremity has advanced fome. way beyond this tunic, the aqueous humour cannot be discharged, and preffure may be continued with fafety. This part of the process, the punctuation of the cornea, being completed, the end and defign of preffure is fully answered; and if it be continued when the second part of the procefs, or fection of the cornea, begins, inftead of ferving any good purpofe, it will most certainly produce effects of the worft kind. To avoid thefe, the Tranflator recommends the incifion to be made through the cornea in the following manner.

The operator, being conveniently feated for operating, is to place the fore and middle finger of the left hand upon the tunica conjunctiva, juft below, and a little on the infide of, the cornea. At the fame time, the affiftant, who fupports the head, is to apply one, or, if the eye projects fufficiently, two of his fingers, upon the conjunctiva, a little on the infide and above the cornea. The fingers of the operator and affiftant, thus oppofed

(a) See a fimilar description of this part of the operation, in 2 Differtation on the Cataract, by the Translator's late partner, Mr. Wathen, p. 99. published in 1785, by Cadell.

to

[111]

When the point of the knife has proceeded fo far as to be opposite to the pupil, it

to each other, will fix the eye, and prevent the lids from clofing. The point of the knife is to enter the cornea, on the fide next the leffer angle of the orbit, a little above its transverse diameter, and immediately anterior to its connection with the felerotica. Thus introduced, it is to be pufhed on flowly, but fleadily, without the leaft intermission, and in a strait direction, with its blade parallel to the iris, fo as to pierce the cornea towards the inner angle of the eye, on the fide oppofite to that which it first entered, and till about one third part of it is feen to emerge beyond the inner margin of the cornea. When the knife has reached fo far, the punctuation, or that part of the operation which is preparatory to the fection of the cornea, is completed. The broad part of the blade is now between the cornea and iris, and its cutting edge below the pupil, which, of confequence, is out of all danger of being wounded by it. As every degree of preffure must now be taken off the globe of the eye, the fingers, both of the operator and his affiftant, are inftantly to be removed from this part. and fhifted to the eyelids. These are to be kept afunder by gently preffing them against the edges of the orbit : and the eye is to be left entirely to the guidance of the knife, by which it may be raifed, depressed, or drawn on either fide, as shall be found neceffary. The aqueous humour being now partly, if not entirely, evacuated, and the cornea, of courfe, rendered flaccid, the edge of the blade is to be preffed flowly downward, till it has cut it is to be dipped into this aperture, by a flight motion of the hand forward, in order to puncture the capfule of the cryftalline*; and then, by another flight motion, contrary to the former, it muft be withdrawn from the pupil, and, paffing through the anterior chamber, muft be brought out near the inferior part of the cornea, a little inclined to the inner angle, and at the fame diftance from the fclerotica, as when it pierced the cornea above. If the knife has been well-directed, and the fore and middle fingers of the hand oppofite to that which holds the inftrument, have been properly applied, the fection of the cornea,

cut its way out, and feparated a little more than half the cornea from the felerotica, following the femi-circular direction marked out by the attachment of the one to the other. And this completes the incifion of the cornea.

* The Tranflator is of opinion, that this process of puncturing the capfule with the fame inftrument that is used for dividing the cornea, and at the fame time, is rather a work of dexterity than usefulness; and, as it is often attended with much hazard of wounding the itis, he has not hitherto thought it adviseable to adopt it.

thus

thus completed, will be found fufficiently large; its fhape will be femi-circular; and it will be quite near enough to the margin of the felerotica.

When the cornea is divided very close to the fclerotica, it not unfrequently happens, that a drop or two of blood efcapes. This ought not to occasion alarm or uneafinefs, fince it generally proceeds from fome of the blood-veffels of the conjunctiva, which lie close to the border of the cornea, and are divided at the fame time with this coat. Such a flight local bleeding, far from doing harm, may prove very advantageous; and, for my own part, I am fo fully perfuaded of its use, that I always defignedly make the incifion of the cornea as near as poffible to the felerotica, on purpose to divide and unload thefe veffels. The difcharge from them, though fmall, has a tendency to prevent an inflammation in the eye after the operation.

If the upper edge of the orbit be very prominent, and the eye fmall, and funk

deep

1
deep in this cavity, it may be difficult for the operator to make the incifion through the cornea fo perpendicular as I have above recommended. Was he to attempt to introduce the knife in this direction, the prominence of the bone would oblige him to give the inftrument a direction fo oblique with refpect to the plane of the iris, that it would be impoffible for him to continue it onward, and to make the incifion through the cornea fufficiently large. In this cafe, the knife muft be held lefs perpendicularly; but, even here, it ought not to be paffed in an horizontal direction.

In the eyes of fome perfons, the iris is convex. The anterior chamber, in fuch cafes, is confiderably diminifhed; and it becomes fo much the more difficult properly to complete the fection of the cornea. It is indeed almost impossible to give it its due extent, without entangling the iris under the edge of the knife. Nor can the operator avoid wounding this membrane,

brane, unless he employs the frictions on the cornea, which I have fo repeatedly recommended in this treatife, to difengage it. This convexity of the iris occurs most commonly in those cases where the cryftalline affumes the form of an hydatid; but I have had occafion to remark the fame circumstance, though the instances of it are very rare, where the crystalline has been in its natural state in point of fize, and very nearly fo in regard to transparency. I have also fometimes observed the fame convexity in the iris, after the extraction of the opaque lens. In the greater number of inftances, however, the iris is plain. Vefalius appears to have been the first who made this remark; and the fact has been fully confirmed by M. Petit, in the Memoirs of the Royal Academy for the years 1723, and 1728. Previous to the time of Vefalius, all anatomists, from Galen downward, fuppofed the iris to be naturally convex.

The noife that is fometimes heard when the cornea is divided, and the difficulty I 2 that that is experienced in making a fection through this coat, have given occasion to perfons who are little accuftomed to perform this operation, to accuse the inftrument they employ, and to fufpect that its edge was not fufficiently keen. But this is wrong; for the cornea is fometimes fo hard and tough, that the sharpest instrument cannot divide it without great difficulty. And the refistance I have frequently met with in cutting through this coat has been fo great, that I have been ftruck with the propriety of calling it cornea, from the near refemblance which, in point of toughnefs, it bears to horn. When it is found thus difficult to divide the cornea, it would be extremely improper to use force in pushing the instrument through it; and it is of equal importance to remember, that the practice of drawing the knife backward and forward, should be carefully avoided; fince, by this method, there would be danger of finishing the section imperfectly, and making it too fmall. The inftrument, on the contrary, should be steadily, but gently, pushed forwards in the direction that that was at first given to it; and the nails of the fore and middle-fingers may here prove useful, by supplying a resisting substance, on which the incision may be finished without a shock *.

When the capfule of the cryftalline humour is divided by the fame procefs with which the fection is made through the cornea, the incifion forms a flap, which refembles that of the cornea, but upon a fmaller fcale. This mode of dividing it is attended with many advantages. It is

* The cornea, which is composed of many lamina, placed one over the other, may be completely separated from the margin of the sclerotica which furrounds it. On this account, some anatomists have been of opinion, that the cornea is only contiguous to the sclerotica, and not a continuation of it. When in a healthy state, it feems to be endowed with very little sensibility; but it becomes highly sensible when wounded with a starp instrument, and much more so when punctured with one that is sharp pointed. Perhaps this sensibility of the cornea is chiefly cowing to the conjunctiva that covers it; but whether it be the cornea or conjunctiva that is thus endowed with sensibility, in either case it must be evident that an injury to this membrane is far from being a matter of indifference.

I 3

more

more expeditious, performing that at once, which, according to other methods, requires two or three repeated efforts; and it fatigues the eye lefs, and is therefore lefs liable to bring on accidents after the operation. In fact, the eye is an organ fo extremely delicate, that when it is much irritated, or fuffers much pain, it is always in a ftate of danger; and when, notwithftanding thefe impediments to a cure, an operation proves fuccefsful, the fuccefs can only be attributed to the fingularly happy conflitution of the patient.

But the incifion of the cornea is not the moft difficult part of the operation. It afterwards requires much dexterity, as well as judgment, fuccefsfully to extract the cataract; and this dexterity is particularly neceffary when the opacity of the cryftalline is complicated with other morbid alterations in the ftate of the eye.

If the fection of the cornea be made in the oblique manner I have above recommended, not only many inconveniences will be avoided, but many advantages will § often

often be obtained .- In the first place, the operator will escape the danger of unnecesfarily wounding the adjacent parts, fuch as the caruncula lachrymalis, the angular vein, the nofe, and the tunica-conjunctiva. These accidents are very likely to happen when the incifion is made horizontally; that is, in a line with the great and finall angles of the eye; and more efpecially in those cafes where the eye is drawn inward, which is frequently the cafe, when the patient is much agitated .- In the next place, by this mode of making the fection through the cornea, the operator will prevent the too hafty effusion of the aqueous humour. This is an important point, fince, whenever it happens, the iris, getting before the edge of the knife, is in danger of enveloping it; and in this cafe, unlefs the mode of liberating it which I have indicated, by gently rubbing the cornea, be adopted, it is almost imposfible to avoid wounding this membrane * .- Again, by this mode of operating,

* The premature effusion of the aqueous humour during I 4 the rating, the incifion of the cornea may be made larger than by any other, and the paffage of the cryftalline through the incifion being hereby facilitated, the irritation, which a difficulty in extracting it might occafion, will be avoided.—But another, and one of the greateft advantages arifing from this oblique mode of making the

the punctuation of the cornea is fo dangerous an accident, that no means, which have any tendency to prevent it, should be neglected. The Translator, however, is not certain that the oblique introduction of the knife will make any difference in this refpect. The due retention of the aqueous humour in the eye appears to him to depend principally, if not entirely, first, on the goodnefs of the knife, which, like a wedge, fhould accurately increafe in breadth and thicknefs all the way from the point to the handle; and, fecondly, on the fteadinefs with which it is paffed from one fide of the cornea to the other. If, notwithftanding an attention to thefe circumstances, fuch an accident prematurely takes place, (that is, before the cutting edge of the knife has paffed below the lower margin of the pupil) and, in confequence of it, the iris becomes entangled by the edge of the inftrument, it may often be readily difengaged in the manner our author recommends, by gently rubbing the cornea downward with the point of the finger; and this the Translator believes to be one of the most important directions in the Baron's whole book.

incifion

incifion through the cornea, is, that the wound will afterwards be nearly covered by the upper eyelid; and its lips being thus kept in close contact, their reunion will be promoted, the cicatrix be made lefs apparent, and the danger of a staphyloma after the operation be diminished. When, on the contrary, the fection of the cornea is made horizontally, if the upper lid becomes fwelled, it will prefs against the superior part of the cornea, and retract or elevate the upper lip of the wound. And if, at the fame time, the lower lid prefs the inferior lip of the wound inward, it will feparate this lip ftill further from the fuperior, and often infinuate itfelf into the intermediate space. The air, alfo, getting between the lips of the wound, will dry them, render them callous, impede their re-union, and confequently deform the cicatrix, and produce a train of accidents, which too often terminate in a staphyloma .- The last advantage I shall mention, as arising from this oblique lique mode of dividing the cornea, is, that the vitreous humour is lefs likely to efcape through a wound thus made, than when the incifion is made horizontally.

SECT.

[123]

SECT. XIV.

On a Mode of opening the Capsule, necessary in some particular Cases.

NOtwithstanding the advice I have given in the last fection, to puncture the capfule of the crystalline humour with the fame inftrument, and at the fame time that the incifion is made through the cornea, yet this part of the operation cannot always be accomplished in this manner, without hazarding the fight, by keeping the inftrument too long in the eye, In fuch cafes, therefore, it is adviseable to pursue the incision of the cornea separately, and to leave the capfule to be opened afterwards, in the way I shall prefently direct. By this method, the aqueous humour will be prevented from escaping too rapidly, and the iris from being entangled by the edge of the knife. My father's fuccefs, in the following cafe, must be attributed

attributed to his attention to this circumstance.

CASE XIII.

Madame Rood, who lived under the Exchange at Amfterdam, had been long afflicted with a cataract in the left eye; and, in the year 1761, my father extracted it, in presence of Mess. Camper and Hovius, two celebrated Dutch phyficians. The eye projected but little, the cornea was not very large, and the pupil poffeffed but a small degree of motion. The crystalline was very opaque, and the anterior part of its capfule was white, like a piece of paper, and adhered to the edge of the iris. As foon as the knife had pierced the cornea, and was dipped into the pupil, in order to divide the capfule, my father faw with furprize that the point of the inftrument, although very sharp, instead of cutting through this membrane, flipped over it, as it would have done

done over tough leather. Under fuch a circumftance, it would have been dangerous to perfift longer in the attempt to puncture it in this manner, because the aqueous humour would have efcaped, and the iris would have entangled the knife. Though these accidents might not have been attended with any great inconvenience, it was certainly better to avoid them. Besides, the point of the instrument, in the different movements necessary to puncture the capfule, might have been hitched in the iris, and might unavoidably have wounded it. My father, therefore, withdrew the inftrument from the capfule, and purfued the fection of the cornea only; which, being finished, he afterwards not only divided but deftroyed the anterior part of the capfule, with a needle contrived for this purpose, by moving it about in different directions. This part of the operation was both tedious and painful, on account of the toughness of the capfule, and its adherence to the iris. Being, at length, however, accomplished with the greatest care, which

was

was indifpenfably neceffary on account of its being opaque, the next object that called for attention was to extract the crystalline itself; but this did not give way to the gentle preffure that is ufually found fufficient to diflodge it. Its upper edge repeatedly advanced in the pupil, and fometimes came almost through it; but its lower edge adhering to the posterior part of the capfule, and the capfule itfelf clofely adhering to the membrane of the vitreous humour, it could not be made, without undue preffure, to advance any further. Every time the crystalline advanced, a finall bladder was perceived on its posterior and inferior edge, ftrongly adherent to it, and formed by the hyaloid membrane *. My father, feeing this, fignified to Meffrs. Cam-

* By the hyaloid membrane is meant the tunic of the vitreous humour. This tunic is generally defcribed as divifible into two parts; the external of which, properly fpeaking, is the tunica hyaloidœa; the internal, means a number of proceffes, or elongations, arifing from the external, which pafs in different directions through the humour, and form a feries of cells, like thofe in a honeycomb, which ferve to fupport this humour.

V/2.S

per

per and Hovius, that a part of the vitreous humour would unavoidably escape. He then twifted the cryftalline quite round, and thus deftroying its adhesion, effected the complete extraction of it. The posterior part of the capfule was opaque, and came out adherent to the crystalline; and, in the middle of this opaque part of the capfule, that fragment of the membrane of the vitreous humour was perceived, which formed the fmall bladder above defcribed. Notwithstanding the upper lid was inftantly clofed, upon the extraction of the crystalline, there was a confiderable effusion of the vitreous humour, as was forefeen. The lady fuffered no pain afterwards, and though the operation was both intricate and tedious, it was followed neither by an inflammation nor staphyloma, and, in the usual time, the fight of this eye was perfectly reftored.

CASE XIV.

Mademoifelle Mariner, in la Ruë de la Verrerie, upon whom I operated in the year

year 1784, prefented an inftance of the fame toughness in the capfule, and the fame refiftance to the point of the inftrument, in attempting to puncture it, as that which I have just described. The colour of the capfule, which was white and extremely vivid, the long continuance of the diforder, and, efpecially, the extreme agitation of the patient, determined me to postpone the attempt to puncture it, until I had finished the fection of the cornea. It should be mentioned, that this lady had very prominent eyes, and her pupils were much contracted, though capable of a fmall change in fize when exposed to different degrees of light. Having happily completed the fection of each cornea, notwithstanding the difficulty of fixing the eyes, my next object was to divide the capfules. I began with that of the left eye; but having introduced a gold fharppointed needle for this purpose, and having worked it about in different directions, I could not cut through this membrane. I therefore relinquished the use of this inftrument,

ftrument, being afraid that the preffure I might make with it, though gentle, should lacerate the posterior part of the capfule, tear the hyaloid membrane, and plunge the crystalline deeper in the vitreous humour. Instead of the gold needle, I fubstituted a small sharp-pointed instrument, shaped like a hook, with the sharp end of which I hitched the anterior portion of the capfule, and, by gently moving the inftrument about, detached it from its circumference. In this way, the anterior portion was brought away almost entire; which being accomplished, I proceeded to extract the cataract. The fame phænomenon here prefented itfelf, as in the preceding cafe. More than half the cryftalline came through the pupil, but the remainder was kept back by an adhefion of its posterior and inferior part, upon which a fmall bladder was perceptible, formed by the hyaloid membrane. I feveral times compressed the eye, in order to diflodge the cataract; and, each time, almost the whole of it came through; but, K

in

in confequence of its attachment by the bladder above-mentioned, it always retreated again, as foon as the preffure was discontinued. I availed myself of my father's example in the former cafe, and intimated to a friend of the patient, who was prefent at the operation, that a part of the vitreous humour would unavoidably escape; after which I twifted the cryftalline round on itfelf, when the bladder burft, and the cataract came out of the eye, bringing with it a portion of the vitreous humour. The quantity of this humour that efcaped was, however, lefs than I expected, in confequence of the quicknefs with which the eyelids were clofed, and a comprefs and bandage applied. Thefe were continued on the left eye, whilft I proceeded to extract the cataract from the I did not attempt to divide the right. capfule of this eye with the gold needle; but, as foon as the fection of the cornea was completed, I at once introduced the fame small instrument, shaped like a hook, which I had employed in operating on the left

[130]

[131]

left eye. With this I divided the capfule in different directions, and found it extremely tough. I could not remove it in one entire piece, as I had done in operating on the left eye, but I took it away in fragments, by means of a fmall forceps, before I attempted to extract the cataract. In extracting this body I found the fame fort of adhefion to the hyaloid membrane as in the other eye, but lefs confiderable; and fo, likewife, was the effufion of the vitreous humour, which followed the cataract.

Having applied the proper dreffings, the patient was put to bed, with her head in a very low polition. Both her eyes were painful for fome days, and particularly the left eye, which had principally fuffered during the operation. She was repeatedly bled, and took many cooling and diluting medicines. When I opened the eyes at the ufual time after the operation, fhe diftinguished all objects tolerably well, but lefs perfectly with the left eye than with the right. Upon examination, I perceived a flight confusion both in the aqueous humour and in the cornea of the

K 2

former;

former; and the iris had a pale green colour, which inclined me to fear that an hypopion would follow. To prevent this difeafe, I bled her in the foot, prefcribed a very exact regimen, and applied a large blifter. The ufe of thefe remedies was attended with fuccefs; the eye grew better and better every day; and after fome months, notwithftanding the lofs of the vitreous humour, and all the obftacles that intervened, the patient was able to read, with the affiftance of proper glaffes.

It fometimes happens, that the anterior portion of the capfule of the cryftalline is opaque, as well as the cryftalline itfelf. This kind of complicated cataract may be diftinguished by the appearance of points or spots, whiter and larger on one part of the cataract than on another. These spots may, indeed, be perceived in the crystalline, when there is no diforder in the capfule; but then they lie deeper in the eye; whereas opacities in the capfule not only appear more forward, but seem as if they were detached from the the cryftalline; an opacity of which humour, when other parts of the eye are undifeafed, is, in general, uniformly white; and if the anterior part of the capfule is, at the fame time, opaque, the opacity exactly covers or fills up the aperture of the pupil. In this cafe the following mode of operation is the most likely to prove fuccefsful.

After having completed the fection of the cornea, the anterior portion of the capfule is not to be divided in the manner I have recommended in common cafes. Inftead of the inftrument defcribed above, a fmall forceps * muft be introduced through the pupil, and a portion of the capfule muft be gently laid hold of with its extremities. The capfule is then to be regularly feparated, round the whole circumference, from the adhefions it may have formed with the parts which furround it; and, in this manner, may be taken out entire. This method has never been attended with any great inconveniences in thofe cafes which have

* See the fhape of this forceps in fig. 11.

K 3

fallen

fallen within the course of my practice. The anterior capfule being taken away, the crystalline itself is then to be extracted; but if this body were first to be removed, it would be extremely difficult afterwards to take away the opaque capfule, without lacerating the hyaloid membrane, and thus giving vent to the vitreous humour. Befides, there could in this cafe be no certainty of removing the anterior part of the capfule fo perfectly, as that fome portions of it fhould not remain behind, which would prove injurious to the fight. By the procefs above mentioned, the fore part of the capfule is the more eafily removed, becaufe the cryftalline, while it remains in the eye, ferves as a fupport, by means of which the capfule is more effectually feized ; and becaufe there is, in this cafe, no danger of tearing the membrane of the vitreous humour, to which fome fragments of the capfule will unavoidably adhere, when the crystalline is first extracted.

[135]

CASE XV.

Monf. de Montgirod, a merchant, of Lyons, came to Paris in the year 1784, and, foon after his arrival, confulted me on account of two cataracts. That of the right eye was complete, and moreover difcovered fymptoms of an opacity in the anterior portion of its capfule. The left eye did not feem to be affected with the fame kind of complex difeafe. The patient having determined to fubmit to the operation on both eyes, I began with the left eye, in which the cryftalline alone appeared to be opaque. I made the incifion of the capfule at the fame time with that of the cornea; and then, inftead of immediately extracting the crystalline, I proceeded to operate upon the other eye *, the cornea of '

* When the right and left eyes are to be operated upon at the fame time, we always make the fection of both corneas before we terminate the operation in either ;

K 4

of which I divided by itfelf, that I might be able afterwards to take out the capfule entire, in the manner I have recommended in this fection. I then extracted the cataract from the left eye; after which, perceiving, contrary to my expectation, that fome portions of this capfule, which I had divided with the cornea, were manifeftly opaque, I was obliged to introduce the forceps, and extract them one after the other. I found great difficulty in doing this, and was much afraid, leaft, in accomplishing it, I should divide the hyaloid membrane, to which fome of thefe portions adhered; and, notwithstanding all my care and precaution, a fmall quantity of the

either ; which practice we have found to fucceed better than that of finishing the extraction of one cataract, before the operation is begun on the other. In this way the patient is always more firm and tranquil. Whereas, on the contrary, when he is permitted to fee objects with one eye before the operation is begun in the other eye, his fpirits are always much agitated, he becomes less tractable ; and though care be taken to bind up the eye that has been operated upon, yet both eyes become highly irritable, in confequence of the fympathy that fubfifts between them.

vitreous

vitreous humour escaped during this difficult operation. When it was finished, however, the patient faw tolerably well, though the pupil was unavoidably a little deformed. The right eye gave me much less trouble, because I was prepared for what might happen. The fore part of the capfule being undivided, and receiving fupport from the crystalline behind it, I was able more readily to lay hold of it with the forceps, and, by gently moving it in various directions, I detached it round its circumference, and immediately extracted it. The crystalline afterwards came through without any difficulty, and the operation was foon happily terminated. The patient fuffered pain only in the left eye; and this was occafioned, without doubt, by the flight efforts I was obliged to make with the forceps, in order to bring away the opaque capfule. But notwithstanding this, upon his return to Lyons, he enjoyed almost as good a fight in this eye as in the other, which underwent no pain whatever after the time of the operation.

CASE

[138]

CASE XVI.

Madame Harvey, a tobacconift, at Chalons fur Marne, prefented a complicated cafe fimilar to the preceding. She had a cataract in the right eye, combined with an opacity in the anterior portion of the capfule, as appeared by the white fpots and inequalities, of which I have fpoken above, in the furface of the crystalline. Her left eye was found. I operated on the right eye in the year 1782. After the fection of the cornea was completed, I detached the anterior portion of the capfule with the forceps, and, without injury, took it away entire. The crystalline afterwards came out eafily. The patient fuffered fome pain in confequence of the operation, but it was foon removed by bleeding her in the foot; and, notwithstanding this obstacle, the fight was foon recovered to as great a degree of perfection as was poffible after fuch an operation.

In

In cafes where the pupil is much contracted, as well as in those where the muscles of the eye and the eyelids are easily thrown into convultions at the approach of an inftrument, it is improper to puncture the capfule at the fame time that the fection is made through the cornea. This is likewife improper, where the fpace between the crystalline and the iris *, which is ufually called the posterior chamber of the aqueous humour, appears to be large. In all fuch cafes, it is more adviseable fimply to divide the cornea in the first instance, and then to puncture the capfule with a different inftrument; by which means the danger of wounding the iris with the cornea knife will be very much obviated.

* Though the fpace between the iris and the cryftalline is fometimes confiderable, it is, at other times, fo fmall, that the opaque cryftalline appears to touch the iris; and, no doubt, it was this circumftance that led Winflow, and fome other celebrated anatomifts, to doubt the exiftence of this pofterior chamber of the aqueous humour. See Winflow's Expof. Anatom. p. 317. Paris, 1721; Senac. Anat. d'Heifter, p. 693, &c. Paris, 1735. Lieutaud, Effais Anatomiques, p. 128, 131, &c. The

The inftrument we employ in fuch cafes, for the purpose of puncturing the capfule, is a flat needle, one line, that is onetwelfth part of an inch, in diameter, having its cutting extremity a little incurvated *. This needle, which should be made of nealed gold, that, being pliable, the operator may be able to bend it in different directions, as occasion requires, is fixed in a handle, two inches and a half in length, and fimilar to that of the cornea knife. At the other extremity of the fame handle, a fmall curette or fcoop is fixed, made also of nealed gold, which is of use to extract the cataract (see fig. 9.). The needle and curette being thus fixed in the fame handle, may each of them be used according to the circumstances of the operation, without any further trouble or interruption, than merely turning the infrument in the hand.

* When the capfule is hard and tough, the flat needle here deferibed is fometimes found infufficient to pierce and deftroy it; and in fuch cafes there is a neceffity to fubfitute in its place a fharper inftrument, but fhaped nearly in a fimilar manner. See fig. 10.

The

The flat needle is also of great use to dilate the pupil, in cafes where this aperture is too much contracted, and the cryftalline very bulky. Its fides being blunt, it may be introduced through the pupil, without any danger of wounding the iris; and in this and other respects it is much fuperior to the cystitome of La Faye. But the dilatation of the pupil, which this inftrument is capable of producing, is not always fufficient to answer the purpofe; and when the pupil has been much contracted, I have fometimes been obliged to enlarge its aperture, by dividing the iris with a pair of fciffars. This operation is lefs dangerous than the extension of the fibres of the iris, occasioned by a very large crystalline paffing through it .---The following cafes are adduced in proof of this affertion.

CASE

[142]

CASE XVII.

In the year 1783, a woman was brought to me, from Fontenay fur Bois, who had a complete cataract in the left eye, and an incipient one in the right. On examining her eyes, I found that the pupils dilated and contracted very feebly, and were fo much reduced in fize, that they could fcarcely admit the head of a pin *. Thefe circumftances rendered it impoffible to puncture the capfule at the fame time that the fection was made through the cornea. I therefore divided the cornea in the first place; and, afterwards, according to the procefs I have already flated, introduced the flat needle, just now described, into the pupil; and there, moving it in different directions, I not only punctured the cap-

* It might be imagined, that this contraction of the pupil would render it very difficult to difcover an opacity in the cryftalline humour. But I can affure the reader, that, with very little attention, the alteration in the ftructure either of this body, or of its capfule, may eafily be perceived.

fule,

fule, but dilated the pupil both upward and downward, and to the right fide and left. Then, by a flight preffure on the upper part of the globe of the eye, I brought the upper edge of the crystalline to fhew itfelf through the pupil; but this aperture was fo much contracted, that it afterwards required a confiderable time to enlarge it as much as was neceffary, in order to make room for the crystalline to país through it. At laft, when about a quarter-part of it had made its way through the pupil, as it did not readily advance further, I was obliged to difengage it from the iris by means of the curette, with which I turned the crystalline quite round on itfelf, and then extracted it.

From this cafe, we may collect how effential it always is to make a large incifion through the cornea, in order to give the pupil fufficient room to dilate with eafe. There is no reafon, under thefe circumftances, to apprehend a ftaphyloma, as has been fuppofed by fome authors. I have obferved, on the contrary, that that the wound has healed with lefs difficulty, and ftaphylomas have been lefs frequent, when the fection of the cornea has been thus large, than when it has been fmall; and, if the fection be made in the oblique manner I have above directed, it will be completely covered by the upper lid; fo that a hernia of the iris cannot take place in confequence of it, nor can the edge of the lower lid eafily infinuate itfelf between the lips of the wound, fo as to prevent their union *; which accidents it is very difficult to avoid, when the incifion is made horizontally.

The woman, in the cafe just stated, was cured in a very few days. The pupil continued but little more dilated after the ope-

* The failure of the operation of extracting the cataract, is often owing to the fmallnefs of the incifion made through the cornea. The obffacles the cryftalline meets with in coming through this aperture, produce inflammation, fuppuration in the eye, pain, opacity in the cornea, and many other accidents, which would happen lefs frequently, even if a wound were made through the iris.

ration,

ration than it did before, and its power of motion was increafed but in a very fmall degree. The fight of this eye was, however, as good as I had any reafon to think it could be after fuch an operation. The following year, I performed a like operation upon the other eye, and under very much the fame circumftances.

CASE XVIII.

In the year 1768, my father being in London, Mrs. Pitt brought to him a lady who lived with her as a companion, and who had a cataract in each eye. After a careful examination, he was of opinion, that the capfules of both cryftallines were opaque, and adhered to the iris. Thefe circumftances were fo unfavourable, that he gave the lady no encouragement to expect relief from the operation; and indeed was not prevailed upon to undertake it without the moft earneft folicitation. He then defired that fome perfons might be prefent, who L were

were able to judge of the critical nature of the cafe. Meffrs. Sharp and Gataker, furgeons to the Royal Family, were accordingly proposed by Mrs. Pitt; and in their prefence the operation was performed. After having divided the cornea of both eyes in the usual manner, my father introduced the gold needle, to puncture the capfules of the crystallines; which part of the operation he dared not attempt with the cornea knife, on account of the contraction of the pupils. With this needle he enlarged the pupils, and separated the adhefion between the capfules and the iris; after which, by gently preffing on the upper part of the globe, the crystallines came through, and with them their anterior capfules, which were opaque, and adherent to them, and had been very flightly, if at all, wounded by the needle. The iris, which protruded through the wound in the cornea, as the cataract came out, was pushed back, and replaced, by means of the curette. As foon as the operation was finished, the lady perceived

9

ed diffinctly every thing that was placed before her; and, after a fhort time, was perfectly cured, without fuffering any inconvenience either from pain or inflammation. The pupils remained ftill immoveable; but they were nearly round in figure, and not fo much contracted as before the extraction of the cataracts.

This operation was attended with a degree of fuccefs much beyond what might have been expected from the flate of the patient. In defcribing it, I have particularly noticed the protrusion of the iris through the aperture in the cornea, after the cataract was extracted. This accident, which might in all probability have been the caufe of a ftaphyloma, is not unfrequent, when the iris is relaxed, and the pupil much ftretched by the paffage of a large crystalline through it. I shall have occasion to speak of it again in another part of this treatife.

L 2

SECT.

[148]

SECT. XV.

Upon the Section of the Cornea.

N making the fection through the cor-I nea, the fore and middle fingers of the hand opposite to that which holds the knife, are found highly useful to render the incifion round, and to give it its proper extent and direction. The nail often affords a neceffary support to the edge of the inftrument, directing it downward and outward, after its point is come through the inner fide of the cornea. See fig. 5. From hence, therefore, it may be conceived to be of the utmost confequence that these fingers should not be embarrassed by any instrument. And when the incifion is begun, it should be steadily purfued through the cornea, without turning the edge of the knife forward or downward, as inexperienced operators are fometimes apt to think neceffary,

neceffary, in order to finish the section more speedily.

It is also a matter of importance, that the knife be held lightly between the fingers, and that no violent efforts be used in making the incifion.

If, in confequence of the operator's inattention, the edge of the knife inclines too much forwards, and its direction be not changed, the incifion through the cornea will be made too finall, and will terminate almost opposite to the pupil. In this cafe, there will be great difficulty in extracting the cataract *; and afterwards the cicatrix will

* The Translator has, more than once, feen operators embarraffed in confequence of their inattention to this circumftance. Under an apprehension of wounding the iris, they have introduced and brought out the inftrument at a confiderable diftance anterior to the line of union between the cornea and fclerotica; in confequence of which, the incision from one fide of the cornea to the other has been made too small to allow the easy extraction of the cataract, although, from above, downward, it was fully competent to answer this purpose. The Translator has also sometimes feen, that though the punctuation of the cornea, from fide to fide, has been properly conducted, and its fection, afterwards, to all appearance, effectually com-L 3 pleted,
will often prove an impediment to the patient's fight. If, on the contrary, the edge of the inftrument be inclined too much backward, and its direction remain unaltered, the incifion will approach too near the part where the iris and fclerotica unite, and there will be great danger of wounding one or the other of these coats of the eye. Both these accidents are injurious, and may be prevented by gently rolling the inftrument between the fingers, until its blade affumes its proper direction.

When the knife has pierced both fides of the cornea, though its point may have

pleted, yet, by reafon of the frictions that were employed to difengage the iris from the edge of the inftrument, the knife, in cutting its way downward, has been carried between the lamina of the cornea, and, confequently, though the incifion has appeared externally to be of its proper fize, internally it has been much too finall, which has, therefore, occafioned the operator much trouble in bringing the cataract through it. When this is known to be the caufe of the difficulty, the remedy is manifeft. The incifion muft be enlarged; and this will be moft effectually done by means of a pair of curved blunt-pointed fciffars, which fhould be introduced on the outer fide of the cornea, in the part where the point of the knife entered this tunic. paffed paffed through on the fide of the great angle, for the fpace only of half a line, yet the eye is hereby fixed; and if it fhould afterwards incline further toward the great angle, it may eafily be brought back, and the incifion be finished in the manner I have above directed.

Though it is very defirable, in every instance, to make a large incision through the cornea, and, as much as poffible, to prevent the wound from lying oppofite to the pupil, yet cafes fometimes occur, in which it is not eafy to accomplish this defign, either on account of the largeness, or of the flaccidity of this tunic. Under these circumstances, though the knife, even in the broadest part of it, be carried through the cornea, yet, a confiderable part of this tunic will still remain undivided. I have known this to be the cafe, especially in those inftances where the patient has been very timid, and has borne the operation impatiently. To prevent fuch an inconvenience, the operator should always have in readinefs knives of a different breadth; and, L 4 before

before he begins an operation, he should compare them, as nearly as poffible, with the dimensions of the cornea, taking care that they be wide enough in the diameter of the blade to complete the fection of this tunic, and to make it as large as may be neceffary. If, however, this precaution has not been attended to, and if, when the inftrument has paffed through the cornea to its broadeft part, there still remains a portion of this coat to be divided, the defect must be remedied, and the incifion carried on, by withdrawing the knife on the fide towards the fmall angle of the orbit of the eye, and, at the fame time, gently lowering or preffing down the point of it. By this procefs, the incifion will be enlarged and completed, the inftrument will be brought out, as nearly as pofiible, to the lower margin of the cornea, and the roundnefs of the fection be preferved. See the fhape of it in fig. 6. The affistant, to whose care the upper lid is entrusted, is gradually to let it drop, after the knife has pierced through the cornea, and

as

as it cuts its way downward, in order to prevent the cataract from efcaping too haftily; and then the whole charge of the eye devolves folely on the operator, who is to folicit the extraction of the cataract by gentle preffure on the upper part of the globe.

When the cryftalline, thus diflodged from its capfule, protrudes itfelf through the aperture in the cornea, its removal from the eye may fometimes be affifted by the ufe of the needle above deferibed; and, afterwards, the opaque and glutinous matter, which frequently accompanies the cataract, and is produced by the diffolution of a part of its fubftance, muft be removed with the greateft care, by means of the curette.

It is always adviseable, after the operation, gently to rub the anterior part of the cornea, over the lids, either with the thumb or the curette. This process usually collects in the center of the pupil fome fmall fragments of opaque matter, which the crystalline leaves behind it; and which, if if not taken away with the curette, might efcape notice, and give rife to a particular kind of fecondary cataract, which I shall describe more fully in a future fection.

The curette is of ufe, alfo, to replace the iris; fome portion of which membrane occafionally comes through the incifion in the cornea, and effectially after the extraction of a large cataract. The deformity in the figure of the pupil, which the inclofure of a part of the iris in the cicatrix of the cornea unavoidably produces, will hereby be prevented.

I

t

10

[155]

SECT. XVI.

Upon the Extraction of the Adherent Cataract.

T happens, not unfrequently, in cataracts which have been long formed, that the crystalline does not readily escape through the fection of the cornea; not yielding to the gentle preffure recommended in the last fection. In fuch cafes, the adhefions that retain it, and obstruct its paffage, must be separated by means of the golden needle above recommended; which is to be introduced under the cornea, and applied in different directions, according as the cafe requires, and, more efpecially, round the circumference of the crystalline. This method we have always practifed with fuccefs; and I think it my duty to eftablish it, as far as I am able, by flating fome very remarkable cafes.

CASE

[156]

CASE XIX.

M. Monfigny, well known for his mufical talents, had a cataract in the right eye, the pupil of which was almost motionless. In the year 1784 my father operated on this eye, in prefence of M. Imbert, furgeon to the Duke de Chartres. After the cornea and capfule had been properly divided, my father found that the cataract did not come through the wound on his making the usual preffure. He was therefore obliged to introduce the needle, and to carry it in different directions' round the crystalline, in order to destroy the adhefions it had formed to the posterior part of the iris. This part of the operation took up at least fifteen minutes. After which the crystalline came out, but flowly, and with fome difficulty; bringing with it, a part of the anterior capfule, on which were feveral dark-coloured ftreaks. Thefe were produced by veffels that were detached from

in

b

ti

it

fe

21

[157]

from the posterior furface of the iris, and which remained still adherent to it.

Notwithstanding the length of the operation, and the fatigue which the eye neceffarily underwent, the patient experienced no further accident than an acute pain in the eye, which was foon mitigated by bleeding in the foot. His fight became as good as it usually is, after the most fayourable operation, and the pupil returned to its natural state.

CASE XX.

M. Richer, an old officer in the *Chambre des Comptes*, had had a cataract in each eye for many years; and, in the year 1785, fubmitted to the operation. The cataract in the right eye had been formed fome time before the other; and both were in a continued convulfive motion, which rendered it very difficult properly to make the fection of the cornea. This was, however, at length completed with perfect fafety, but without without attempting, till afterwards, to puncture the capfule. The iris in each eye came forwards, and entirely enveloped the knife, but was difengaged from it by gently rubbing the anterior part of the cornea with the finger. The chief difficulty occurred in introducing the needle to puncture the capfule; and this arofe from the perpetual motion of the eye, which rendered it still more embarrassing to destroy the adhesions of the right cataract. This was a cafe that required a patient and fteady perfeverance. It might be fuppofed by fome, that a fpeculum oculi would here have been of use; but, under the present circumstances, more than others, I am of opinion this inftrument would have been detrimental, as it would have increased the irritation of the eye, and, by its undue preffure, would, probably, have forced out the vitreous humour. At last, after many attempts, the capfules of both eyes were divided, and their adhesions destroyed. The cataracts came out flowly, and brought with them a part of their anterior

terior capfules; on the circumferences of which feveral black streaks appeared, which were the terminations of fome of the ciliary proceffes adherent to it; a circumftance which occasionally takes place, when the eye is in a difeafed state. Upon the crystalline of the right eye they were perceived at regular diffances, parallel to one another, and extending nearly to its most convex part. As the adhesion in this eye was most confiderable, and the motion of the pupil most confined, it appeared to us more than probable that these ftreaks were vafcular fibres, feparated from the posterior surface of the iris, to which it was evident, the capfule which came away with the cryftalline alfo adhered *.

Notwithstanding

* The circumftances of this cafe, which is not an uncommon one, may be thought to give weight to the opinion of thole anatomifts, who believe the ciliary proceffes to be inferted into the capfule of the cryftalline humour. But, fince thefe black filaments are obferved only when the eye is in a difeafed flate; and fince the moft celebrated anatomifts have never been able to difcover their infertion in this manner in a healthy eye, and deny their fuppofed ufe, in bringing the cryftalline nearer Notwithstanding the complications above deferibed, and the various difficulties which unavoidably protracted the operation to a tedious length, the patient recovered his fight; nor did he fuffer any degree of inflammation, nor, which is still more remarkable, any pain.

CASE XXI.

M. Cleret, an old comptroller of the King's houfehold, upon whom I operated in prefence of my colleague, M. Mathey, prefented another cafe of thefe rare complications in both eyes. The cataract in

nearer to the pupil, or carrying it further from it, according as the object is at a greater or a fmaller diftance from the eye, is it not more probable that the union of thefe parts, whenever it takes place, is the effect of difeafe, and that, in their natural flate, they are always feparate? Confult, on this fubject, Haller, Heifter, Camper, Caffebohm, Zinn, M. Sabatier, &c. who are of the latter opinion; and Morgagny, Bidloo, Porterfield, Jurin, Smith, &c. who think, on the contrary, that the ciliary proceffes are thus attached to the cryftalline capfule, and deftined to the ufe fuggefled above.

the

the left eye was of more than twelve years continuance; that in the right was more recent. Both eyes were extremely irritable, and habitually watery, and the eyelids were fwelled, and flightly ædematous. But, notwithstanding these difagreeable circumstances, together with an adhesion of the crystalline, which I also fuspected, the eyes appeared to be in a flate which afforded hopes of fuccefs from an operation. I therefore undertook it. The agitation in which I found the patient, and the continual and almost convulsive motion of the eyes, determined me to make the fection of the cornea only in the first incision. This procefs was fpeedily accomplifhed; yet, before it was finished in both eyes, the patient became fick, and I did not attempt to proceed until he was perfectly recovered *. After

* Some perfons have a difpolition to vomit, either when they go into a fainting fit, or when they recover from it. When, therefore, a patient faints during the operation, it is always adviseable to wait until he be quite recovered, before the operation is purfued. This may M prevent After the fhort delay which this circumftance occafioned, I divided the capfules of the cryftalline with the needle; after which, as the cataracts did not come through upon my applying the ufual gentle preffure with my finger on the upper part of the globe of the eye, and with the curette on the lower, I was confirmed in my opinion that the cryftallines adhered. I therefore deftroyed thefe adhefions with the needle, and afterwards extracted the cataracts. They came through with fome

prevent a derangement of the interior parts of the eye, and a confequent extravalation of the vitreous humour ; which accidents are not fo likely to happen whilft the cryftalline remains in its place, becaufe this ferves as a kind of fupport to the other parts of the eye. The dangerous effects produced by vomiting under the operation I have frequently feen exemplified; and, in particular, in the cafe of a woman who was attacked in this manner immemediately after I had extracted a cataract from one of her eyes. I was obliged to wait till fhe came to herfelf before I proceeded to extract the other lens; and, notwithstanding I had equal reason to hope for fuccess in both eyes, I fucceeded only with the laft ; the violence of reaching having caufed, in the first eye, an extravafation of the vitreous humour, and, in confequence of this, a total lofs of fight.

difficulty ;

difficulty; and round their circumference fome black veffels appeared, fimilar to those I have defcribed in the two laft cafes. The number of these was most considerable on the lower part of the rim of the cryftalline, in the left eye, in which the difease had prevailed for the greateft length of time; and this cryftalline, together with a part of the capfule that adhered to it, came out, in a manner that is not ufual, with its upper edge foremost. I afterwards removed fome loofe portions of the crystalline which remained in the pupil, and, when fatisfied that they were all taken away, I bound up the eyes in the ufual manner, with a compress and bandage.

The day after the operation, perceiving that the eyelids were fwoln, I took away the compresses, and left only the bandage tied loofely over the eyes. I had no apprehensions least the patient should open his eyes; because, on account of the fwelling of the lids, he could not do it without much difficulty. On the third day, I removed the bandage also, and left the eyes M_2 quite

quite at liberty, only giving directions that the window shutters of the patient's room. should be kept close shut. This method happily fucceeded. The action of the air on the lids caufed the fwelling to fubfide; and, in five days after the operation, I opened the eyes, and the patient faw objects diffinctly. He was cured in a short time without experiencing either pain, inflammation, or a staphyloma, confequences which I had reafon to apprehend from the complications of the diforder and the difficulties of the operation; and which, in all probability, would have taken place under any other mode of treatment, and without the precautions which I have pointed out.

From a confideration of this cafe, we perceive the manifest absurdity of the vulgar notion, in regard to the *maturity* of a cataract. The longer a cataract remains, the more difficult will always be the operation, and the more uncertain its fucces.

SECT.

[165]

SECT. XVII.

Upon the Extraction of the Opaque Crystalline, when the Vitreous Humour is diseased.

IT fometimes happens, when the capfule of the cryftalline is deftroyed, and the cryftalline itfelf perfectly free, that this humour plunges to the inferior part of the vitreous humour, almost to the bottom of the eye, leaving only its upper edge visible through the pupil.

In this cafe, the hyaloid membrane of the vitreous humour is alfo moft commonly deftroyed, and the vitreous humour itfelf in a ftate of fluidity. All preffure, therefore, on the ball of the eye, muft be carefully avoided, fince this would produce a large evacuation of the vitreous humour. The only method that can be purfued is to introduce through the pupil a finall fteel hook, (fee fig. X.) to take M 3 hold hold of the crystalline, which, under fuch circumstances, I have often found very fmall, and with this inftrument to difengage it from the bottom of the eye, and fo to extract it. As foon as ever the cryftalline is taken out, the eyelids must be inftantly clofed, in order to retain the vitreous humour; which, without this precaution, would freely and immediately follow the cryftalline. I shall now relate two cafes, in which the adhesion of the crystalline, and the foft and fluid state of the vitreous humour, rendered the extraction of the cataract extremely difficult, and the directions I have given very neceffary to be observed.

CASE XXII.

A poor woman, de la Ferté sous Jouarre, who had a cataract in the right eye upwards of ten years, came to confult me in the year 1780. I found all the symptoms of the cafe favourable to an operation; and

and the patient gladly fubmitting to it, I went about it in the following manner. Having first covered the left eye, I divided the cornea of the right eye with the knife I ufually employ; and as the inftrument paffed through, I dipped its point into the pupil, to puncture the anterior portion of the capfule. I then enlarged, with the gold needle, the wound that was thus made in the capfule, and endeavoured, with the usual preffure, to bring the cataract through it. As it did not yield to this, I at first suspected that the capfule was not fufficiently opened; I therefore introduced the needle a fecond time, in order to enlarge the orifice; but, after this procefs, the cataract, instead of coming through the pupil, funk toward the bottom of the eye, and every time I made the flighteft pressure, the vitreous humour presented itself before the opening in the cornea; and the crystalline, in confequence of the liberty it had acquired by the destruction of the posterior capfule, hid itself still deeper in the eye. I now relinquished M 4 the

[168]

the use of the needle, and introduced a finall hook ; with which, after feveral efforts, I laid hold of the crystalline; and, having fixed it on the point of the hook, I extracted it by gently withdrawing this inftrument, taking particular care, at the fame time, whilft the cryftalline was paffing through the orifice in the cornea, to drop the upper lid, in order to preferve the vitreous humour. I did not afterwards fuffer the patient to indulge her curiofity, by looking about and enjoying the light; because this, however pleafant, and even useful, it might have been in other cafes, would, in the prefent inftance, have been prejudicial *. I immediately bound up, not

* It may fometimes be of use to allow the patient to look about him after the operation, because, by this means, the operator may be apprized of certain mucous particles in the eye, which intercept or weaken the fight; although at first, perhaps, they were scarcely perceptible. It would, however, be dangerous to use the eye for any length of time, or without proper precaution. The following example affords a striking proof of this affertion, although it was not attended not only the eye that had undergone the operation, but the found one alfo; a precaution

tended with those disagreeable consequences which might naturally have been apprehended.

I performed the operation on a woman who had a cataract in the right eye; the fight of the left having been loft many years, in confequence of a blow fhe then received. The operation terminated fpeedily and happily; after which, I turned the patient's back to the window, in which fituation fhe perceived all objects before her diffinctly. Being fatisfied that nothing improper now remained in the eye, I was defirous of binding it up; but the patient, anxious to look at her hufband, whom fhe had not feen for a long time, opened the eye again; when, either from too great an effort, or from a natural convultive disposition in the eye, which, however, had not difcovered itfelf during the operation, a portion of the vitreous humour, in fhape like a fmall globe, flipped out, which, notwithftanding all my care quickly to close the eye, and to cover it with a comprefs and bandage, was followed by another portion of the fame humour in a more fluid flate. The lofs of this humour, as nearly as I could judge, was equal to three-fourths of its whole quantity; and though I had often feen confiderable portions of it difcharged, without deftroying the fight, yet in this cafe, the quantity that escaped was fo confiderable, that I could not refrain from giving up the eye as entirely loft.

The patient fuffered no pain after the operation, and, at the end of three days, I opened the eye; when, to my caution which it is neceffary to use after all operations on the eye, even the most fimple; it being almost impossible that one eye should not follow the motions of the other. I ordered the patient to be put to bed, and recommended to her to lay her head low, and to move it as little as possible, in order to prevent the escape of the vitreous humour. In a fortnight she was perfectly cured; and though the pupil remained larger than it was before the operation, or than that of the left eye, and had much less motion, yet this eye,

my great furprize, fhe diffinguifhed every object fhe looked at, with a clearnefs, which, confidering the accident, was almost incredible. The eye was much reduced in fize, and the pupil fo much dilated, that if fhe had not clearly perceived every thing I fhewed her, even fo as to diffinguifh the hour on a dial-plate of a fmall watch, I fhould have fupposed it affected by a complete gutta ferena. I have before mentioned, that the dilatation of the pupil is almost always beneficial after the extraction of the cataract. The patient, whose case I have now flated, affords a proof of this observation; having fince enjoyed as good a fight as is ever experienced after the most fuccessful operation.

*

as

[171]

as well as the other, perceived objects very diffinctly.

CASE XXIII.

M. de Pradine, who is well known in Grenada, arrived in London in the year 1783, in order to have two cataracts extracted, which were of nine years continuance. The pupils were fomewhat contracted, and the anterior and posterior portions of the capfule were not only opaque, but as tough as leather, and adherent to the crystallines. The operation was performed by my father. When the fection of the cornea was finished, and my father attempted to puncture the capfule, he was unable to accomplifh his purpofe, and the crystalline plunged to the bottom of the vitreous humour, which was quite fluid, and the hyaloid membrane of which was totally deftroyed. The needle having been found infufficient to puncture the capfule, it was much lefs able to feize it, and

and bring it away. A fmall hook was therefore fubftituted in the room of it, the extremity of which, being much bent, fucceeded at length in taking hold of it, and raifing it, flabby as it was, from the bottom of the eye. The fluid flate of the vitreous humour prefented difficulties that were almost infurmountable. No one part of the eye could afford any fupport; the crystalline fled from the instrument as foon as it was touched, and the vitreous humour oozed out infenfibly, notwithstanding the most forupulous care to prevent it. In order to fix the crystalline, it was neceffary to make an artificial fupport for it, with the fore-finger of the hand which was at liberty. The operation lafted upwards of three quarters of an hour; and notwithstanding the loss of a very confiderable portion of the vitreous humour, and the fatigue which the different parts of the eye neceffarily underwent from the long and repeated manœuvres I have just defcribed, the patient, immediately after the extraction, and before the eye was bound § and

bound up, perceived diffinctly the fquares of the window oppofite to which he was placed. The cryftalline being feized, and, as it were, harpooned, by the fmall hook, was very large, and almost black; and it brought away with it its two capfules, which were white and adherent to its furface. The appearance of the cataract, as feen through the cornea, was owing to the colour and opacity of the anterior portion of the capfule.

All thefe unfortunate circumftances did not prevent the patient from being perfectly cured. He neither fuffered from pain, inflammation, nor a ftaphyloma; and it may appear very extraordinary when I add, that his fight was afterwards as good as it ufually is after the extraction of the cataract *. The pupil, however, remained much dilated, and flightly irregular.

* The operation, in this inftance, proved fingularly fortunate. But, the Translator is of opinion, that it ought not to encourage a fanguine hope of fuccels in fimilar cafes.

Both

Both eyes prefented nearly the fame difficulties in the operation; and yet the fame fuccefs attended both. And it may here be of ufe to remark, that when cataracts have been of long duration, they are very often complicated in the way I have defcribed in this and the preceding cafes.

It is certainly not eafy to conceive how fo great a lofs of the vitreous humour, as that which happened in the preceding cafes, could take place, without being followed with a total deprivation of fight. But it is an undoubted fact, proved by numberlefs well-authenticated cafes, that the fight may be recovered, notwithftanding a very large effusion of it. It is the opinion of fome authors, that this humour is regenerated. But is it not more probable, that the aqueous humour fupplies the place of the vitreous ? And, notwithftanding there is a confiderable difference between thefe humours, in regard to the fpecific denfity of each, may not the latter,

latter, to a certain degree, perform the office of the former?

When the vitreous humour is undifeafed, it never efcapes during the operation, unlefs it be through fome error or neglect of the operator. This humour is contained in a membrane, which is evidently double in that part which is fituated behind the crystalline. One of its lamina is continued into the fubftance of the vitreous humour, and forms a number of fmall cells, which communicate with each other; whilft the other lamen covers the crystalline in fuch a way, that unlefs the preffure on the eye be both confiderable and improper, it cannot be extravafated. But if the vitreous humour be difeased, the case is different, and it is very difficult to avoid the effusion of a part of it; and especially, if the operator be not aware of this complication of the cafe, before he has divided the cornea.

SECT.

[176]

SECT. XVIII.

Upon the Extraction of the Opaque Crystalline, when complicated with Varicous Vessels.

I fometimes happens, that the cataract is accompanied with varicous veffels in the retina, and the choroides *; in which cafe, the operation occafions a confiderable hæmorrhage, which, however, foon ceafes of itfelf. The hæmorrhage ufually comes on a few minutes after the operation, and whenever it takes place, it is natural to

* Though I here mention this complication of the cataract, yet the gutta ferena which ufually accompanies it, forbids the performance of any operation. Neverthelefs, as profeffional men are often forced to yield to the urgent folicitations of patients, who have no glimpfe of hope left, but what arifes from the mere poffibility of fucceeding in the operation, it cannot be foreign to the defign of this treatife, to flate the accidents that are likely to enfue under fuch unfortunate circumflances.

conclude,

[177]

conclude, that the operation will be fruitlefs and ineffectual. This ftate of the eye may indeed be previoufly afcertained, upon an attentive examination. It is much harder than when it is undifeafed; the cornea is fmall and conical; the pupil dilated and immoveable; and, upon enquiry, it will be found that a palfy of the nerve preceded the opacity of the cryftalline, and that the patient has fuffered confiderable pain both at the bottom of the orbit, and in the parts furrounding the eye. The veffels of the fclerotica, alfo, are varicous, being readily perceived externally, and efpecially thofe that are near the angles of the eyelids.

An hæmorrhage, therefore, is not likely to take place, except in one of those unpleasant operations, which we are sometimes under the necessity of performing, contrary to our own judgment, and merely in compliance with the pressing solicitations of those patients, who, having only this remaining hope, are deaf to every reasonable objection.

N

CASE

[178]

CASE XXIV.

In the year 1760 my father was fent for to Peft, in Hungary, to fee the Countefs Crachalkowitz, whofe hufband was prefident of the council. This lady had a cataract in the right eye. The pupil was entirely motionlefs, and as much dilated as it ufually is in cafes of the gutta ferena *. She had alfo fuffered violent pain before the cataract was formed. The cryftalline was of a yellow white colour, and very opaque; the ball of the eye was very hard; the cornea projected towards a point; and

* The pupil is not always dilated in cafes of the gutta ferena: It is fometimes, on the contrary, confiderably contracted, even when both eyes are affected; and when patients are in a ftate of total blindnefs, from this caufe alone, without any complication with other diforders. This is an obfervation which the Tranflator, as well as the Author, has repeatedly made; and it contradicts the opinion of many authors, particularly of Porterfield, who, in his *Treatife on the Eye*, page 183, vol. i. afferts, that the pupil in the gutta ferena is always dilated, unlefs this diforder be complicated with fome other.

many

many varicous veffels were fpread over the fclerotica. This complication of fymptoms discouraged the performance of any operation. However, by the importunities of the lady, joined with those of her relations, and also of the physician who attended her, my father was prevailed upon, and, in fome measure, constrained, to perform it ; yet still affuring them that it was not likely to be attended with fuccefs. The cornea was fcarcely divided, and the cryftalline extracted, when the varicous veffels in the interior part of the eye began to bleed. The hæmorrhage continued ten hours, at the end of which time it stopped of itself, without producing any bad confequences. The patient was put to bed as foon as poffible after the operation. She fuffered violent pain for fix hours, after which it gradually Nothing remarkable occurred abated. during the confequent treatment. When the eyelids were opened, the pupil was found to have its natural colour, to be quite immoveable, and much dilated ; but, as my father had foretold, the lady was still N 2 unable

unable to diffinguish any object. The wound in the cornea was perfectly closed.

The appearance of the eye, after the operation, was lefs deformed than before, in confequence of the pupil having recovered its natural colour. The ball was not now fo hard, nor was the fclerotica covered with fo many varicous veffels. The pain alfo, to which the lady had been very fubject, previous to the operation, returned afterwards much lefs frequently. This was a flight relief, but even this cannot always be obtained. In fuch cafes, therefore, medical men ought never to recommend any operation.

SECT.

[181]

SECT. XIX.

die.

Upon the Section of the Cornea upwards.

TN all those cases where the lower or L external lateral part of the cornea is opaque,-where the circumference of this tunic is fmall, and a large fection of it neceffary,-and where the cryftalline refembles an hydatid,-the incifion through the cornea should be made from below upwards, in order that the wound may be in its upper and internal lateral part, next the great angle of the eyelids. This incifion muft be made in a direction contrary to that which I have above recommended in common cafes of the cataract; and which, as may have been observed, is in its lower and external lateral part, next to the fmall angle of the eyelids. In order to make the incifion in this manner, the cutting edge of the knife N_3 muft

54.1 / SA

must be turned upwards, and carried on in this direction, with the fame precautions as if it were intended to make the incifion downwards, and with the fame care to defend the iris from being wounded. (See fig. 7. and 8.) The incifion is made in this way with as much facility as in the former; and by employing it in particular cafes, much advantage may often be derived. When a cicatrix, or opacity, exifts in the lower or external lateral fide of the cornea, no new cicatrix will be added in this part by the operation, and a cicatrix in the upper and inner fide of the cornea will neither interfere with the pupil, nor afford any obstacle to the fight. In those cases again where the cornea is fmall, I have remarked, that the cryftalline is conftantly large, and in them it is neceffary to make the incifion large, in order that the crystalline may come through it eafily. Now if the incifion be here made outwards and downwards, the ftretch upon the iris will be fo great, when the crystalline comes through the pupil, that the iris will unavoidably be engaged

gaged in the fection of the cornea, and a ftaphyloma be produced; the reduction of which afterwards is often difficult. But if the incifion be made upwards and inwards, the upper lid will entirely cover the wound, and it will be found to heal without any accident. The following cafes are added to prove the utility of this practice.

CASE XXV.

M. Sandré had a cataract in the right eye, the extraction of which was attended with many difficulties. The cryftalline was very large, and the cornea very fmall. The cornea had a natural opacity round its circumference, which left but little room to make the fection, and this opacity was much more confiderable in its inferior and outer part than in its fuperior. The patient, however, confented to the operation, as the only means by which he could poffibly recover his fight; and it was accordingly performed in the year 1782, in prefence of N 4 M. de

M. de la Planche, a phyfician in Paris, who was both a colleague of mine, and a relation of M. Sandré. The incifions of the cornea and of the capfule were both made at the fame time, and upwards, in the manner I have above directed. The vitreous humour repeatedly prefented itfelf before the opening, but was retained by this fituation of the fection. The crystalline, though very large, came out eafily, and the operation was as fuccefsful as could be wished. No staphyloma followed, and the incifion in the cornea readily healed. If the incifion in this cafe had been made, as it usually is, in the inferior and outer part of the cornea, it would have been likely to produce this accident, and if it had been made horizontally, this could not have been avoided.

CASE XXVI.

In the year 1765, my father was fent for to London to attend his Grace the Duke of Bedford, who had a cataract in each eye, He performed the operation in the prefence of

of M. Gataker, a gentleman whom I have already had occafion to mention. The fame difficulties prefented themfelves in this, as in the preceding cafe. The cornea in both eyes was very fmall, and in their inferior part there were opacities occafioned by previous inflammations. The cryftallines appeared to be larger than ufual, which rendered it neceffary to obtain apertures in the cornea proportionably large. These were made, in the manner I have just directed, in the fuperior and internal lateral part of the cornea, in order to avoid both an increase of opacity in this tunic, and also a staphyloma. The incifions were completed in both corneas without attempting, till afterwards, to puncture the capfules. The extreme fenfibility of the patient rendered this caution neceffary, who, at the inftant the knife was performing its office on the left eye, fuddenly drew back his head, and almost threw down my father's affistant. By this accident the Duke was exposed to the greatest hazard of receiving an injury, and his escape from it was folely owing to my father's care, who followed him in his motions,
motions, and happily terminated the incifion upwards with perfect fafety. During the progrefs of the inftrument, in making the incifion of the right cornea, there was reafon to be apprehenfive that a fimilar accident would have happened; and, in fact, it did take place, but with lefs violence than in the first instance. Both capfules were next punctured with the needle ; after which, the cryftallines were extracted, without the lofs of any part of the vitreous humour; a circumftance which might eafily have occurred, in confequence both of the fluidity of this humour, and the unfteadinefs of the patient. It was indeed prevented partly by the fudden clofure of the eyelids, but efpecially by the position of the incifion through the cornea. Notwithstanding this was large, no ftaphyloma enfued; and, in the fpace of a fortnight, his Grace was cured, without one untoward accident; upon which he again appeared at Court.

The cryftalline humour is fometimes reduced almost wholly to the state of a purulent fluid, in the centre of which a very fmall -

finall nucleus only remains folid. In fuch cafes the capfule becomes difengaged from its adhesion to the neighbouring parts, and, with the crystalline contained in it, very nearly refembles an hydatid tumour. This fpecies of the cataract is not difficult to be difcovered. The pupil is entirely filled by it, being very often immoveable, and the crystallineappears to be very white. A fmall projection of the iris may also be observed, which is pushed forward by the hydatid behind it; and in confequence of this, the fpace of the anterior chamber is diminished. When an operation is performed on account of fuch a cataract, even the flightest pressure on the eye must carefully be avoided; it being neceffary to reftrain rather than to encourage the extraction of the crystalline; and the upper lid must be dropped the instant the incifion of the cornea is finished. This incifion should be performed, as in the two preceding cafes, inwards and upwards; fince, if it be made, on the contrary, in the ufual method, downwards and outwards, the cryftalline will escape with too much rapidity, and the membrane of the vitreous humour being

being at the fame time almost wholly deftroyed, a large portion of this humour will efcape with it. Whenever fuch an accident happens, though the fight may not be entirely lost, it will at least be much injured.

CASE XXVII.

'The celebrated Euler, who died in the year 1784, was attacked with a cataract at Berlin. The cryftalline humour fuppurated, its centre alone remaining folid; and this floated in the opaque fluid contained in its capfule; fo that the whole taken together refembled a fmall bladder *. According to the

* The ftructure of many parts of the human body may be fo confiderably altered by difeafe, that we fhall often err, if we attempt to judge what they ought to be, from their appearance when thus affected. The cryftalline humour, inclosed in its capfule, under the form of an hydatid, in which state I have often feen it, is a proof of this affertion. It exhibits the appearance of a simall state in the terms of have no attachment or continuity with any other part. From hence we might be the account I received from the furgeons who had examined the eye, the pupil was immoveable.

be led to conclude, that the capfules of the crystalline are particular membranes, diffinct from the hyaloid tunic, and not prolongations of it. This has been the opinion of fome anatomical writers, and particularly of Cuffon. (See his Remarks on the Cataract, p. 12, 15.) But when we confider, further, that fuch a flate of the cryftalline is merely the effect of difeafe ; and that when it occurs, the hyaloid membrane of the vitreous humour is at the fame time always deftroyed, we fhall fee caufe to doubt the validity of this conclusion, and to admit the evidence of a contrary doctrine, which refults from the diffection of a found eye. It is indeed difficult to conceive how the hyaloid membrane, which, in its natural ftate, not only envelopes the crystalline humour, but retains it in its place, fhould become fo completely detached from the vitreous humour, round the circumference of the lens, as afterwards to remain folely adherent to the cryftalline, and to affume the appearance of a diftinct well formed tunic. Nevertheless such a change not unfrequently takes place; and it is no lefs certain that this change is occafioned by fome malady. It appears to me to be produced by the projection of the anterior part of the crystalline; by the action of which on the hyaloid membrane, this membrane is gradually drawn forwards, and detached from its adherence to the vitreous humour; and this humour, being thus deprived of the anterior part of its tunic, is left free and floating in the eye; in confequence of which, when the operation is performed for the hydatid cataract, the vitreous humour

immoveable. Under these circumstances, the cataract was extracted by an oculift, who fuffered the greatest part of the vitreous humour to escape with it; infomuch that M. Euler did not afterwards recover his fight. He had, at that time, an incipient cataract in the other eye; and foon afterwards totally loft the fight of it, on a journey from Berlin to Petersburgh, in which place he propofed to refide. My father, who was fent for to Petersburgh, in the year 1771, by M. le Comte Rafoumoufsky, Hettman des Cafaques *, was confulted by M. Euler. Having examined the eye, he recommended the operation, which advice this learned man eagerly adopted. The fection was made in the

humour almost always and unavoidably escapes. Such an accident, however, is best prevented by making the fection of the cornea upwards and inwards, in the manner I have recommended above.

* M. le Comte Rafoumouffky had in each eye a fort of unguis, which has never yet been accurately defcribed by any author. These excress were accompanied with very large varicous vessels, and required a long and difficult operation. I shall give a particular detail of this diforder in another place.

upper

apper part of the cornea. The cryftalline, which was foft, and in the form of an hydatid, like that of the other eye, came through flowly, as my father wifhed it, and he found no occafion to puncture the capfule. The vitreous humour had no opportunity given it to efcape, and no accident of any kind either attended the operation, or refulted from it. The pupil became a little more moveable than it was before *, and the patient recovered his fight. The fuccefs of this operation is recorded in the Commentarii Medicinæ de Leypfick +.

* Although it is most commonly observable, that the pupil has less power to contract and dilate after the operation than it had before, yet it fometimes happens that this power is fensibly increased. Such cases, indeed, are very unufual, and they seem to be owing to the following circumstance:—The iris having been compressed, either by the enlargement of the crystalline, or by its adhession to some part of this membrane, becomes free when this humour is extracted, and either recovers its natural state, or at least approaches nearer to it than it was before.

+ Vol. xvii. part 3, artic. Nova Physico Medica,
p. 540. Petropoli die 28 Septem. Clar. Leonardo Eulero,
" vifus amiffus felici operatione cataractæ à celeb. lib.
" Bar. à Wenzel, reftitutus eft."

3

CASE

CASE XXVIII.

In the year 1781, I was confulted by Mademoifelle de la Verdine, who then lived in Paris. She had fubmitted to have one cataract extracted by an oculift in that city, but without the fmallest fuccess ; and the failure I imputed to the efcape of almost the whole of the vitreous humour, together with the cryftalline. This judgment I formed from the infpection of the eye, which was now much fmaller than the other, and from the appearance of the pupil, which was clear, black, and moveable. On examining the other eye, the convexity of the iris, together with the shape and colour of the cataract, led me to fufpect that the crystalline was diffolved; and in the form of an hydatid. It had the true veficular appearance I have above defcribed. This determined me to make the incifion upward, and immediately the cryftalline inclosed in its capfule came through the aperture, as completely and as favourably as I could have wifhed. The vitreous humour 4

humour, which prefented itself before the incifion, was retained by fpeedily dropping the upper lid. I directed the patient to place her head in a low position, and to lie as still as possible, without using any motion that was not unavoidable. She remained three days, perfectly tranquil, in the fame pofition. I then removed the dreffings, and found the cicatrix well formed. No accident happened, and, at the end of a fortnight, the lady made use of her eye. The pupil became more free, and the iris had its natural appearance; except only that it acquired a vibrating or trembling motion in the aqueous humour *, which still remained perfectly limpid.

* This circumftance of a trembling motion in the iris, to which oculifts do not feem to have paid fufficient attention, takes place, not uncommonly, after both the extraction and deprefion of the cataract. It is difficult to defcribe, although very eafy to perceive it. It is a fort of undulation, which feems to be occafioned by the aqueous numour, though this humour undergoes no real change. The caufe of it, which is diffinct from that of the contraction and dilatation of the pupil, may in a great meafure be attributed to the abfence of the cryftalline; in confequence of which, the iris lofes a great part of its fupport.

റ

SECT.

[194]

SECT. XX.

On the Opacity of the Fore Part of the Capfule, the fmall Portions of the Crystalline that fometimes remain after this Humour is extracted, and the Effusion of the Vitreous Humour during the Operation.

CASE XXIX.

THE wife of a fhoemaker, named Françoife, confulted me in June, 1785, having loft the ufe of her left eye for many years. This was occafioned by a very white cataract, the extent as well as the colour of which inclined me to believe, that the cryftalline was foft; and the truth of my opinion was confirmed by the event. The motion of this pupil was not fo free as that of the right eye, which was

was undifeafed; and both eyes were fmall, and fituated deep in the orbits. The woman had a great dread of the operation: she however committed herself to my care, and confented to have it performed. I first made a fimple fection of the cornea, without attempting to wound the capfule with the cornea knife. This I afterwards opened by means of the needle. I then proceeded to extract the crystalline, which, as I expected, was very foft; but, contrary to what is usual in fuch cafes, it adhered to the iris, and came through the cornea with difficulty, even after its adhesions were deftroyed. During its extraction a part of the vitreous humour projected through the pupil, and a fmall portion of it escaped; but by quickly fhutting the lids, its further effusion was prevented. I was obliged, however, to open the lids again, after a few moments had elapfed, to fatisfy myfelf that no part of the crystalline remained behind; which precaution was not without its ufe; fince I now found that an opaque fubstance ftill remained; which, filling the aperture 02 of of the pupil, formed as complete an obstruction as that which had been occasioned by the entire crystalline, before it was extracted. This fubstance I removed ; but in fo doing I was unable to prevent the escape of another portion of the vitreous humour. The pupil afterwards appearing clear and black, I applied a comprefs on the eye, and retained it with the ufual bandage. I directed the patient to be kept very still, prescribed a proper regimen, and, being encouraged by the fuccefs I had met with in many fimilar operations, under which a much greater quantity of the vitreous humour had been difcharged, I gave her hopes of recovering the fight of this eye. The compress and bandage were not removed till after the expiration of four days, nor was the eye touched during this time, left another portion of the vitreous humour should escape. She suffered no pain after the operation, which indeed is most commonly prevented by the discharge of the vitreous humour. But when I uncovered the eye, and opened the lids, she could

§

could fcarcely perceive any object before her. I examined the pupil with great attention, and still discovered in it an opaque body, which almost entirely occupied the space of this aperture. It proved to be a portion of the crystalline, fimilar to that I had extracted after the removal of the lens. This, I suppose, while the eye was bound up, detached itself from the border of the capfule, to which it previoufly adhered, and by which adhesion it was kept out of my fight during the operation. The wound in the cornea was now united, and the eye being very irritable, I thought it best to leave the cafe for the prefent, and to wait till the eye should be in a proper state to undergo a fecond operation. After fome months the woman came to me again, the wound in the cornea being now perfectly re-united. But the pupil was still obstructed by the fame opaque body I had before feen, and the rays of light entered the eye through only a very fmall aperture. By means of this she faw a little, but not fufficiently to enable her to go a-03 bout,

bout, and to take care of herfelf. Being determined to try every thing that afforded a hope of having the fight of this eye reftored, the readily agreed to my propofal of repeating the operation. I was convinced that if I made the incision in the inferior part of the cornea, a portion of the vitreous humour would unavoidably efcape, during the extraction of the opaque fubstance in the pupil; and therefore I determined to make this incifion in its fuperior part. In effecting this I was in fome degree embarraffed by the iris, which, on the efcape of the aqueous humour, came forward, and enveloped the blade of my knife. However, I terminated the fection happily, after having difengaged this membrane by gentle frictions on the fore part of the cornea, in the way already recommended. I then attempted to remove the opaque portion of the crystalline that remained in the eye, and obstructed the admiffion of the light; but on introducing the curette, I found a refistance to the inftrument, and discovered that this refistance Was

was produced by the anterior part of the capfule, which being in part opaque, and, at the fame time, adherent to the pupil, kept back the remaining portion of the cryftalline. Though this capfule had been divided by the needle in the former operation, the wound was now re-united, and the whole of it was become as hard as the shell of an egg. I removed it almost in one piece, by means of a finall forceps, contrived for fuch purposes, and afterwards I extracted the opaque portions of the crystalline that remained in the eye. As the vitreous humour was prevented from escaping during this part of the operation, by the fituation of the fection in the cornea, I employed, according to my ufual cuftom in operations for the cataract, a gentle friction on the fore part of the cornea, both with the back of the curette, and alfo with the end of my thumb; and being at length fatisfied that all the opaque matter was removed, becaufe, if any part of it had remained be-

04

hind,

[200]

hind, the friction would have brought it forward to view, I bound up the eye.

Though the operation was long and fatiguing, yet the patient fuffered very little pain from it; and the incifion of the cornea closed up in a few days, without either an inflammation or staphyloma. I used no particular remedies that deferve to be men-The pupil remained clear and tioned. black, though much larger than it naturally is, and flightly deformed. This was undoubtedly occafioned by the efforts that were neceffarily made to feparate the adhefion between the capfule and the iris. In the event, the fight became as good as it could have been after the most fuccessful operation.

SECT.

[201] .

SECT. XXI.

On the CataraEt that has its Seat in the Humor Morgagni.

THOUGH the feparate existence of the humor morgagni is not admitted by a celebrated author *, who afferts, that when a humour is found within the capfule, it is produced folely by a diffolution of the crystalline, yet these humours appear to be totally distinct from each other; fince the former is observed to undergo various changes, while there is no fensible alteration in the structure of the latter. The following cases, and many others that have fallen under my obfervation, fully convince me of the truth of this opinion.

* Percival Pott, Remarques sur la Cataracte, p. 499. in 8°, traduit de l'Anglois.

CASE

[202]

CASE XXX.

In the year 1765, a young man put himfelf under the care of my father, in London, who had a cataract in the right eye, the colour of which was extremely white. It was remarkable in this cafe, that as foon as the cornea and the anterior portion of the capfule were opened, and before the fection was completely finished, a milky fubstance issued out of the pupil, and efcaped, with the aqueous humour, through the aperture in the cornea, leaving the pupil as clear as that of an eye from which the opaque crystalline had been completely extracted. It was at first fupposed, that this opaque substance was the crystalline itself, in a state of suppura-The patient recovered his fight, tion. and diffinctly perceived many fmall objects that were placed before him. A convex glafs, fuitable for a perfon who had had the crystalline removed, was placed before CASE

fore the eye of the patient, in order to try the effect it would produce; but all objects feen through it at the ufual diftance, were as indiffinct and confused as they commonly appear to a perfon whofe eyes are found, and who looks at them through a fimilar medium. This circumstance furprized my father very much. However, the eye was bound up, and the patient was put to bed. The next day, on removing the dreffings, a foreign body was obferved between the edges of the eyelids, which was immediately known to be the crystalline, in its natural state of transparency. The fubstance, therefore, which was removed on the preceding day, must have been the opaque humor morgagni, fince the crystalline was found to be in its natural state, not only in point of transparency, but likewife of fize. The young man, when the cure was completed, faw like other perfons who have had the cataract extracted, and required the use of a fimilar convex glafs.

CASE

[204]

CASE XXXI.

I made a journey with my father to Vienna, in the year 1774, and there I had an opportunity of observing several cases fimilar to the preceding, in fome operations performed by myfelf, and still more in the great number of those which were performed by him. One remarkable inftance occurred in the cafe of a young child, who had a cataract in the left eye. The crystalline had a bright white colour, and entirely filled the pupil. The cornea and the anterior portion of the capfule were fcarcely divided, when a milky matter efcaped with the aqueous humour, and the child perfectly diftinguished objects in an inftant. This inclined us to believe that the cryftalline had been completely diffolved. But the next day, on removing the dreffings, I found the crystalline lodged in the incision of the cornea, the lips of which were kept feparate by it. It came away with the dreffings, transparent,

transparent, colourless *, and tather small; being probably reduced in fize in confequence of the softest part adhering to the linen. Nothing remarkable occurred in the sequel of this case, and the child obtained a perfect cure.

Since that time it has fallen in my way to perform the operation upon two poor men, one of Compiegne, and the other of Dammartin, each of whom prefented the fame phænomena. But by a flight preffure on the eye, after the opaque humor mor-

* The cryftalline humour in children is very transparent; but as perfons advance in life it affumes a flight yellow colour. There are authors who pretend to have difcovered veffels proceeding from the central artery of the retina to be inferted into the body of the crystalline. But, inclosed as this body is in a capfule, with which it is furnished from the hyaloid membrane, and immerfed in the fluid contained in this capfule, it does not appear to me to have any communication with other parts of the eye. It is difficult to comprehend how the cryftalline can preferve its transparency, when the fluid in which it floats is difeafed. I fhall not attempt to folve this difficulty; but shall content myself with observing, that there is a multitude of fimilar facts in the practice of phyfic, of which it is perhaps impossible to affign the caufe, but which, notwithftanding, do undoubtedly exift.

gagni

gagni was brought out, the crystallines appeared and were also extracted *.

ence of the Joitelf part adhering to the

It

* It cannot be denied that in each of the preceding cafes, as related by the author, two different fubftances were found within the capfule of the crystalline humour, one of which was opaque and the other transparent. But it does not follow from hence that these substances were originally different from one another, or intended, when undifeafed, to produce different effects on vision. It is well known that the cryftalline is of a much firmer confiftence at the centre than about the circumference, where, for a certain space, it is not unfrequently found to be in a fluid flate. This, which is the original conftitution of the part, appears to be fo contrived in order to produce a due refraction of the rays of light as they pafs through the crystalline, in their way to the retina. Now it is not impoffible that particular circumftances may occafionally arife, which render one of these parts opaque, but produce no effect at all on the other. The Translator, for instance, is acquainted with a gentleman, in each of whole eyes the centre of the cryftalline is perfectly opaque, while its circumference is as perfectly transparent. The opacity, however, though large enough to cover half the pupil when the eye is exposed to a moderate light, is not fo large as to cover the whole of it in the brighteft light. The fight of the gentleman is therefore as good as if there was no opacity in the cryftalline whatfoever. This inftance, like those which are here related by Baron de Wenzel, occurs very. rarely. The Translator is therefore of opinion that they are infufficient to establish the opinion, that there are two

+

It ought to be remembered that in parallel inftances, the cryftalline fhould always be extracted without hefitation; for if this be neglected, it will afterwards lofe its transparency, or it may come forward, and lodge in the anterior chamber of the aqueous humour; in either of which cafes it would render a fecond operation neceffary.

two diffinct fubftances within the capfule of the cryftalline, in opposition to the numerous observations which have been made on the contrary fide both by anatomists and oculifts.

feparation from the choroides in any part of its circumference. Although this accident very rarely occurs, yot, as it may happen, it becomes a matter of younderable motment for furgeous to be avare of it.

In the year 17 you my fai

to Hacilein, to sectores

SECT.

[208]

SECT. XXII.

On the Separation of a Part of the Iris from the Choroides; a Circumstance which sometimes takes Place in the Operation for the Cataract.

A MONG the inconveniences to which the iris is liable, during the process of this operation, I shall take notice of its separation from the choroides in any part of its circumference. Although this accident very rarely occurs, yet, as it may happen, it becomes a matter of confiderable moment for furgeons to be aware of it.

CASE XXXII.

In the year 1776, my father was fent for to Haerlem, to perform the operation of extraction upon Madame Patin, wife to a burgo-

burgomaster of that city, who had a cataract in each eye. Neither of them prefented fymptoms that could excite an apprehenfion of danger or difficulty in the Neverthelefs the cornea and operation. the capfule were fcarcely opened, when the iris detached itfelf, in its inferior and outward lateral portion, to the extent of about a fourth part of its circumference. This accident, without doubt, was occafioned by the impulse of the humours of the eye forward; the lady's eyes being naturally prominent, and likewife very irritable. The crystalline afterwards found an eafier paffage through this incidental opening, than through the pupil; and a confiderable portion of the vitreous humour efcaped with it, notwithftanding great care was taken to drop the upper lid as fpeedily as poffible.

It was very extraordinary that the other eye fhould likewife exhibit precifely the fame phænomenon. For, during the operation upon this eye, the itis was detached, in the lower part of its circumference, P from from its connexion with the choroides; and here, alfo, the cryftalline came through the new opening. Happily, however, this accident did not, in the smallest degree, prevent the fuccefs of the operation in either eye. The patient experienced neither pain nor inflammation. Indeed, as we have already obferved, when a part of the vitreous humour is loft, it rarely happens that much inconvenience arifes from either of these causes. And its further effusion was prevented by placing her in bed, on her back, with her head low. The dreffings were not removed for feveral days; and when the lids were opened the lady diftinguished every object perfectly. Upon examining the eyes, we were, however, very much furprifed to find that both the pupils were clofed, and that the light was admitted only through the aperture made by the feparation at the bottom of the iris. This new pupil was exactly fimilar in fhape to that of a cat; but it was nearly horizontal, and opposite to the inferior part of the cornea. The +

The entire clofure of the natural pupil appeared to us a very extraordinary circumftance, becaufe the lady had felt no pain; whereas it is well known that fuch an accident rarely happens, but in confequence of fevere fuffering. This artificial pupil, however, proved to be as ferviceable to the lady, as the real and natural pupil could have been; for after three months had elapfed, fhe was able, with the aid of proper glaffes, to read the fmalleft characters.

In cafe, therefore, of a like accident, we are not to defpair of a cure; nor are we to perfift in attempting to force the cryftalline through the pupil, if it fhews a greater tendency to pafs through the new opening; and, efpecially as the preffure that would be requifite for this purpofe might caufe a large proportion of the vitreous humour to iffue through this channel.

P 2

CASE

[212]

CASE XXXIII.

In a journey which I took with my father to Groningen, in the year 1776, I faw a cafe nearly fimilar to the preceding, which proved still more fortunate in the event; I mean with regard to the artificial pupil.

A poor man confulted my father on account of a cataract in each eye, which had deprived him of fight upwards of two years. We examined his eyes attentively, and, from the appearance of them, had reason to conclude, that the extraction of the cataracts might be eafily and fuccefsfully accomplished. His eyes were very prominent, and irritable; the pupils dilated and contracted with great freedom; and when the hand was moved before them, the patient perfectly diftinguished it. In short, the case was eminently attended with the most promifing and defirable fymptoms. The cornea in each eye was divided, without attempting

tempting to open the capfules, on account of the great agitation of the patient. Thefe were afterwards punctured with the gold needle. The crystalline of the left eye paffed without difficulty, although the difeafe in this eye had been of the longest duration. On my father's applying the cuftomary preffure on the right eye, the iris became detached in its loweft part from its connection with the choroides; and the crystalline, instead of advancing through the pupil, efcaped from its capfule, and moved towards this new opening in the iris. My father facilitated its extraction by means of the curette; and the accidental opening in the iris was rendered much wider by the paffage of the crystalline lens, which was very large, through it. A fmall portion only of the vitreous humour escaped. The cryftalline was firm, and came out entire, leaving no fragments behind it; and, indeed, if any fuch fragments had remained in the eye, they would foon have efcaped P 3

with

with the vitreous humour. The ufual compress and bandage were applied; and, in order to avoid a fresh discharge of the vitreous humour, the precautions that are common in fuch cafes were recommended ; fuch as keeping the head low, lying on the back, and preferving the most perfect tranquillity. The dreffings were not removed for feveral days, that a competenr time might be allowed for the perfect reunion of the wound in the cornea. The pain which the patient endured was by no means exquisite; that of the left eye affected him most; and, at the end of ten days, a much longer time than is requifite in fimple cafes, I opened the lids, when he perfectly diftinguished every object. The pupil of the left eye was round, and the cicatrix perfectly confolidated; that of the right eye was a little oblong, which shape it had acquired in confequence of a part of the iris being included in the cicatrix; but as the cicatrix was very near the fclerotica, it did not at all intercept the fight;

fight; and after fome months, and with the affiftance of proper glaffes, the patient could read the fmallest characters.

In confequence of the iris being included in the cicatrix, and united with it, the aperture made by the feparation of its inferior fibres became invifible. This proved advantageous to the patient, fince it not only prevented a flight deformity, but, if the natural and artificial pupils had both continued, the fight would probably have been confused by them. It is also probable, that if this feparation of the inferior fibres of the iris had not happened, a staphyloma would have been formed; fince, notwithstanding the distance which neceffarily took place between the iris and the wound in the cornea, in confequence of this accident, the iris became entangled in the wound, whilft the eyelids were kept fhut.

The two preceding cafes, which are fuch as rarely occur, if I may be allowed to judge from the few examples of this kind which I have found amongft the nu-P 4 merous

[216]

merous authors that have come within my knowledge, feem to favour the opinion of those anatomists who consider the iris as a membrane distinct from the choroides, and not a continuation of it. Riolan is perhaps one of the first who was of this opinion *; and it was afterwards adopted by many others. Duverney + fupposed the iris to be distinct from the choroides, and fo did Zinn ‡. On the contrary, Winflow §, Senac ||, Le Cat ¶, Porterfield **, and Haller ++, have supposed that the former was a continuation of the latter. Guerin ‡‡ foresaw the possibility of a separation of the fibres of the iris,

* Antropolog. lib. 14. cap. 4.

+ Lieutaud par M. Portal, 1777, vol. ii. p. 51.

[‡] Defcript. Anatom. Ocul. in 4°. Gottingen, 1755, p. 101. Hoin, Mercure de France, Aout, 1769, p. 154.

§ Expos. Anatom. in 4º. Paris, 1732, p. 662.

Anatom. d'Heister, in 8°. Paris, 1735, p. 692.

¶ Traité des Sens, Paris, 1742, in 8°. tom. i. p. 374.

** Treatife on the Eye, vol. i. in 8°. Edinburgh, 1759, p. 152.

++ Physiol. tom. v. in 4°. Laufane, 1769. p. 369.

11 Malad. des Yeux, in 12°. Lyon, 1769, p. 219. when when the cryftalline was obftructed in paffing through the pupil; but he has produced no one inftance of this accident. Janin *, likewife, has barely taken notice of it. This feparation fometimes takes place upwards, and fometimes on the fide next the inner angle of the lids; but in whatever part it occurs, the cryftalline always comes through the artificial opening.

* Malad. des Yeux, p. 417, in 8°.

SECT,

SECT. XXIII.

[218]

On the Re-union of the Fibres of the Iris, after their Division by the Knife, during the Section of the Cornea.

I T has repeatedly been proved, that the fibres of the iris, after being divided, are capable of re-uniting; and the complete union which fometimes takes place between the fides of the pupil, after blows on the eye, as likewife after the hypopion, or fevere inflammations, and occafionally, even after the operation for the cataract, feems to corroborate the truth of this affertion. The poffibility of fuch a re-union between the fides of a wound in the iris, has induced me to recommend the removal of a portion of this membrane, in the operation of making an artificial pupil*.

* See the 27th Section.

By

By this precaution, the re-union of the fides of the new aperture (an accident which often occured when the operation was performed in the manner recommended by Chefelden) will be avoided. The following cafe fully proves that a wound in the iris, if made according to the direction of its ftrait fibres, may again be united.

CASE XXXIV.

Mrs. S. had loft the fight of her left eye for two years, without any preceding pain or inflammation. This lady confulted me in the year 1785, and on examining the eye, I immediately perceived, from the colour of the pupil, that fhe had a cataract, which was foft and milky; the whole extent of the pupil, as is ufual in fuch cafes, being fully occupied by it. I proposed an operation, to which the immediately confented. The extreme agitation of her spirits, at the time of

of the operation, determined me, first of all, to make a fimple division of the cornea, and not to attempt, till afterwards, to puncture the capfule. The event justified my precaution. For, when the point of the inftrument, which I directed towards the inferior and internal lateral part of the cornea, had paffed the pupil, the lady, whole agitation increafed, fuddenly turned her eye towards the knife. This violent motion it was out of my power to prevent; and, notwithftanding all my care and difpatch, the inferior part of the iris was wounded by the point of the inftrument. After having difengaged it, I had still the utmost difficulty to complete the fection of the cornea; fince all the arguments and intreaties I could use to compofe the patient were ineffectual; and fhe fuddenly threw her head backward with fo much force, that fhe nearly threw down the perfon who fupported the upper eyelid. I found it no lefs difficult to puncture the anterior portion of the capfule with the gold needle, nor was it, till I had

had made repeated efforts to this purpose, that it was accomplished. At length, after having perfectly extracted the cataract, as well as the opaque particles, which, as is fometimes the cafe, remained behind, I examined the ftate of the eye. The pupil was contracted, but retained its natural shape, and its appearance was black and very clear. That part of the iris which the inftrument had wounded, was fituated about the distance of one line (one twelfth part of an inch) from the inferior border of the pupil. It was of an oval shape, nearly a line and a half in length, and half a line in breadth; and the feparation in the fibres of the iris was nearly in a perpendicular direction. The fight was not injured by this accident, fince, immediately after the operation, the lady perfectly diftinguished every object prefented to her. Having often observed, under fimilar circumftances, that wounds in the iris would again unite, I did not despair of effecting a complete cure in the prefent inftance. I purfued the ufual treatment, and
and it proved fuccessful. The pain she fuffered was moderate, the inflammation was very inconfiderable, and no ftaphyloma enfued. After fome days, I opened the eye, and found the pupil clear. The wound in the iris, likewife, was greatly diminished. When a few days more had elapfed, it was fcarcely perceptible; and, in the fpace of a fortnight, it was impoffible to diftinguish that the iris had ever been injured. She was foon able to read with the help of proper glaffes, and at this time retains a good fight, though upwards of fourfcore years of age. The operation was more tedious than it ufually is, not only on account of the patient's reftlefinefs, but alfo by reafon of the finall aperture between the eyelids, the depth of the eye in its focket, and fome adhefions which the cataract had formed, and which it was neceffary to feparate.



SECT.

[223]

SECT. XXIV.

On the Treatment of Patients after the Operation.

THATEVER mode of performing the operation may be adopted, and whatever precautions may be used, we must not flatter ourselves that pain and inflammation can always be prevented. I can, however, truly affert, that inflammation and exceffive pain occur much lefs frequently when the operation is conducted in the manner I have recommended, than when it is performed in any other way. In fact, an operation which is ufually finished in half a minute, and which feldom requires the use of more than one inftrument, or two at most, is likely to be attended with fewer inconveniences than one which takes up much more time, and a greater variety of means. It must prove prove detrimental to multiply inftruments unneceffarily; and those who do fo forget a precept which has been laid down by the greatest masters in the art of furgery, to make all operations as fimple as possible.

When the operation is completed, it is neceffary to guard against wetting the eye, by the application of any liquid whatsoever, not even with a mixture of brandy and water *, which it has been customary

to

*I have occafionally ufed, not only brandy and water, as above mentioned, but many other applications; and after much attention to the effects which they produce, I believe them all to be more injurious than ufeful.

The experience of the Translator has however produced in his mind a very different opinion from that of the Author, as expressed in the preceding note. He has found, that a doffil of lint steeped in plain water, or brandy and water, and covered with a spermaceti, or saturnine cerate, and removed once every day, is the most easy and convenient dressing that can be applied after the operation. The cerate over the lint prevents the latter, when impregnated with the discharge, from becoming stiff, and irritating the lids.

The Translator takes this opportunity to remark, that the mode of applying the compress and bandage over the eye, after the operation, is a circumstance of no fmall to use on this occasion. The eye should fimply be covered with a doffil of lint; over which a dry compress should be applied, which is to be tied on with a bandage. The dreffings should, in general, be

fmall importance, and deferves a greater degree of attention than either the Baron, or his father, feems disposed to bestow upon them. If the bandage, for instance, fits too loofe round the head, the dreffings are very apt to flip off, and in confequence of it, to prefs unequally and injurioufly on the eye; and if too tight, the undue preffure will excite pain and inflammation, and may perhaps exprefs a part of the vitreous humour. The compress the Translator employs is made of foft linen, folded two or three times, wide enough to cover both eyes, and fufficiently long to extend from the upper part of the forehead to the lower part of the nofe. This he pins, at the top, to the patient's night-cap; and its lower part, which is divided in the middle, to allow the nofe to come through it, he lays loofely over the eyes. The bandage, which is alfo made of old linen, and equal in breadth to that of fix fingers, he carries round the head over the compress, and pins to the fide of the night-cap moderately tight. This he pins on the fide of the night-cap rather than on its back part, in order that the dreffings may be removed, when neceffary, without lifting the patient's head from off the pillow. He afterwards carries alip of linen under the chin, and pins it, at each end, to the fide of the bandage, to prevent it from flipping upwards.

removed

removed every day, to dry up the tears, and to wipe away the matter which ufually collects in the great angle of the eye, and about the lids. Particular circumftances, however, may fometimes render it neceffary to leave the fame dreffings on for feveral days, as I have already obferved in a preceding fection.

If both eyes have been operated upon, it is proper that the patient fhould lie on his back; if one eye only, he fhould lie on the oppofite fide. By obferving this method, a deformity in the figure of the pupil will often be avoided, the difcharge of the aqueous humour will not be continued fo long a time as it otherwife would be, and that of the vitreous humour will be prevented. The pain, inflammation, and fwelling of the eyelids will alfo be obviated; accidents which are not unfrequently produced by a tight preffure on the ball of the eye.

On the first and second day, the patient should take only weak broths, together with diluting and cooling drinks, such as 3 barley

barley water, veal tea, chicken broth, whey, and the white emulfion; or elfe, acidulated liquors, fuch as lemonade, or orange juice and water. After the third day, if there has been no pain in the eye, the use of light meats, and a stronger broth, with herbs in it, may be allowed. But if an inflammation or pain in the eye should come on, during any part of the confinement, the patient should be immediately bled in the foot; and this operation should be repeated once or oftener, as circumstances may require. In this cafe alfo, he should be put upon a feverer regimen, and the ufe of antiphlogiftic remedies should be longer continued.

I muft not omit to mention, that the lower eyelid fhould be drawn a little downwards, each time of changing the dreffings; fince the edge of it is not unfrequently turned inwards, and, infinuating itfelf between the lips of the wound, keeps it open, and has fometimes occafioned very confiderable mifchief. This acci-Q 2 dent. dent, however, is lefs confiderable, and lefs frequent, when the incifion of the cornea is made obliquely, according to our mode of performing it, than when it is made horizontally. Yet the precaution I have mentioned is always proper, and, if attended to, may often prevent a ftaphyloma.

The watering of the eyes, which takes place very commonly when the dreffings are left off, and the eyes are exposed to the light, ought not to give any alarm. This fometimes lafts ten or twelve days, and then gradually decreases. I know of no remedy that has any efficacy either in reftraining or leffening this inconvenience. It gradually ceases of itself, in proportion as the eyes gain strength, and become accustomed to the action of the light, and of the air.

The ædematous fwelling of the lids, which also often takes place after the operation, and continues nearly as long as the watering of the eyes, is of little confequence, and should occasion no 8 disquiet

difquiet or uneafinefs. It naturally fubfides of itself, without any application, whenever the eye is exposed to the air. Tonic and various other applications that have been recurred to in like cafes, are at least useless, and fometimes have retarded the cure. It is better to trust to nature alone for the removal of this inconvenience. And the fureft way to diffipate the fwelling, and to fhorten the duration of it, is, as foon as it is perceived, to leave the eye uncovered. This fwelling prevents the lids from opening freely, and confequently the rays of light cannot readily be admitted into the eye; which, however, at any rate, could not materially affect the fight.

The fwelling of the lids is fometimes fo confiderable, that it cannot but excite fome apprehensions with regard to the fuccess of the operation. Yet we may rest affured of a favourable issue, if the patient fuffers no pain, and if he perceives the light through his eyelids. From confiderations of this nature, I was fatisfied in

my

my own mind that the operation defcribed in the following cafe would prove fuccefsful.

Le Sieur Merry, a Swifs porter at one of the gates of the Tuilleries, underwent the operation of having a cataract extracted, which, at the time it was performed, was attended with the ufual fuccefs. But three weeks afterwards, he was unable to feparate the eyelids; and they were then fo much fwelled, and fo great a quantity of tears and matter was collected in the eye, that when it was opened for the fpace of a fecond or two, the patient was not able to diffinguish any object whatever. Notwithstanding this difcouraging circumstance, he perceived the light through the eyelids; and as no unfavourable accident had happened during the treatment, except that he had a troublefome cough, I did not abandon the hope, that his cafe would terminate happily. In fact, the fwelling of the lids gradually decreafed, without the use of any remedies; and when the patient was able to open his eye without affistance,

affiftance, he faw all objects pretty diftinctly. In proportion as the flowing of the tears and the fwelling of the lids abated, his fight very fenfibly improved.

There are inftances in which a flight depravity of fight takes place after the operation; as when objects appear double, which is fometimes the cafe; or, as at other times, they are feen under a fhape fomewhat different from that which they really exhibit. Bodies, for example, that are round, appear to patients of this defcription, of a long or elliptical form. But this incorrect vision goes off by degrees, and commonly in a month or fix weeks after the operation, no imperfection remains.

But the moft formidable accident that follows the operation of extracting the cataract, is a violent inflammation of the globe of the eye; during the continuance of which, the conjunctiva becomes confiderably inflated, and the eye immerfed in a large quantity of acrid matter. In confequence of this, the cornea not unfre-Q4 quently

ter is collected behind it; the matter being fometimes found in both chambers of the aqueous humour; and from this caufe, the patient suffers excessive and incessant pain. If the remedies that are usually directed in cafes of inflammation, both those which are more general, as well as those which are particularly adapted to fuch cafes, be infufficient to produce an abforption of the matter, which indeed too often happens, the cafe is hopelefs; and the pain will not cease until the fuppuration is complete, and the eye funk and loft. I am not aware of any affignable caufe for this melancholy accident, unlefs it be owing to a vitiated state of the humours in the patient's general habit, or to fome local defect in the original ftructure of the eye. But, be this as it may, I am happy to fubjoin, that it very feldom occurs in the course of our practice.

Again, a collection of purulent matter is fometimes formed in the eye within a few days after the operation, without any external

external symptoms of inflammation, and without being preceded by any remarkable sensations of pain. This abscess of the eye prefents two difeafes, which the antients diftinguished by two different names; viz. Hypopion, when the collection of matter was lodged in the anterior chamber; and Empyefis, when in the posterior. Whenever it is fufpected that fuch a deposit is made, the existence of it may be afcertained by gently opening the eyelids after the fecond or third day. The cornea, in this cafe, will appear dim, the iris of a greenish hue, and the aqueous humour thick and turbid. A large blifter should immediately be applied, either to the nape of the neck, or behind each ear; and recourfe should be had to bleeding, evacuating, and other fuch general remedies as are calculated to promote the absorption of the matter. The affected eye should be left free, without either compress or bandage; topical applications being never of any use, and often tending

ing to increase the violence of the diforder.

The bare mention of a curious refource, which was adopted by an oculift called Juftus, a cotemporary of Galen, who wifely fhook the head of the patient till the abfcefs burft, and the matter found an eafy vent, is enough to excite ridicule *.

Nor does it require profound difeernment to fee the abfurdity of the inftrument contrived by Platner, in the form of a tube, in order to draw out by fuction the pus contained in the chambers of the eye +.

Nor fhall I dwell upon the extraordinary method which Woolhoufe mentions as having been ufed with fuccefs, but which is, in fact, almost as ridiculous as that of Justus. See a differtation by David Mauchart, preferved by Dr. Reufs, and published at Tubingen ‡.

* Scultet. Append. varior. Inftr. p. 57.

+ Platner, Prax. cap. 7. de Visûs Læsione.

‡ P. 83, in 8°, Tubingæ, 1783. Differtat. II.

The

The operation recommended by Galen*, which confifts in again opening the cornea, ought not, I think, to be used in the prefent cafe; for the matter would not efcape through this fecond opening without great difficulty. And, even in cafes where the first wound remains open, it would be found almost impracticable to give vent to the matter; and if accomplished, a new quantity would quickly be generated. I have often attempted, to draw out the matter in fuch cafes, by means of a curette; but my attempt has been always without fuccefs. I have found the matter fo thick and glutinous, that the inftrument paffed through it, without detaching any part of it. And when it has been neceffary to make a fecond incifion through the cornea, the cicatrix has always been formed with great difficulty. Meeckrenius recommended the use of a needle in this operation +; and Tourberville, an English oculist, employed a tro-

* Lib. 14. de Method. Medendi, circa finem.

+ Heister. Inftit. Chir. tom. I. p. 598. fig. X. tab. 18.

car.

car*. But in cases fimilar to that which I am now describing, all these methods have appeared to me to increase the pain, and to afford no manner of affistance.

The true Hypopion, on the contrary, which follows a violent inflammation of the eye, is often happily relieved by a fection of the cornea. And in this laft mentioned difeafe, the incifion fhould be made with the fame knife which is employed in the operation for the cataract. But I shall deferibe this more particularly, in a differtation I mean to publish upon the Hypopion.

* David Mauchart, Differtat. de Empyesi Oculi, Tubing. 1742.

SECT.

[237 J

SECT. XXV.

Upon the Staphyloma that follows the Operation for the Cataract.

WHEN the eyelids are first opened, which is usually done about nine or ten days after the operation *, a portion of the iris is fometimes observed to protrude

* I am fully perfuaded that the eyes may be opened much fooner than I have here mentioned, without any danger; and indeed, that it is often useful to do fo. See Cafe XII. I have fometimes observed, that the cicatrix has been formed in lefs than forty-eight hours. And, in those cases, where it is not formed in this fpace of time, it will not be more completely formed in a fortnight; fince the caufe that prevents the union, which is a ftaphyloma, either of the iris, or of the capfule of the aqueous humour, takes place as certainly when the eye is flut, as when it is open. But though I think that the cicatrix is often well formed in the time. that I have allowed for this purpole, I am not of opinion that the eye fhould be then exposed to a ftrong light. The bandage fhould be left off; but a fhade should be substituted in its place, and only a moderate. thare of light be admitted into the room.

itfelf

Br. . . .

itfelf through the wound, forming a fort of hernia; and, fometimes, inftead of the iris, a portion of the capfule of the aqueous humour is thus protruded; which capfule is known by its transparent and bluish colour. This last circumstance I have fo often observed, that I cannot forbear to express my furprife, that anatomifts who have treated of the ftructure of the eye, should have fo long over-looked it, as it proves undeniably the exiftence of this particular membrane. The pupil, in this cafe, preferves both its figure and its fize; and when the projection is pierced, a fmall quantity of the aqueous humour always efcapes.

The fenfibility of the capfule of the aqueous humour is fometimes fo great, that the patient has very little eafe fo long as a hernia of it continues. The following is a cafe of this kind : A lady who had gone through the operation of having a cataract extracted (which operation had been tedious and painful) confulted me on account of a tumour on the transparent cornea, cornea, which was fituated nearly oppofite to the pupil. On examining the eye I difcovered, that the obftacles which the oculift, who was a Parifian, had met with, were occafioned wholly by the fmallnefs of the incifion which he had made through the cornea; which incifion he had finished in a line even with the lower edge of the pupil. The violence which the coats of the eye fuffered in confequence of this, while the crystalline was forced through the pupil, occafioned exquifite pain, and was fucceeded by a fevere inflammation. But the lady notwithstanding, recovered her fight. So true is it, that there are perfons whofe cure cannot be prevented, although they be tormented in every poffible way. The vigour of the conflitution, the ftrength and foundness of the eye, and the watchful and inceffant care of nature for the prefervation of the human race, will often fupport individuals under the effects of the most improper remedies, and carry them through operations that are the most unfkilfully

fkilfully executed. A ftaphyloma of the capfule of the aqueous humour, however, remained, which the oculift had tried, but in vain, to reduce. He had cut it off feveral times, but it always appeared again the next morning. The bafis of the tumour was fo tightly compressed by the fides of the wound in the cornea, that it gave the lady very great pain. She had, indeed, enjoyed but little rest night or day, for the feven or eight months that had elapfed fince the operation. And though the pupil was clear, black, and round, she could make no use of her eye, on account of its continual watering.

Such a protrusion, either of the iris or of the capfule, of the aqueous humour, through the incision in the cornea, is an accident much less likely to happen after our mode of operating than after any other. However, as it may happen at any rate, and under the best management, it is my duty to take fome notice of it, and to point out the means by which it may be remedied.

Hippocrates

Hippocrates and Celfus speak very obfcurely of the staphyloma. But all the ancient phyficians who mention this diforder, propofe remedies for it, which poffefs a greater or lefs degree of activity. Galen advised an application of the juice of cantharides *. Paulus Ægineta, and Gui de Chaliac, recommended the lapis calaminaris +; Fabricius ab Aquapendente, the unripe fruit of the thymælea, or fpurge flax ‡; and Plempius, Armenian bole mixed with allum §. There are not wanting authors who even advife the ufe of the ftrongest caustics, such as the lapis infernalis ||, and butter of antimony ¶; and Richter affures us, that he has employed them with fuccefs **. But thefe appli-

* De Compos. Medic. lib. iv. cap. 8.

+ Lib. iii. cap. 22.

‡ Chirur. in fol. Venetiis, 1719, p. 25.

§ Ophthalm. lib. v. cap. 22. Lovanii, 1659.

|| St. Ives, Maladies de l'Œil.

David Mauchart, Differtat. de Staphylomate, Tubing. 1748.

I Janin, Maladies des Yeux, p. 394.

** Observat. Chirur. fascicul. secund. Gotting. 1776, p. 122.

R

cations

cations being attended with fome rifk, furgeons fhould not adopt them without the utmost caution.

Woolhouse employed a peculiar method of reducing the hernia of the iris, which he called emboitement. He used an instrument made of lead, gold, filver, or fome other metal, and constructed in the shape of the eye. This apparatus, properly oiled both on its convex and concave fide in order to prevent an irritation of the eye, he introduced under the eye-lids, in fuch a manner that it might prefs the tumour on the cornea *. An inftrument fimilar to this, under the name of moule de platre, has been used by fome practitioners, even after the operation for the cataract. But fuch inftruments must prove highly injurious in every species of the staphyloma; and more efpecially when it follows the operation of extracting the cataract; in fome inftances of which kind, I have

* David Mauchart, Differtat, de Staphylomate. Tubing. 1748.

Loffions

known

known it to occafion a fuppuration of the whole eye.

The method which is at prefent moft commonly employed for the purpole of reducing this fpecies of the ftaphyloma, confifts in the application of graduated compreffes *. But even thefe have been found very inconvenient, and I am perfuaded the reduction of the hernia may more readily be accomplished without them +.

adTreat flaphyloma has been cured much

* See Les Remarques fur Dionis, par la Faye, en 8vo. Paris, 1773, p. 547.

fooner, and with lots inconvenience in the

Platner, Instit. Chir. tab. 6. fig. 13. en 8vo. 1783. This author has defcribed an instrument proper for the purpose above mentioned.

+ The preffure that has been recommended by fome practitioners, as a cure for the ftaphyloma, and which is here objected to by the Baron, is certainly ill calculated to anfwer the purpofe for which it is defigned. In confequence of the unavoidable motion of the eye, it is impoffible to retain a comprefs on the projecting part of the cornea fo fteadily as to prevent it from occafionally flipping off; and when this happens, preffure muft rather tend to aggravate than to cure the difeafe. The only remedy the Tranflator has found effentially ufeful in fuch cafes is, as he before mentioned, the caufticum R 2 lunare;

The mode, therefore, which we adopt in our practice, is to leave the eye perfectly free. And then the motion of the lids will be found to reduce the projection much more speedily, as well as more frequently, than graduated compreffes can poffibly do; and without the inconveniences which usually attend these applications. I have feen many inftances of perfons who have had cataracts extracted from both eyes at different periods of time, in whom a confequent staphyloma has been cured much fooner, and with lefs inconvenience in the eye which has been left at liberty, than in that which has been covered with a comprefs; and this, even when the difeafe has prevailed to a greater degree in the former cafe than in the latter.

When a staphyloma has continued a great length of time, antient authors advife to carry a needle through its bafe,

Iunare; the application of which, two or three times in the course of a week, has evidently and repeatedly produced the best effects; and, he is clearly of opinion, has often much accelerated the removal of the tumour.

threaded

threaded with a double thread; to tie one of these threads on the right, and the other on the left fide of the tumour; and to leave the parts thus embraced in the ligature, until they fall off of themfelves. This operation has been recommended by Celfus *, Paulus Æginetus +, Aëtius ‡, and others; and it was performed nearly in the fame manner by all of them. They particularly recommended the operation, when the projection was the effect of ulcers and inflammations in the eye; but in this kind of staphyloma, as well as in that which comes on in confequence of the operation for the cataract, I think it best to leave the reduction of it to the fimple efforts of nature. The motion of the eyelids will occafion the wound to clofe first of all in the two points where the knife entered and came out of the cornea. Thus a gradual preffure will be made on the tumour, which will make it retire by

- * Cap. de Staphylom.
- † Encheirid lib. 6. cap. 19.

1 Tetrabibl. 2. ferm. 3. cap. 35. p. 343.

R 3

degrees.

degrees. In a little time, a new and neighbouring part of the wound will be clofed, which will caufe another portion of the iris to retreat; and the cure will go on in the fame manner, until the whole tumour be completely reduced. In fact, I have feen very few ftaphylomas that have taken place in confequence of the operation, which did not foon difperfe, and in this manner, by the meer action of the eyelids, where the eye has been left free and uncovered; as, on the contrary, I have feen the reduction of fuch tumours very much retarded by the various bandages and applications which have been contrived by different furgeons to expedite the cure.

This method fucceeds equally well, whether the ftaphyloma be produced by the iris, or by the capfule of the aqueous humour. In the latter cafe, however, when the tumour has been of long continuance, I do not hefitate to cut off the projecting bag which is formed externally. This is attended with no inconvenience

venience, and accelerates the cure. It must be observed further, that the capfule of the aqueous humour fo readily unites and extends itself after being cut off, that fometimes, even the very day after it has been removed, and the aqueous humour it contained has been discharged, a fecond staphyloma of a fimilar kind has been formed in the fame place, which muft likewife be removed by a fimilar operation. And this membrane unites and cicatrizes fo much more fpeedily than the cornea, that I have occafionally been obliged to repeat the operation three times in quick fucceffion. It should be remembered, however, that I only recommend it in those cases where the staphyloma is produced by the capfule of the aqueous humour *, and is of long ftanding. In

• Notwithstanding the confidence with which the Author in this fection, and in other parts of his treatife, fpeaks of the Capfule of the Aqueous Humour, the Tranflator, having been difappointed in his endeavours to difcover it, on diffecting the eyes of a very confiderable number of animals of different fizes and species, cannot R_4 reconcile In regard to those cases, where the projection is formed by the iris, I leave them to nature, whose operations are always falubrious, and fully competent to the cure of this difease.

reconcile himfelf to the idea of giving to the transparent tumour, which fometimes projects through a wound in the cornea, the appellation of a ftaphyloma of this capfule. The fact, however, that fuch a transparent tumour does fometimes project through a wound in the cornea, he does not attempt to difpute; and, in these cafes, he is disposed to believe, either that a union takes place between the fides of the wound in the inner lamen of the cornea, previous to the union in its external lamina, in confequence of which the former projects through the latter, and produces the tumour here defcribed; or elfe, as he before observed, that the subfance fecreted through the fides of the divided cornea, to form the connecting medium, becomes infpifiated, and is gradually firetched and prefied out by the aqueous humour behind it.

SECT.

[249]

SECT, XXVI.

Upon the various Kinds of Secondary Cataracts.

TT has generally been fuppofed, that the fecondary cataract is fituated in the capfule of the crystalline humour. Common, however, as this opinion is, it is not always a just one. For it fometimes happens, that the crystalline, after the principal part of it has been extracted, and efpecially if it be foft, leaves fome portions still behind, which, in confequence of their viscidity, retain their fituation, as it were, entrenched within the capfule, and conftitute the fecondary cataract, of which we are now treating, Thefe fragments cannot always be perceived at the time of the operation; and the patient, immediately after it is finished, may see very well, and the aperture of the pupil appear quite

quite clear. The opacity is preceded by fo little pain or inflammation, that many days may intervene before it be discovered; and it feems probable, that the opaque particles were prevented from efcaping at the time of the operation, by fome adhefions they had contracted with that part of the capfule which lay behind the iris. Now this species of the secondary cataract ought not to be confounded with the opacity of the capfule itfelf; which laft is almost always preceded by violent pain and inflammation, and is in general a partial opacity, appearing in fome parts of the pupil much whiter than it does in others. Whereas, on the contrary, if the opacity be produced by a portion of the cryftalline left behind in the eye, and now as it were diffolved, and reduced into a kind of thick mucilage, the patient will fuffer no pain, the colour of the cataract will be uniform, though lefs white than before the operation, and it will occupy the whole, or nearly the whole extent of the pupil. In cafes of the latter kind, if the incifion

incifion made in the first operation be closed, it will be neceffary to open the cornea a fecond time, in order to extract the whole of this opaque fubstance, by means of the curette: for there is no reafon to expect that the remnants of the crystalline will diffolve, notwithstanding this has been afferted by many authors, and in particular by Pott *, and Richter $+ \ddagger$.

This

* Œuvre Chirurgie, Article de la Cataracte, p. 509.
† Obfervations fur le Cataracte, Gotting. 1770,
P. 53.

t The experience the Translator has had in cafes fimilar to this defcribed by the Baron, and which he calls a lymphatic cataract, has produced in the Tranflator's mind an opinion very different from that which is here advanced by the Baron. The Translator remembers two cafes, in which he operated himfelf, and in both of which, after the operation, the pupils appeared perfectly clear, and the patients faw diffinctly every object prefented to them. Notwithstanding this, at the end of a fortnight, when the eyes were opened for the first time, the pupils were observed to be again covered with an opaque matter, which completely deftroyed the power of vision. In one of these cases, the opaque matter was wholly abforbed in the courfe of a week, and the fight was again reftored. In the other, it This species of the secondary cataract * feems to be produced by a lymphatic mat-

ter

it remained three months; at the end of which time, the opacity, without any known caufe to produce it, began to be difpelled, and in lefs than a week, the pupil became perfectly transparent, and the fight as good as it ever is after the most fuccessful operation.

The Translator begs leave to express his fentiments here on another part of the operation, on which the Baron, in the prefent fection, and in many other parts of his treatife, particularly infifts. He means a fcrupulous care to remove every fmall opaque fragment that remains in the eye, after the extraction of the cataract. If these fragments can be removed without difficulty, as they generally may, it is unqueftionably proper always to accomplifh it; but if, from the untractablenefs of the patient, or the fpafmodic action of the mufcles of the eye, there be danger of a part of the vitreous humour being forced out during the attempt, he thinks it much fafer to leave thefe minute fragments in the eye, and to truft to the abforbent power of the lymphatic fystem to get rid of them, than to hazard the ill confequences which the discharge of the vitreous humour is too apt to produce.

* The fpecies of cataract mentioned by Dr. Reufs, in a differtation written by David Mauchart, which was revifed by the Doctor and published at Tubingen, in the year 1783, and which he, page 56, calls a membranous and phlegmatic cataract, is very different from that which is here the fubject of confideration. It was occasioned

ter thickened. I have extracted many fuch cataracts, and have afterwards found, when they were preffed between the fingers, that they readily diffolved. I believe them to be formed, as before obferved, by exfoliations from the external lamen of the crystalline, and more efpecially from its circumference; which parts becoming foft, may be confidered as in a state of diffolution. Now, when the operation of extraction is performed on a crystalline thus altered in its structure, these foft parts will not always come away with it, but fometimes remain attached to the fides of the foffula in the vitreous humour. and, though unfeen at the time of the operation, afterwards move forwards before the pupil, and again intercept the rays of light. Experience has convinced me that thefe opaque portions separate from the crystalline during the operation of extraction

cafioned by a part of the cryftalline itfelf, broken off by the needle either in an attempt to deprefs it, or in fome other way of operating, and which afterwards efcaped into the anterior chamber, and there remained.

much

much oftener than is commonly supposed. I have also found, that by gently rubbing the cornea, after the body of the crystalline is come through, that many fuch portions may be made to appear in the pupil, which, otherwife would remain unnoticed. I therefore never neglect to rub the cornea in this manner; and if, after repeating it feveral times, and extracting all fuch portions, the pupil becomes clear, and no more opacities arife, I then think I have reafon to conclude that the crystalline has been wholly extracted, and that there is no ground to be further apprehensive of a lymphatic cataract; by which name I shall diftinguish this kind of opacity from the capfular cataract. There are, however, fome cafes in which a lymphatic fecondary cataract comes on, notwithstanding the pupil remains clear, after the frictions I have here recommended. This undoubtedly depends upon the vifcidity of the remaining portions of the crystalline, and upon their ftrong adhesion to the fides of the capfule, most probably, in that particular

ticular point where the anterior and pofteterior portions meet each other. I fhall now flate two cafes of this defcription; premifing, however, that fuch inflances occur lefs frequently than those in which the light frictions above recommended bring forwards the opaque fragments of the cryftalline.

CASE XXXV.

the wound in the comes might be per-

In the year 1780, I operated on a woman, who, after the cataract was extracted, diftinctly faw every object that was placed before her. I repeatedly rubbed the fore part of the cornea with the end of the curette, and removed all the opaque particles that then appeared; after which the pupil became perfectly clear. But notwithftanding this care, I found, on opening the lids, after a few days had elapfed, that the was unable to diftinguifh any object, though the eye had fuffered neither from pain nor inflammation. On examining the

eye, I perceived that the pupil was again entirely filled with an opaque whitish fubstance; and I was instantly aware, from the indications above defcribed, that this opacity was not produced by an affection of the crystalline capfule. I waited three months after the first operation, before I proceeded to perform a fecond; in order that the wound in the cornea might be perfectly healed, and that I might be affured that this opaque fubstance would not diffipate of itfelf. As foon as the cornea was divided a fecond time, the opaque matter prefented itfelf before the incifion, and I facilitated its extraction by means of the curette. The pupil immediately became as clear as after the first operation. I gently rubbed the cornea with the back of the curette; but as nothing more appeared, and the patient diftinguished even the smallest objects perfectly well, I closed the eye, and applied the usual bandage. The following day I again opened the eye for an inftant, in order to fee whether any new opaque matter obscured the pupil, and

and with a view, if there had been any, to remove it at once. But I found the pupil very clear; and if any of the opaque matter was left after the fecond operation, it most probably escaped with the aqueous humour, which almost always flows, and fometimes in confiderable abundance, for four-and-twenty hours after the operation. In fhort, the cure was finally accomplished without any accident.

In this inftance, the cicatrix of the first incision in the cornea was invisible. I therefore made the fecond incifion in the usual manner, and in the fame direction with the former. If, on the contrary, the cicatrix had been confiderable, I should have made the fecond incision upwards; but even the fecond incifion was, in the prefent case, so thoroughly healed, that, in a short time, this also was fearcely perceptible.

CASE
[258]

CASE XXXVI.

In the year 1783, a lady confulted me on account of a cataract in the right eye, and was defirous to have it extracted. The appearance of the eye feemed to indicate the propriety of the operation, and to afford a prospect of its being successful. The crystalline was very white, and covered the whole extent of the pupil. This aperture poffeffed its native power of moving with the utmost freedom; and she diftinguished the day from the night, and the fhadow of my hand when I moved it before her .- In the left eye alfo, there was an opaque fubftance, which exactly filled the pupil; but this fubstance was not fo white as the crystalline of the other eye, and, upon examining it attentively, it appeared to be fituated deeper in the eye · than the cataract is usually found. I likewife perceived a cicatrix in this cornea, and from hence immediately inferred, that the lady had already gone through an operation,

fation, and that the opacity in the pupil was occasioned by some portions of the crystalline, which had at that time been left behind. - The grey colour of the opacity confirmed me in this opinion, as likewife the fmallness of the wound in the cornea. The lady then acknowledged, that fhe had undergone an operation on this eye two years before, when the mere procefs of extracting the cataract alone had lasted more than twelve minutes. I could readily give credit to this information; for an incifion fo fmall as that which I here obferved was fcarcely fufficient to allow the half of a common fized crystalline to pass through it, and would neceffarily prevent its opaque fragments from escaping with the aqueous humour, as they would have done if the incifion had been larger. The lady affured me that the crystalline was really taken out, and that, immediately after the operation, the diftinguished objects perfectly; which fully convinced me, that the loss of fight in this eye could have been occafioned only by a lym-S 2 phatic

phatic fecondary cataract. I therefore encouraged her to hope that the fight of this eye, as well as of the other, might be reftored, if the could make up her mind to fubmit to another operation. She determined upon it; and I began with the right eye. I made the incifion through the cornea very large, and, having extracted the crystalline, took great care to remove all the mucous particles that accompanied it. The pupil now appeared black and clear. Being warned, however, by the failure of the preceding operation, I gently rubbed the fore part of the cornea with my thumb, at the fame time gently raifing and lowering the upper lid; upon which an opaque fubftance again appeared, which almost filled the whole extent of the pupil, and entirely obstructed the fight. I extracted this mucilaginous fubstance, and the pupil appeared clear a fecond time. I then repeated the friction on the cornea with my thumb and the curette, a third time; and, a third time, brought forwards an opaque substance, nearly

nearly fimilar to the former, which I alfo extracted. After this, though I renewed the frictions, I was unable to produce the appearance of any fresh matter; I therefore became fatisfied that all the opaque particles were now removed; and this conclusion was established by the event, as the fight of the eye was perfectly reftored. I afterwards made an incifion, as large as in the former inftance, through the cornea of the left eye, and removed with the curette the opaque matter that occasioned the privation of fight. I repeatedly rubbed the cornea, that if any opaque portions remained concealed behind the iris, I might bring them forwards to view; but as I difcovered nothing of this kind, I applied the proper dreffings, and bound the eye up in the usual manner. The next day I gently opened the eyelids, and finding both the pupils perfectly clear, I thought myfelf warranted in giving the lady hopes of a fpeedy and perfect cure; which, in fact, happily took place, and, by the help of proper glaffes,

\$ 3

the

[262]

she was afterwards able to read with both eyes.

From this cafe may be clearly inferred the neceffity of rubbing the cornea, in order to difcover if any portions of the opaque crystalline be left in the eye, after the extraction of the cataract. Such fragments, if fuffered to remain, might deftroy the fight a fecond time, or might, at leaft, render it neceffary to have recourfe to a fecond operation, to which patients, in general, fubmit much more reluctantly than they do to the first. From hence, alfo, appears the neceffity of making a large incifion in the cornea; because in this cafe, the opaque fragments of the cryftalline that may be left behind will fometimes escape, together with the aqueous humour; and in the inftance I have just related, if the incision in the cornea of the left eye had been made fufficiently large, it is not improbable that the opaque fragments would in this manner have been difcharged.

The cafes that have been already stated, as

as well as many others that might be added, if it were neceffary, are directly repugnant to the opinion which is maintained by those who favour the practice of depression, in regard to the dissolution and absorption, both of the depressed crystalline, and of the milky or viscid matter which often accompanies it *.

One of the most unfortunate of those accidents which occasionally happen in confequence of the operation of extracting the cataract, is an opacity of the pofterior part of the capfule of the crystalline. This fometimes comes on without great pain; but more frequently, it is preceded by exquisite fuffering. I have obferved, that this fecondary cataract takes place most commonly after the operation has been performed upon children; and in general, it is not perceived until the wound in the cornea is closed. In this case, the cornea must be opened a fecond time, and the opaque capfule removed with a small

* See the note in page 36.

S 4

forceps,

[264]

forceps, (fee fig. XI. in the annexed plate). The utmost caution must be used not to touch the membrane of the vitreous humour with the joints of this instrument, nor to lay hold of it at the fame time with the capfule *. And as the capfule comes through the cornea, the upper lid must gradually and carefully be dropped over the eye, in order, as much as possible, to prevent the effusion of the vitreous humour; which, however, it is, in many instances, extremely difficult to avoid.

I fcarcely need add, that when at any time the pofterior part of the capfule of the cryftalline is perceived to be opaque during the operation of extracting the cataract, it must by no means be fuffered to remain, but must instantly

* The posterior part of the capfule of the crystalline lies in such close contact with the membrane that covers the vitreous humour, that the Translator believes it to be utterly impossible to engage and extract the former, without at the same time involving the latter.

and

and without hefitation be removed, whilft the wound in the cornea continues open, in the manner explained in this fection.

SECT.

[266]

SECT. XXVII.

Upon the Closure of the natural Pupil, and the Mode of making an artificial one.

IT fometimes happens, in confequence of the operation for the cataract, that after the patient has fuffered pains, more or lefs fevere, the edges of the iris, which float in the aqueous humour, unite, and thus create a new obstacle to vision. This clofure of the pupil, which is occafioned by the inflammation of the iris, and by the fuppuration in which it terminates, has always been confidered as the most grievous accident that can poffibly take place, after the operation of extraction; and the unhappy patient who has the fad experience of it is generally doomed to the total and perpetual loss of This malady, which the Greeks fight. called

[267]

called Synezefis Pupillæ, may alfo be owing to a defect in the original ftructure of the eye, which, no doubt, was the cafe of the blind perfon whom Chefelden reftored to fight *. Such a native or conftitutional

* Le Cat, Traité de Sens, Paris, 1784, in 8°. p. 482, Morand, dans l'Eloge de Chefelden, Hiftoire de l'Academie de Chirurgie, Paris, 1778, tom 3. p. 115.

David Mauchart, Differt. de Pupill. Phthis. ac Syniz. Tubing. 1745, p. 100, curâ et fludio Reufs, &c. "It appears that Chefelden, in order to make an ar-

" if appears that Cheleficel, in order to make an ar-" tificial pupil, in the cafe of a young man, the inner " edges of whofe iris were clofed, punctured the fclero-" tica, at the diftance of about half a line pofterior to its " union with the cornea, with a needle a little longer, " and lefs fpear-pointed than that which is ufed in " couching. He paffed it through a part of the pofte-" rior chamber of the aqueous humour, and when it " came nearly oppofite to the center of the iris, he " turned its point toward this membrane, and divided it " croffways. The fibres, wounded by the needle, re-" tracted, and an oblong pupil was formed tranfverfely, " more open in the middle than towards the extremi-" ties of it, and fhaped like the pupil of a cat, though in " a contrary pofition.

"Some learned men have entertained doubts whether the operation was really performed in the manner it is here defcribed, fince it is difficult to conceive how an inftrument can be introduced fo exactly into the postefrice

[268]

tutional diforder of the eye ought not, however, to be confounded with that clofure of the pupil which is produced by the membrane which Wachendorf * defcribes,

" rior chamber of the aqueous humour, as to divide the " iris, without tearing the membrane of the vitreous hu-" mour, and entangling the crystalline fo as unavoid-" ably to deprefs it."

For this reafon it has been fuppofed that Chefelden only performed the common operation for the cataract(a). The celebrated Haller (b) was of this opinion. And Warner, one of the furgeons to Guy's hofpital, in London, fays, that he never faw the operation for making an artificial pupil, after the manner recommended by Chefelden, performed with fuccefs (c) (d).

* Commerci. Litter. Norimb. ann. 1740. Hebdom. 18 tom. 1. f. 7. 1744.

Haller, Act. Upfal. ann. 1742.

Zinn, Anatom. Ocul. Human. p. 94, 1755. f. IV.

(a) Voltaire, Elemens de Philof. de Newton, vol. 14, in 4to. 1771, p. 190.

M. de Buffon, Hiftoire Naturelle, in 12mo. tom. 4. p. 16, 1752. Smith, Traité d' Optique, p. 94, liv. i. chap. 5. ann. 1767.

(b) Phyfiologie, tom. v. p. 519, Lauzanne, 1769; en 4to.

(c) Defcription of the Human Eye, and its adjacent parts, together with their principal difeases. London, 1775, p. 84, in 8vo.

(d) The Translator fees no good reason to dispute the veracity of Mr. Chefelden in his description of the present case. It was certainly possible for him to succeed in the way he has here mentioned. At the same time, the Translator is of opinion, that the operation proposed by the Baron, which he thinks would naturally occur to every person who prefers the operation of extraction to that of depression, is much more likely to be attended with fucces. and which commonly difappears in the foctus at the age of feven months, although it fometimes continues to exift even after the birth *.

Many authors befides Chefelden have advifed, in cafes of a total clofure of the pupil, whether it exifted from the birth, or whether it fucceeded the operation for the cataract, to make an incifion in the iris, either directly through its middle, or elfe in the fhape of a crofs \uparrow . But though the fimple incifion did fucceed in the cafe of the blind perfon mentioned by Chefelden, fubfequent and repeated operations have proved that the fibres of the iris will clofe again, after they have been thus divided. My father has had many inftances to con-

* Haller, Physiol. tom. 5. p. 373, Lauzanne, 1769, in 4°.

M. Sabatier, Traité d'Anatomie, tom. i. p. 534. ann. 1775.

† Gendron, Maladies des Yeux, Paris, 1770, in 12°. tom. 2. p. 196.

Guerin, Maladies des Yeux, in 12°. Paris, 1769, p. 253.

Janin, Maladies des Yeux, p. 191.

vince

vince him of this fact; and it is in confequence of thefe, that, in our practice, we employ a different mode of operating. This new method has conftantly fucceeded with us, and as there is reafon to believe it may prove equally fuccefsful in the hands of others who apply themfelves to this branch of furgery, I fhall now proceed to defcribe it with all the accuracy of which I am capable.

The patient is to be placed in the fame position, as if he were to undergo the operation of having the cataract extracted; and the cornea knife, defcribed in a former part of this treatife, is to be pierced into the cornea, exactly in the fame manner as in that operation. When the point of the inftrument has arrived at about the diftance of half a line from the center of the iris, it must be plunged into this membrane, to about the depth of half a line; and, by a flight motion of the hand backward, it must be brought out again, about the diftance of three quarters of a line from the part in which it entered. ed *. Then, purfuing the incifion, as it is before defcribed, in common cafes of the cataract, the fection of the iris will be completed before that of the cornea, and will prefent a fmall flap nearly a line in diameter. This fection of the iris, like that of the cornea, will be in the form of a femi-circle \ddagger . A fmall fciffars is then to

* The fize of the opening to be made in the iris, as here recommended by the Baron, appears to the Tranflator to be much too fmall. Inftead of two thirds of a line (or the fixteenth part of an inch) he is of opinion, that it ought to be at leaft the eighth part of an inch in diameter, which dimension is not greater than that which a healthy pupil usually has in a moderate light. And when the aperture is made thus large, it will be much more easy to extract the crystalline, in ease it be difeased, or likely to become so, than when it is smaller.

+ The portion of the iris which is divided in this operation is never fo accurately fhaped, as that of the cornea, nor does it exactly correspond with the reprefentation given of it in the plate annexed (fee fig. 14). But as it was neceffary to communicate my ideas upon the fubject, with as much precision and correctness as possible, I thought it my duty to defcribe the best fhape in which it was possible to make the incision through it. I might have made a fimilar remark when I defcribed the incision, which the cornea knife makes through to be introduced under the flap of the cornea, and the divided portion of the iris is to be cut clean off. By this method an artificial pupil will be made, which, in confequence of the fudden and equal contraction of the divided fibres, fometimes proves to be almost round *: and, after this operation, we may reft affured that

through the capfule of the cryftalline. This incifion is never fo well fhaped as that of the cornea; nor indeed is it neceffary to be fo; fince, when the cataract is uncomplicated with other diforders, a wound in the capfule, though fmall, is neceffarily and eafily enlarged by the cryftalline, in paffing through it. I have fometimes feen the mufcles of the eye fo violently convulfed, that the cryftalline, of itfelf, has burft the fore part of the capfule, before it was opened by any inftrument, and has fuddenly come through the incifion in the cornea.

* In a treatife on difeafes of the eyes, publifhed at Montpelier, in the year 1783, by M. Pelier de Quinfgy, this oculift recommends, for the purpofe above mentioned of making an artificial pupil, to divide the iris with a biftoury in a manner not unlike that which I have now defcribed. But as he omits to recommend the removal of the flap in the iris, after it has been thus divided by the biftoury, which appears to me to be a very effential part of the operation, I am of opinion that his mode of operating muft fucceed in fewer inftances than that which I have propofed.

[273]

the pupil, fo formed, will never close again.

It may fometimes happen, in confequence of the retraction of the fibres of the iris, that it will be difficult to perceive and to cut off the divided flap of this membrane. With a little attention, and dexterity, a fmall portion of it, however, may almost always be engaged between the points of the fciffars; and this portion, whatever it be, fhould be removed.

The operation I have here recommended differs effentially from that propofed by Chefelden, and muft neceffarily be much lefs painful; fince the fclerotica, and the other membranes of the eye, which are wounded in the mode he recommends, and which was likewife adopted by Woolhoufe, are infinitely more fenfible than the transparent cornea, divided in our mode of operating. According to Chefelden's method of performing the operation, it appears to me impoffible to avoid wounding the cryftalline; which, in this cafe,

is

[274]

is very liable to become opaque; an accident which would render a fecond operation indifpenfably neceffary, in order to reftore the fight. On the contrary, according to our plan, the cryftalline may readily be extracted at the time when the new pupil is formed; and this, indeed, I always judge moft advifeable, in order to avoid the inconveniences which an opacity of this humour, under fuch circumftances, would neceffarily occafion.

CASE XXXVII.

M. Buiffiere, a native of France, refiding in Cork-ftreet, London, confulted my father, in the year 1764, on account of a cataract in the right eye, which began to fhew itfelf about a year before. Soon after the confultation, he was attacked with a most violent ophthalmy in this eye, which terminated in a total clofure of the pupil. Being thus wholly deprived of fight, he determined, after the cure

cure of the ophthalmy, to put himfelf under the care of my father, and fubmit to the operation; who, however, apprized him that it would neceffarily be more difficult and more complicated than the operation for the common cataract. The operation was performed in the prefence of Mr. Middleton, who, during the war in Hanover, had been a celebrated furgeon in the English army. My father divided the iris at the fame time with the cornea, according to the procefs which I nave defcribed above, and without its occasioning any hæmorrhage. The flap of the iris, which was about three quarters of a line in length, withdrawing itfelf both upwards and downwards, a portion of the opaque crystalline became visible. A pair of fine fciffars was now introduced into the anterior chamber of the eye, through the opening in the cornea, and with this a part of the flap of the iris was removed at one ftroke. In doing this, no more blood escaped than in making the first fection. An artificial pupil was now formed, which T 2

had

had nearly the fame extent as the natural pupil. This aperture admitted the introduction of a needle, with which my father deftroyed the anterior capfule of the crystalline, now become opaque, and perhaps flightly wounded by the cornea knife. The crystalline afterwards came through with great eafe, and was much more opaque than it appeared to be before the ophthalmy. The eye was dreffed in the ufual manner, and though the operation was very tedious, it is remarkable, that the patient afterwards fuffered very little pain, and had no inflammation at all. The cicatrix of the cornea was quickly formed, and when the lids were feparated, the fight was found to be as good as could reafonably be expected after fuch an operation. It did not feem to be in the leaft injured by the alteration in the shape and extent of the pupil, which was irregular and immoveable.

When the pupil clofes, in confequence of a violent inflammation, like that I have defcribed in the last case, it rarely happens that

[276]

that the crystalline preferves its transparency : and if, by the greatest chance, this humour should still continue transparent, it is in great danger of being rendered opaque by the operation of making an artificial pupil. The natural fpace between the iris and the crystalline is usually fo fmall, that it is almost impossible to carry the point of the knife through the iris, to make the neceffary aperture in it, without, at the fame time, wounding both the capfule of the cryftalline, and alfo the cry-And, if this happens, as stalline itself. the crystalline will certainly now become opaque, if it was not so before, it would afterwards be neceffary to repeat the operation, in order to extract this humour, if the opportunity of doing it was neglected at the time the artificial pupil was made. But it should be observed, that, when the clofure of the pupil is occafioned by a violent ophthalmy, it rarely happens that the organization of the eye is not otherwife fo much injured, as to deftroy all hopes from any operation. This accident, how-

T 3

ever,

ever, more commonly occurs, in confequence of an unfuccefsful operation for the cure of the cataract; and, in this latter cafe, there appears much better reafon to expect relief from an artificial pupil.

Again, the pupil, though contracted, is not always clofed throughout its whole extent. It more usually happens, that a finall portion of it remains open. This derangement of the eye has been called by the antients, Pythysis pupillæ, or Tabes pupillæ. A patient fo circumftanced may still see, if the capfule of the crystalline be not at the fame time opaque. The contrary to this, however, is often the cafe; and this opacity, which conftitutes the most common secondary cataract, when joined with a contracted pupil, as completely deftroys vision as if the pupil were entirely clofed. In fuch a complicated cafe, it would be fruitlefs to attempt to extract the opaque capfule, without at the fame time removing a portion of the iris; for though the pupil might be dilated, by means of a proper inftrument, fo as to allow allow this opaque membrane to be taken hold of, yet it would afterwards clofe up entirely. Befides, the ftrong adhefion, which the capfule ufually forms, in fuch cafes, both with the pofterior part of the iris, and with the borders of the pupil, would prove an additional obftacle to fuch an operation; and, in removing the capfule, it would be almost impossible to avoid wounding the iris alfo. The operation I have above defcribed is perfectly fuited to this complicated difeafe, as is fully demonstrated in the following

CASE.

Colonel Lullin, who refides at Geneva, and is uncle to Meffrs. Lullin, bankers in Paris, came here many years ago to have the operation performed on account of a cataract in the right eye. This operation proved unfuccefsful, notwithftanding all the care taken by the oculift who performed it. The colonel returned to Geneva, and there remained, until he was T_4 afflicted

afflicted with the fame diforder in his left eye; which feldom fails to happen, fooner or later, when the opacity proceeds from an internal cause. In the year 1781, he made another journey to Paris, being determined to try the fuccefs of the operation on this eye alfo. He now put himfelf under the care of my father. The extraction of the cataract from the left eye was performed according to our ufual procefs, and was attended with as much fuccefs as could be wished. M. Lullin again returned home, having recovered the use of this eye. However, foon after his arrival in his native country, and even whilft he was on his journey, he perceived his fight to decrease. The eye being examined by a furgeon in the country, a white fubstance was obferved acrofs the pupil, which could be no other than the capfule of the crystalline, now become opaque in different places. As the opacity did not continue to increase, and as the patient still enjoyed fome degree of fight, although lefs perfectly than it was immediately after the operation,

operation, my father advised him to continue as he was, and not to hazard a fecond operation on the fame eye. M. Lullin, however, being naturally anxious, if poffible, to recover his fight more perfectly, and knowing that my father would not operate on him again in the flate in which he then was, fent for an oculift from Berne, who, differing in opinion from my father, tried to deprefs the opaque membrane by means of a needle. But after repeated attempts, the operator was obliged to relinquish his defign, the adhefion of the capfule to the iris being fo ftrong, that he found it imposfible to feparate them.

The ftate of the patient was now much worfe than before; the opacity of the capfule being increafed, and the pupil fo much contracted, that it would fcarcely admit the head of a common-fized pin. In the year 1784, therefore, he came to Paris again, and with uncommon fortitude, requefted to have a third operation performed. My father, unwilling to refufe him,

him, refolved to enlarge the pupil, and to remove, at the fame time, a portion of the opaque capfule. For this purpose he introduced the common cornea knife, in the usual manner, into the cornea, and when its point was brought within the fpace of half a line of the fmall remaining aperture of the natural pupil, he plunged it into the iris about the depth of a line; and then directing it into this aperture, continued the incifion in fuch a manner. that a portion of the iris, and alfo of the capfule adherent to it, was divided at the fame time, and formed a fmall flap; which was afterwards removed with a pair of fciffars, and without any lofs of blood. It was unneceffary to carry the knife through on the inner fide of the cornea, becaufe a very fmall aperture in the iris was fufficient to constitute an artificial pupil; of which the remaining portion of the natural pupil formed a part. The pupil, thus artificially opened, admitted the rays of light to pafs freely into the eye, and was prevented from clofing again, by the absence of

of that portion of the iris which had been removed by the fciffars. The patient now enjoys his fight; the pupil, though rather large and fomewhat irregular, being ftill open, as there is every reafon to conclude it will always continue to be. The treatment fubfequent to the operation was fimple; the pain endured moderate; and the cicatrix of the cornea quickly formed. The eye was very little inflamed, and no ftaphyloma enfued.

The operation of making an artificial pupil, an inftance of which I have juft defcribed, is not commonly followed by fuch violent fymptoms as might be apprehended. The dreffings fhould be fimple, and it is unneceffary to keep the eye fo long covered as after the extraction of the cataract. The patients on whom I have feen this operation performed, as well as those on whom I have operated myself, were cured without difficulty, and the pain they suffered was by no means insupportable. It has not appeared to me that their fight was more imperfect than that

that of perfons who had undergone the operation for a fimple cataract. This may perhaps feem to be incredible to fome of my readers, who reflect on the complicated nature of the operation, and the delicacy of the parts concerned in it. But notwithstanding this, I can, with truth, repeat my affertion, that among the great number of operations performed by my father in different parts of Europe, whither I have accompanied him, I have frequently feen him perform this, of making an artificial pupil, with fuccefs. It has alfo fucceeded in the few inftances of this kind that have fallen under my own care. But after all, I must not forget to add, that the cafes which render it neceffary very rarely occur.

From what has now been ftated, thofeperfons who have unhappily experienced a clofure of the pupil, either in confequence of violent inflammation, or of the operation for the cataract, may take comfort, and may indulge a hope of recovering their fight, in cafe they are willing to to fubmit to an operation. To encourage them with a profpect of fuch relief, and to affift oculifts in the performance of the operation, are the motives which have induced me to publish an account of my father's practice, in this important part of his profession.

FINIS.

[286]

THE

EXPLANATION

OF THE

FIGURES IN THE PLATES.

- Fig. I. Reprefents the blade of our cornea knife, without its handle, and in a position to be held by the right hand.
 - II. The cornea knife, in a position to be held by the left hand, with its cutting part lowest.A. The back of the blade. B.Its edge. C. A mark on the handle to distinguish the back from the edge of the blade.
 - III. The cornea knife in a position to be held by the right hand.A. The back of the blade. B.Its edge. C. A mark on the handle to diftinguish the back from the edge of the blade.IV. The

[287]

IV. The cornea knife piercing the cornea obliquely, and introduced into the pupil, to puncture the anterior portion of the capfule of the cryftalline humour. A. The edge of the knife. B. The point where the inftrument pierces the cornea. C. The point where it enters the pupil,

- V. The cornea knife paffed through the cornea,
- VI. The shape of the incision in the cornea.
- VII. The cornea knife employed in making the incifion through the cornea upwards. A. Its back. B. the point where the inftrument enters the cornea. C. The point where it comes out of it.
- ♥III. The appearance of the incifion when made obliquely upwards.

IX. The

[288]

- IX. The gold needle and the curette fixed on the fame handle.A. The gold needle.B. The curette.
- X. A fmall fteel hook.
- XI. A pair of forceps, to extract the capfule of the cryftalline humour, when opaque.
- XII. The fpeculum of Rumpelt, as defcribed by Brambilla.
- XIII. The mode of making an artificial pupil. B. The fhape of the incifion in the iris; which, however, is never fo well formed as it is here reprefented. A. The point where the cornea knife enters the cornea. C. The point where the knife comes out of the cornea. D. The edge of the knife.
- XIV. The appearance of the eye after a fection has been made through the iris to form an artificial pupil. A. The flap § in

in the iris, which, however, is never fo well formed as it is here reprefented. B. The fhape of the incifion through the cornea.

- N. B. The knives in the above figures are reprefented in a polition too perpendicular. They ought to have been drawn a little more obliquely, in the direction of the lines which mark its progrefs in those eyes which are reprefented alone.
- XV. Reprefents the cornea knife which the Translator has been in the habit of using, passed through the cornea. The two edges of the blade of this instrument form a much lefs acute angle than those of the knives above reprefented by the Baron. In confequence of this alteration, when the Translator's U knife

[290]

knife has pierced through the cornea, its lower or cutting edge will fooner pafs below the inferior margin of the pupil, than that of the knife ufed by the Baron. The former is, therefore, on this account, lefs likely to be entangled with the iris than the latter, when the aqueous humour is discharged. Notwithstanding this alteration, the back and edge of the Translator's knife form an angle fufficiently acute to allow the inftrument to pafs through the cornea with perfect eafe.

INDEX





N D E X

TO THE

I

TRANSLATION.

Α.

APPLICATIONS to the eye may fometimes be laid afide on the third day after the operation, ______ 164 Affiftant, the, fhould not be ignorant of the mode of operating, ______ 106

Β.

	, extravasated, in the eye, after couching,	Blood,
36	y deftroy the fuccefs of the operation, -	may
	discharged from the vessels on the margin	(
113	the cornea in extraction, is fometimes uleful,	

C.

Capfule of the crystalline is fometimes opaque, and cannot be removed by depression, —	25
cannot always be divided with the cor-	
nea,	123
the anterior portion of it is fometimes	
brittle and bony,	60
if opaque, should	1
be extracted before the cataract, and the mode	
of performing it,	133
the posterior portion of it, if diseased,	
fhould be removed with a forceps,	263
Gatarast, the definition of this difease,	I
U 2 Cat	arast,
Colored 1 1111 1 11 11	
--	-------
Cataraci, in children, is generally milky, and not eafy to be operated upon	
	2
the opinion of the antients concerning it,	. 4
the caufes of it,	7
it cannot be cured by medicines,	9
it is incapable of being diffolved,	36
when fit for the operation,	49
milky, how to diffinguish it,	62
cannot be depreffed,	36
black and flame	59
hydatid,	187
adherent to the iris,	156
	130
mour, capfule of the vitreous hu-	-129
complicated with varicous veffels,	176
an opacity of the poste-	1/0
rior part of the capfule,	29
an opacity of the ante-	
rior part of the capfule,	132
fecondary lymphatic,	254
Caution neceffary in examining the eye, when only	
one eye is affected, — Not	c, 53
Chamber, posterior, of the aqueous humour is	
fometimes large,	139
Chefelden's operation for a closure of the pupil	267
Cicatrix in the cornea, after the operation, is	
fearcely perceptible, if properly made, -	. 24
Compress on the eye, after the operation, should	
conot be moiftened with any liquid,	225
Conjunctiva, fwelling of, after the operation, -	231
Cornea is fometimes very tough,	116
when difeased, is endued with fensibility, -	117
is fometimes very large, and fometimes flac-	-
cid,	151
C.	mea

Cornea may be opaque, as new more and and	181
of both eyes fhould be divided, before the	
cataract is extracted from either,	35
when divided, the wound will in general	
close in less than forty-eight hours, - 2	237
Couching the cataract defcribed,	15
Crystalline humour, was supposed by the ancients	
to be the immediate feat of vision,	4
may be transparent, though the	
	202
Gurette, useful to extract opaque fragments of the	2 .
	53

D.

	fuffering patients to		14
after the	operation,		168
Daviel, the	inventor of the opera	tion of extraction,	42

er the fight of E.

Eye, fometimes convulfed during the operation,	89
the time to open it after the operation,	2.37
Eyelid, inferior, fhould occafionally be drawn down	
after the operation, to prevent its inversion and	
intrusion between the lips of the wound, -	227
cedematous, treatment of, - 163,	228

F.

Faye (la) his inftrument for dividing the cornea is	
unlike to ours,	43
Finger, the fore, and middle, are fometimes very uleful to difengage the iris, when enveloped by	calas
the knife,	83
fometimes neceffary to fupport the crystal-	
line, in order to affift its extraction,	172
Forceps, necessary to remove an opaque capsule,	136
U 3 F	orcign

- - 1

Foreign body adherent to the cornea, cafe of, - 85 Fragments of the opaque crystalline fhould be extracted with care, - 153

G.

Glasses, convex, necessary to affist the fight after the operation,	30
Gutta Serena, diftinguishable from the black cata-	00
fometimes accompanies the cata-	59
ract	7

н.

Heat, extreme, may produce the cataract, -	7
Hæmorrhage, after the extraction of the cataract,	176
Humour, aqueous, its nature, and quick regenera-	
tion,	41
Humor Morgagni, supposed to be the feat of one	
fpecies of the cataract,	201
Hydatid cataract described, — —	187
Hypopion, after the operation, and the mode of	
treatment,	233

I.

Instrument to divide the cornea described, -	68
fhould be more	
or lefs wide, according to the dimensions of the	
cornea,	151
to puncture the capfule in particular	
cafes,	140
Iris, the circumference of, may in part separate	
from the choroides, during the extraction of	
the cataract, without deftroying the fuccels of	0
the operation,	208
2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	Iris,

•

Iris, the, may fometimes be divided without great	Pafe
danger,	144
how to difengage it, when entangled by the edge of the cornea knife,	82
Lid, upper, must gradually be dropped, as the in- cifion through the cornea advances,	152
Lines, opaque, visible in the anterior part of the capfule after couching,	28

M.

Membrana Pupillaris fometimes remains after birth, _____ 268

N.

Nails, the, are fometimes		
fection of the cornea,	maifin	148
Needle, golden, to puncture	the capfule,	140

0.

Opacities in the cornea have been miftaken for	0113
Cataracts,	IL
Operator, he fhould fit higher than his patient,	106
Orbit, the projection of, is an impediment to the	Rohos
oblique incifion of the cornea,	113

Ρ.

Pain produced by couching is fometimes violent, and of a long continuance,	35
in the head, is a difcouraging fymptom in	
the cataract,	51
it than men, women are more fubject to	ibid.
how to be treated,	ibid.
Pamartus, his speculum oculi,	80
Position of the patient during the operation,	104
Po	fition

Position of the patient in bed, after the operation,	226
Preparation for the operation is unneceffary,	6-
Preffure on the upper part of the eye to extract the	65
cataract should be gentle,	
Processus ciliares, on their supposed use,	153
are lighte to be 1 1	159
couching, are liable to be wounded in	1
	39
Pupil, the immobility of it, is not always an ob- jection to the operation,	
	53
to the fight, to the fight,	1.15
YAK	23
operation than before,	6.
	, 61
is fometimes completely clofed; mode of treating it,	
	266
its contraction,	279
renders an alteration necef-	
fary in the mode of operating,	142
is often accompanied with	
an opacity in the posterior part of the capfule,	278

R.

22

- 51

Reflection of the light from the cornea may millead	
the judgment in an incipient cataract,	11
Remedies or the cure of the cataract, both inter-	
nal and external, are ineffectual	9
Richter, the knife recommended by him was not	1.1.0
his own invention,	44
Rumpelt, his speculum described,	80

s.

Seafons of the year are all nearly alike proper for the operation,	66
Sight may be imperfect, and fometimes double, after the operation; but this will gradually go	
off,	231 Decula

X.

Specula oculi of different kinds defcribed, and	-0
thought unnecellary,	78
they irritate the eye, and promote	
the effusion of the vitreous humour,	84
they occafion too hafty a discharge	0
of the aqueous humour,	87
they do not fix the eye, at the time	
that this is chiefly required,	87
they hazard the fafety of the iris,	89
Staphyloma may be produced by the protrusion of a part either of the iris or of the capfule of the	
aqueous humour,	237
upon the various modes of cure that	
have been recommended for it,	241
nature, without assistance, is sufficient	
to produce its cure,	244

Τ.

Tears, a flux of, on the first removal of the dreff- ings after the operation are not dangerous —	228
Treatment of the patient after the operation, -	223
Time to open the eye after the operation, -	237
Trembling of the iris, not uncommon after the operation, the most probable cause of	193
it, the most product cause of	ibid.

v.

Vesicle, a, may be formed by the hyaloid mem-brane, and adhere to the opaque crystalline, -88 Vitreous humour, a small portion of it may escape during the operation, without injuring the fight, 23 - a large portion of it has, in a few instances, been discharged, without injuring the 169 fight, Vitreous

Vitreous humour, is fometimes in a flate of fluidity,	
and its capiule nearly deftroyed,	165
its effusion, in general, prevents	
pain after the operation,	196
its capfule is continued to form	
the capfule of the crystalline humour,	175
Vomiting may fometimes come on at the time of	
the operation,	114

INDEX

TO THE

TRANSLATOR'S REMARKS.

ON the supposed existence of the capfule of the aqueous humour,	
v aqueous humour,	6
On the fettled mift which covers objects in an	
incipient state of the cataract,	. 8
On the poffibility of a cataract being diffipated,	
without the performance of any operation, 13	-36
On the diffinction between the anterior and pof-	
terior capfules of the crystalline humour, -	24
On the opacity of the capfule of the crystalline	
humour,	39
On the tumefaction of the eyelids, which fometimes	
accompanies the cataract,	50
On the black cataract,	55
On the knife for making the incifion through the	rd .
cornea,	77
On the use of a speculum to fix the eye when the	
operation is performed on a child born blind, -	90
On the ftaphyloma which fometimes follows the	ni
operation, and its mode of treatment,	101
	On

On fixing the eye during the incifion of the cornea,	109
On puncturing the capfule with the fame inftru- ment with which the cornea is divided, ——	112
On the Baron's mode of making the incifion through the cornea obliquely,	119
On the hyaloid membrane of the vitreous humour,	126
On the neceffity of making the incifion through the cornea large, and on the deceptions to which operators are liable in this process	149
On the fingularity of the cure in a cafe defcribed by the Baron,	173
On the humor morgagni,	206
On the mode of treatment after the operation, -	224
On the mode of cure for the staphyloma by preffure,	243
On the staphyloma of the capfule of the aqueous humour,	
On the lymphatic cataract which fometimes fol-	247
lows the operation of extraction,	251
On the difficulty of extracting the posterior part of the capfule of the crystalline,	264
On Mr. Chefelden's operation for the imperforated iris,	268
On the fize of the incifion which fhould be made through the iris in those cases where it is imper-	
forated,	271

FINIS,

1-

ERRATA.

Page 2, line 18, for chryftalline read cryftalline.
38, l. 10, for oated read floated.
115, l. 1, for employs read employ.
152, l. 19, for nearly read near.







